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- - - 5 

 6 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 7 

Council convened in the Assembly/Caucus Room of the Embassy 8 

Suites, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, Wednesday afternoon, October 27, 9 

2010, and was called to order at 2:45 p.m. by Chairman Bob 10 

Shipp. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOB SHIPP:  We’re going to get started.  I need to 13 

clarify some comments I made earlier about public testimony.  14 

What I should have said was if anything comes up in public 15 

testimony regarding the committee reports that we’re going to do 16 

this afternoon that council members certainly have the privilege 17 

of readdressing those committee reports, pursuant to something 18 

that comes out in public comment. 19 

 20 

With that, we’re going to start off with the Sustainable 21 

Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee Report.  Chairman Riechers informs 22 

me that he’s ready. 23 

 24 

SUSTAINABLE FISHERIES/ECOSYSTEM COMMITTEE REPORT 25 

 26 

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  The Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem 27 

Committee was called to order October 25.  The agenda was 28 

adopted as written and the minutes were adopted with only one 29 

correction.   30 

 31 

With that, we moved into the Options Paper for the Generic 32 

ACL/AM Amendment.  Mr. Atran explained that the timeline for the 33 

amendment called for a public hearing draft to be presented to 34 

the council at the February 2011 meeting and, if approved, 35 

public hearings would be held in March and April.  36 

 37 

With that, we moved into Action 1, which is Management of 38 

Species by Other State or Federal Agencies.  For Action 1.1, 39 

octocorals, the South Atlantic Council has not selected a 40 

preferred alternative and will go to public hearings in January 41 

and February without a preferred alternative.   42 

 43 

For Action 1.2, Alternative 2, which is to delegate stone crabs 44 

to Florida FWC, was reinserted to provide a full range of 45 

options.  Florida FWC has previously indicated a willingness to 46 

consider taking over management only if the federal Stone Crab 47 

FMP were repealed entirely.   48 
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 1 

For Actions 1.3, Nassau grouper, 1.4, yellowtail snapper, and 2 

1.5, mutton snapper, the South Atlantic Council, in a letter 3 

dated October 20, 2010, expressed a willingness to assume 4 

management responsibility for these stocks throughout their 5 

range.  Action 1.6, sand perch, already has a preferred 6 

alternative.   7 

 8 

For these actions, the committee passed the following motions.  9 

For Action 1.1, octocorals, the committee noted that the South 10 

Atlantic Council has not indicated a willingness to take 11 

responsibility, but that Florida FWC has indicated a 12 

willingness. 13 

 14 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, 15 

and I so move, that in Action 1.1 the preferred alternative be 16 

Alternative 2, remove octocorals from the Coral and Coral Reefs 17 

Fishery Management Plan. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  20 

Any objections?  I hear none and the motion passes. 21 

 22 

MR. RIECHERS:  For Action 1.2, stone crab, the committee noted 23 

that Florida FWC has indicated a willingness to take 24 

responsibility.  Roy Crabtree reminded the committee that repeal 25 

of the Stone Crab FMP would require a vote by 75 percent of the 26 

council members, or a three-quarter majority vote.   27 

 28 

Shepherd Grimes referred to page 80 of the options paper, which 29 

stated that based on a surplus production model used in the 2006 30 

assessment, stone crab were undergoing overfishing, which would 31 

argue against repeal of the FMP.  However, the stock has not 32 

been classified as undergoing overfishing in the Report to 33 

Congress on the status of stocks.   34 

 35 

Bill Teehan stated that there is an overcapacity of fish traps 36 

resulting in a reduction in catch per trap, but landings have 37 

been stable and there was a question as to whether the surplus 38 

production model used in the assessment was the appropriate 39 

model. 40 

 41 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, 42 

and I so move, that in Action 1.2 the preferred alternative be 43 

Alternative 3, repeal the Stone Crab Fishery Management Plan. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion? 46 

 47 

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  I would just note that we did have some 48 
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discussion about this in the Spiny Lobster/Stone Crab Committee 1 

earlier and so those minutes should reflect the discussion of 2 

the last stock assessment and the fact that the overfishing 3 

terminology reference in the document now is not used in the 4 

same context as in the Magnuson Act and it was just that it’s an 5 

overcapitalized fishery and more traps than are necessary to 6 

harvest optimum yield in the fishery. 7 

 8 

If you decide to vote this up, we’ll add some next text or 9 

explanation to the document that you eventually submit 10 

requesting repeal of the plan. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Shepherd, is this the one that we need a 75 13 

percent vote on? 14 

 15 

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, sir. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  So we will need a roll call vote then?  Is a 18 

hand vote appropriate? 19 

 20 

MR. GRIMES:  My preference would be a roll call vote. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We need to give staff a minute to provide a 23 

roll.  We have a committee motion.  The  committee recommends, 24 

and I so move, that in Action 1.2 the preferred alternative be 25 

Alternative 3, repeal of the Stone Crab Fishery Management Plan.  26 

We’ll have a role call vote. 27 

 28 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR STEVE BORTONE:  Mr. McKnight. 29 

 30 

MR. DAMON MCKNIGHT:  Yes. 31 

 32 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer.  Mr. Sapp. 33 

 34 

MR. ED SAPP:  Yes. 35 

 36 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Abele. 37 

 38 

DR. LARRY ABELE:  Yes. 39 

 40 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Gill. 41 

 42 

MR. BOB GILL:  Yes. 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Hendrix. 45 

 46 

MR. JOE HENDRIX:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Boyd. 1 

 2 

MR. DOUG BOYD:  Yes. 3 

 4 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riechers. 5 

 6 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 7 

 8 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree. 9 

 10 

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Yes. 11 

 12 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 13 

 14 

MR. JOHNNY GREENE:  Yes. 15 

 16 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams. 17 

 18 

MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Yes. 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Pearce.  Mr. Perret. 21 

 22 

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Yes. 23 

 24 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 25 

 26 

MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Yes. 27 

 28 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Teehan. 29 

 30 

MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Yes. 31 

 32 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. McIlwain.  Absent.  Dr. Shipp. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes. 35 

 36 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  It’s fourteen aye and three no 37 

votes. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The motion passes fourteen four and three 40 

absent. 41 

 42 

MR. GRIMES:  Just for clarification, now I presume I’ll work 43 

with your staff and we’ll take everything related to stone crab 44 

out of the Generic ACL Amendment and you won’t see it again. 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  Then there will be a letter from I guess Dr. 47 

Bortone or Dr. Shipp requesting that we repeal this and 48 
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providing the rationale for it.  That’s what we need. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP: Just an item of curiosity, Shepherd.  We had 3 

fourteen votes.  Is the three-quarters, is that of the votes 4 

present or of the total council? 5 

 6 

MR. GRIMES:  I believe it’s present and voting.  That’s usually 7 

the way majorities are determined and so you should not have a 8 

problem, but I’ll double check that and make sure that’s clear 9 

before we leave today. 10 

 11 

MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  Shepherd mentioned that this would come out 12 

of the ACL Amendment.  I assume it has to go to public hearings 13 

and so should we wait until after the public hearings to take it 14 

out? 15 

 16 

MR. GRIMES:  Actually, I would say it does not have to go to 17 

public hearing.  If you wanted to send it out to public hearing 18 

to solicit additional comment, you’re certainly welcome to do 19 

that, but I would not say it’s a requirement. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Mr. Riechers. 22 

 23 

MR. RIECHERS:  Continuing on with the report, the committee 24 

considered a series of motions to make Alternative 3, repeal 25 

from the Reef Fish FMP and request the Secretary to designate 26 

the South Atlantic Council as the responsible council, the 27 

preferred alternative for Actions 1.3, Nassau grouper, 1.4, 28 

yellowtail snapper, and 1.5, mutton snapper.   29 

 30 

For Action 1.4, yellowtail snapper, and 1.5, mutton snapper, Roy 31 

Crabtree stated that there was a need to clarify the permitting 32 

requirements, since some fishermen who fish for these species 33 

have Gulf of Mexico reef fish permits but not South Atlantic 34 

snapper grouper permits.  In addition, it was noted that 35 

yellowtail snapper have been caught as far north as 36 

Steinhatchee, Florida in the Gulf of Mexico.   37 

 38 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, 39 

and I so move, that in Action 1.3 the preferred alternative be 40 

Alternative 3, remove Nassau grouper from the Reef Fish Fishery 41 

Management Plan and request that the Secretary of Commerce 42 

designate the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council as the 43 

responsible council. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  46 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 47 

 48 
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MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to follow up.  I did just look in the 1 

Magnuson Act and it is actually a three-quarters majority of the 2 

voting members of the council and by my tally, you had fourteen 3 

who voted out of seventeen and you’re 82 percent, by my math, 4 

which leaves you in good shape.  5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s voting members whether they’re present or 7 

not?  Okay.  Thank you. 8 

 9 

MR. RIECHERS:  The motion to set a similar preferred alternative 10 

for Action 1.4 failed by a vote of one to two and the motion for 11 

Action 1.5 died for lack of a second.  The committee requested 12 

that Gulf Council and South Atlantic Council staff work to 13 

clarify the permitting issues. 14 

 15 

Then we moved on to Action 2, Species Groupings.  The Standing 16 

and Special Reef Fish SSC will meet on December 13 and 15 and 17 

will hear a presentation from the regional office staff on 18 

proposed revisions to the species groupings.   19 

 20 

If the SSC recommends changes in the species groupings as a 21 

result, the committee chairman indicated that the committee 22 

should review those changes before deciding whether Alternative 23 

3 should continue to be the Preferred Alternative. 24 

 25 

Then on to Action 3, ABC Control Rule.  In response to council 26 

request that the control rule and discussion be modified to 27 

clarify how Tier 3A and B are more precautionary than Tier 2, 28 

staff presented the modified the language in Tier 2 to show that 29 

methods other than average catch could be used to determine OFL, 30 

overfishing limits. 31 

 32 

Steven Atran explained that his interpretation of a tier being 33 

more precautionary meant that regardless of where OFL was set, 34 

there should be a larger buffer between OFL and the allowable 35 

biological catch at the lower tiers.   36 

 37 

He selected two stocks at random, vermilion snapper and lane 38 

snapper, and calculated the buffer for each under Tier 2, Tier 39 

3A, and Tier 3B.  In both cases, the buffer increased at the 40 

lower tiers.   41 

 42 

Bob Gill explained that his concern was that if mean landings 43 

were used to set OFL, as in Tier 3B, the resulting ABC would be 44 

below current harvest levels, forcing changes in management.  45 

Since these are stocks that are likely caught as bycatch while 46 

targeting other stocks, this could result in reducing the 47 

catches of those other stocks in order to achieve the ABC for 48 
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the Tier 3B stocks.   1 

 2 

This might be appropriate in situations where a stock has low 3 

landings because it was previously fished out, but in the 4 

absence of information, the decision whether to use Tier 3A or 5 

Tier 3B would be the judgment of the SSC.   6 

 7 

Committee members felt that such judgment was more than just a 8 

scientific decision and should include the council, although the 9 

council would have to provide rational if it disagreed with the 10 

SSC. 11 

 12 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, 13 

and I so move that in Action 3, Alternative 2, in Tier 3A and 3B 14 

of the control rule, the words “and in the judgment of the SSC” 15 

be changed to read, “and in the judgment of the council with the 16 

advice of the SSC.” 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  19 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 20 

 21 

MR. RIECHERS:  The committee requested that the concerns about 22 

the use of judgment calls and the use of mean catch to define 23 

OFL be addressed by the SSC at their December meeting. 24 

 25 

Next, we moved to Action 4.  It’s the ACL/ACT Control Rule 26 

section.  This section has been extensively rewritten based on 27 

two meetings of the ACL/ACT Control Rule Working Group and it 28 

now contains four distinct alternative: no action, a spreadsheet 29 

based control rule that uses a point system; a flow-chart based 30 

rule that avoids any quantitative evaluations; and a fixed 31 

percentage buffer or the buffer resulting from the standard 32 

deviation method of ABC Control Rule Tier 3A.   33 

 34 

In the spreadsheet method, Bob Shipp questioned why an unknown 35 

dead discard level should get more points than a high discard 36 

level and suggested that they should get the same points.  Also, 37 

committee members had concerns about the likelihood of 38 

incorporating a socioeconomic meeting into the ACL/ACT process 39 

in a timely manner.  Because this action is still being 40 

developed, particularly the flow-chart method, no preferred 41 

alternative was selected. 42 

 43 

With that, we moved on to Action 5, Sector Allocations.  The 44 

only change in this section was under Option a in the action 45 

alternatives.  The range of years used was changed from 1981 to 46 

2008 to 1986 to 2008 to reflect the years when there was more 47 

accurate reporting at the species level.   48 
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 1 

Shepherd Grimes noted that the discussion does not contain the 2 

rationale for why the range of years for each option was 3 

selected.  Also, the economic impacts have not been evaluated.  4 

The committee felt that since a sector separation workshop is 5 

scheduled, it was premature to select a preferred alternative 6 

for this action. 7 

 8 

Action 6, Generic Framework Procedure, no changes have been made 9 

to this action.  Action 7, Initial Specification of Annual Catch 10 

Limits, alternatives have been removed for stocks where harvest 11 

is prohibited in the EEZ and stocks where the ACL is being set 12 

in other amendment’s framework actions and replaced with a short 13 

paragraph for each stock, which explains the ACL status of that 14 

stock. 15 

 16 

Then we moved on to Action 7.1, Stone Crab ACL.  This action 17 

needs to remain in the amendment in case the Stone Crab FMP is 18 

not repealed, but there are questions about whether the SSC used 19 

the 2006 stock assessment to set OFL and ABC and whether the 20 

stock is undergoing overfishing.  21 

 22 

The Committee felt that the SSC needs to reevaluate OFL and ABC 23 

before any preferred alternative ACL can be made.  It was, 24 

however, noted that Alternative 3 sets ACL options that are not 25 

based on OFL or ABC.  By a voice vote without opposition, the 26 

committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 7.1, 27 

Alternative 3 be moved to the considered but rejected section. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?   30 

 31 

MR. RIECHERS:  I guess this begs the question, now that we’ve 32 

actually accepted the earlier motion, of do we want to remove 33 

this whole section and send it to the Considered but Rejected 34 

section at this point in time? 35 

 36 

I would look to Shep to talk to us about whether we should wait 37 

to do that until we get approval or you all actually submit the 38 

paperwork for the removal of the FMP that we earlier did there. 39 

 40 

MR. GRIMES:  It seems to me you’re going to withdraw the FMP or 41 

request withdrawal of the FMP and there’s no point in 42 

considering alternatives and moving this in.  You’re just going 43 

to incorporate your rationale and whatnot into a letter and so 44 

this should all go away. 45 

 46 

MR. RIECHERS:  I would move then that for Action 7.1 that we 47 

basically remove the whole section and put it in the Considered 48 
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but Rejected section. 1 

 2 

MR. TEEHAN:  Second. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any discussion?  All in favor of the motion 5 

signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes. 6 

 7 

MR. RIECHERS:  That takes us back to Action 7.2 now, Royal Red 8 

Shrimp Annual Catch Limit.  The committee recommended that 9 

Alternative 3 be moved to Considered but Rejected for the same 10 

reason as with Action 7.1.  The Committee recommends, and I so 11 

move that in Action 7.2 that Alternative 3 be moved to 12 

Considered but Rejected. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 15 

discussion?  Any objection?  The motion passes. 16 

 17 

MR. RIECHERS:  The next section is 7.3.1, Black Grouper 18 

Apportionment of ABC between the Gulf and South Atlantic 19 

Councils.  Shepherd Grimes noted that the discussion does not 20 

contain rationale for the 47 percent to 53 percent split in the 21 

preferred alternative.  22 

 23 

He suggested referring to the letter from the South Atlantic 24 

Council discussion as far as explaining this apportionment.  Roy 25 

Crabtree explained that the split was based on a formula that 26 

the South Atlantic Council created that gives extra weight to 27 

the most recent years. 28 

 29 

Under Action 7.3.2, Recreational and Commercial Allocation of 30 

Black Grouper in the Gulf of Mexico, Bob Gill suggested that 31 

basing the allocation on the longest time series of catch data 32 

available was consistent with previous allocation 33 

determinations. 34 

 35 

By a voice vote with one abstention, the committee recommends, 36 

and I so move, that in Action 7.3.2 that the preferred 37 

alternative be Alternative 2, using the Gulf Council’s allocated 38 

acceptable biological catch and divide the annual catch limit 39 

between the commercial and recreational sector based on average 40 

landings from 1986-2008.  It would leave recreational allocation 41 

at 18 percent and commercial allocation at 82 percent. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?   44 

 45 

DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  After discussion with staff members, it 46 

seems like we would like perhaps the opportunity to expand the 47 

range of alternatives to better reflect the principles and 48 
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guidelines for allocation that you adopted. 1 

 2 

MR. RIECHERS:  If I’m hearing you right, Assane, if you’re going 3 

to expand that and actually look at those allocation principles 4 

and we’re going to get a larger, more diverse set of 5 

alternatives to look at, then it’s probably premature for us to 6 

select a preferred at this point in time and so I think just in 7 

notion of what we’re trying to do here if we’re going to allow 8 

or if we really want that to happen without already 9 

predetermining what a preferred is, then we would want to vote 10 

no to this at this point in time. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would agree.  Otherwise, it’s useless for 13 

Assane to do this additional work.  I would accept a motion to 14 

not select a preferred alternative at this time. 15 

 16 

MR. TEEHAN:  So moved. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second? 19 

 20 

MR. GILL:  Second. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there discussion? 23 

 24 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just note that when your staff is putting 25 

this together that we’ll, in addition to looking at the 26 

principles for allocation, we’ll go back and make sure we follow 27 

the policy that you have included in your SOPPs regarding 28 

allocation as well. 29 

 30 

MS. WILLIAMS:  That was I was going to ask.  I don’t have it in 31 

front of me, but I was thinking that the policy required that 32 

certain things be done before we even attempted to do what we 33 

are now suggesting. 34 

 35 

DR. DIAGNE:  To that point, Ms. Williams mentions that certain 36 

things would have to happen and the major thing in the 37 

principles and guidelines would be for a council member to 38 

request allocation or reallocation via a motion, but this is 39 

something that we have to do. 40 

 41 

Following the black grouper assessment, everybody will have to 42 

adjust and allocation will have to be determined and that will 43 

be the first one, if you would.  It was not separated and I 44 

assume that additional adjustments will also happen in terms of 45 

the IFQs, et cetera and so forth. 46 

 47 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Assane, our principles and guidelines, it wasn’t 48 
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just someone suggesting it.  They had to go in and list all of 1 

these reasons and rationale and what we were trying to 2 

accomplish and to me, the two things are different between an 3 

ACL and AMs and then allocation or reallocation. 4 

 5 

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, Ms. Williams.  In this particular case, we do 6 

not have a choice.  For black grouper, there is no allocation 7 

between commercial and recreational to speak of and so that is 8 

something that you have to do and that is the major difference 9 

between that and, for example, if you as a council decided to 10 

reallocate one other reef fish species.  Then, yes, you would 11 

have to have a motion that includes the rationale and purpose 12 

for the reallocation, et cetera, but for this particular case, 13 

it is something that has to be done within this amendment. 14 

 15 

MS. WILLIAMS:  It was my understanding that on the black grouper 16 

we have a shallow-water grouper complex and deepwater complex 17 

and aggregate bag limits and so I didn’t realize that we were 18 

supposed to go in and literally set an ACL/AM for each 19 

individual component of these groups that we have formed. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Steve or Assane, are you all discussing that? 22 

 23 

DR. DIAGNE:  I believe shortly I guess a share of IFQ share for 24 

black grouper will have to be created, I presume, to allow us to 25 

track the landings and manage that appropriately.  Is that 26 

something that will come under consideration at a future date or 27 

not, in that case? 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t see that it is something you absolutely 30 

have to do.  I think you could continue to manage it as part of 31 

a shallow-water grouper species group if that’s what you want to 32 

do.  Black grouper was in good shape and not undergoing 33 

overfishing and not overfished and so I don’t know that you have 34 

to have an individual ACL for black grouper, but you’ll have to 35 

do -- We have a shallow-water grouper set up on the commercial 36 

side, but we would have to figure something out on how to handle 37 

the recreational side of it. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The other groupers we do have recreational and 40 

commercial percentages. 41 

 42 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think 30B dealt with that on both sides of it. 43 

 44 

MR. ATRAN:  We’re not going to treat every grouper species 45 

separately.  The species groupings that we have set up do have 46 

most of the lesser groupers just put together into a shallow-47 

water grouper complex and then the ones that are more heavily 48 
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targeted, the gag and the red grouper, have their own 1 

allocations. 2 

 3 

Right now, the species groupings does have black grouper 4 

separated out, but it’s not necessary that it be done and when I 5 

think of it, if it is going to be done, I don’t think it’s 6 

absolutely necessary that it has to be done with this ACL 7 

amendment.  It might be something we do a year or two later, 8 

once we’ve had a chance to think about it.  In other words, I 9 

think we could leave it in the generic shallow-water grouper 10 

grouping. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I will leave that to staff to determine.  13 

However, since we don’t know the outcome of that, I think we 14 

still need to act on this motion.  Any further discussion on 15 

this motion?  Any objections?  The motion passes. 16 

 17 

MR. RIECHERS:  That then takes us to Action 7.4, which is 18 

Specification of ACL and ACT for Stocks and Stock Groupings.  As 19 

indicated, the SSC is going to meet on December 13 through 15 to 20 

complete setting OFL and ABC for the stocks in the Generic 21 

ACL/AM Amendment and that basically was the discussion we had 22 

there. 23 

 24 

We then moved to Action 8, Accountability Measures.  The revised 25 

accountability measures were not discussed in detail due to time 26 

constraints, but the flow chart on page 96 shows how in-season 27 

and post-season accountability measures factor into the system.  28 

 29 

The accountability measures are designed to allow the council 30 

the greatest flexibility in deciding which regulations should be 31 

changed when accountability measures are triggered.  Bill Teehan 32 

asked whether fish banking provisions, which is paying back 33 

under harvests in a subsequent year, would be appropriate to 34 

include in this action.   35 

 36 

Shepherd Grimes stated that such a provision could be added to 37 

the amendment, but it was not an accountability measure, since 38 

accountability measures are intended to prevent overages and not 39 

underages.  Roy Crabtree felt that such underages should be 40 

evaluated on a case-by-case basis. 41 

 42 

Next, we moved to Action 9, Performance Standards and Review.  43 

On a recommendation from the IPT, this section will be split 44 

into two subsections, one for performance standards and one for 45 

periodic reviews.  46 

 47 

We then took up and item that dealt with crew size limits on 48 
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for-hire vessels when fishing commercially.  The committee 1 

discussed whether there is any downside to changing or 2 

eliminating the crew size limit.   3 

 4 

It was originally put in place to prevent double dipping by a 5 

vessel that was both taking clients out for hire and selling the 6 

catch.  Under today’s IFQ system, vessels are required to report 7 

when they leave port whether they are on a commercial or charter 8 

trip.  A suggestion was made to add this item to Reef Fish 9 

Amendment 32.  However, the committee chairman noted that this 10 

issue had not gone to scoping meetings and that there should be 11 

input from law enforcement and others. 12 

 13 

We then took up the Earned Income Requirement Suspension topic.  14 

Committee members felt that an additional alternative was needed 15 

to eliminate the earned income requirement entirely.  It can be 16 

bypassed through the use of specialty corporations, rendering 17 

the requirement ineffective.  By a voice vote without 18 

opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, that an 19 

Alternative 4 be added to eliminate the earned income 20 

requirement. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  23 

Any objection?  Mr. Gill?  We note that there was one objection 24 

and the motion passes. 25 

 26 

MR. RIECHERS:  Next, we had a Report on the Deepwater Horizon 27 

Input on Subsea Sampling Plan.  Dr. Burns gave a presentation 28 

that included a synopsis of the content of the NOAA Regional 29 

Workshop for research partners in St. Petersburg, Florida on 30 

August 31, 2010.  She also indicated where we could get updates 31 

in regards to the oil spill response and recovery mission. 32 

 33 

Dr. Burns also provided information on the BP’s plan to work 34 

with the Gulf of Mexico Alliance to implement BP’s ten-year, 35 

$500 million research initiative to study the effects of the 36 

Deepwater Horizon spill as well as providing information to the 37 

council on future meetings and oil spill conferences in which 38 

staff will be participating.   39 

 40 

Next, we moved on to Other Business.  Bob Gill noted that the 41 

council had sent a letter to Senator Jeff Sessions on June 25 42 

discussing research inputs and needs relative to the oil spill 43 

in the Gulf of Mexico.   44 

 45 

On October 5, the White House established a Gulf Coast Ecosystem 46 

Task Force to facilitate coordinating planning and information 47 

exchange between the federal government and coastal interests as 48 
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restoration efforts following the oil spill begin.  He suggested 1 

that a similar letter be sent to this task force. 2 

 3 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, 4 

and I so move, that the council send a letter similar to the 5 

letter sent to Senator Sessions on June 25, 2010 on the Gulf oil 6 

impact to the Gulf Coast Ecosystem Restoration Task Force. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  In terms of 9 

discussion, a number of people from the public have expressed a 10 

desire to add some caveats to that.  I have taken those 11 

suggestions and I will work with Dr. Bortone to make some 12 

additional -- I won’t say improvements, but additional caveats 13 

to that letter.  We have that motion.  Any objection or any 14 

further discussion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 15 

 16 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Just for information, because it 17 

didn’t come out, that letter was not only sent to Senator 18 

Sessions, but it was sent to four other senators in the Gulf.  19 

The only one that it didn’t pertain to was Senator Vitter, I 20 

believe, and none of the Texas senators. 21 

 22 

MR. GRIMES:  It was in response to a request and was not 23 

unlawful lobbying. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Right.   26 

 27 

MR. RIECHERS:  That concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Riechers.  Let’s go on into 30 

Shrimp Management.  That would be Tab D and Mr. Perret. 31 

 32 

SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 33 

 34 

MR. PERRET:  The Shrimp Committee met with Dr. Crabtree, Mr. 35 

Gill, Mr. Pearce, Mr. Riechers, and me being present.  The 36 

agenda was adopted with the addition of an update on the 37 

smalltooth sawfish workshop.  The minutes of the August 17, 2010 38 

in Pensacola, Florida were approved as written. 39 

 40 

We had a Review of the Status and Health of the Shrimp Stocks 41 

for 2009 and the Stock Assessment Report for 2009.  This was 42 

presented by Dr. Rick Hart, who reviewed penaeid shrimp catches 43 

for the 1960 to 2008 time period.  Dr. Hart stated that brown 44 

and white shrimp dominated the catch, with both brown and white 45 

shrimp catches exceeding the previous year.   46 

 47 

He explained that offshore effort was up slightly, but still at 48 
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nearly historical lows, at approximately 20,000 days fished.  He 1 

stated that effort in 2009 was approximately 77 percent below 2 

the baseline average effort for the years 2001 through 2003 in 3 

the ten to thirty-fathom depth zone of Statistical Subareas 10 4 

to 21, which is well above the red snapper criterion of 74 5 

percent.   6 

 7 

For 2010, Dr. Hart noted that only the first trimester data were 8 

available and they showed an approximate reduction of 78 percent 9 

in effort.  He reported that catch per unit of effort continued 10 

to be very high and up slightly from 2009.   11 

 12 

He further stated that average size of shrimp was about the same 13 

as last year, but still much larger than the long-term average.  14 

He also reported that for brown shrimp an increase in effort 15 

would result in an increase in yield, although this was not 16 

necessarily the case for white shrimp.  He stated that 17 

recruitment was still above the long-term average. 18 

 19 

With regard to the status of the stocks, Dr. Hart stated that 20 

the number of parents in 2009 for both brown and white shrimp 21 

were at near historical highs, with white shrimp parents at the 22 

highest level recorded.  Thus, neither was undergoing 23 

overfishing.  Royal red shrimp catches were only approximately 24 

175,000 pounds, well below the 392,000 pound overfishing 25 

threshold.   26 

 27 

Dr. Hart also gave us the Review of the Pink Shrimp Assessment 28 

Model.  He stated that pink shrimp were not assessed by the VPA 29 

analysis this year and noted that the VPA did not work well for 30 

pink shrimp last year and so a Stock Synthesis approach was 31 

taken this year.   32 

 33 

He noted that there was a good fit between the model’s projected 34 

catch and the observed catch and pink shrimp catch from the 35 

Tortugas Area was down slightly.  Biomass was up in recent years 36 

and recruitment was variable.   37 

 38 

Dr. Hart also stated that effort was down significantly from the 39 

late 1990s.  He reported that brown shrimp in Statistical Areas 40 

7 to 21 were also assessed by a Stock Synthesis approach and 41 

noted that the results also showed a good fit between the 42 

model’s projected catch and the observed catch, as well as catch 43 

per unit of effort and size.   44 

 45 

He reported that the model continued to be refined for brown 46 

shrimp and white shrimp would also be assessed by this method in 47 

the future.  He further noted that the Stock Synthesis approach 48 
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would provide biomass estimates and at some time in the future, 1 

the SSC would likely need to provide new recommendations for 2 

overfishing and the overfished condition for these stocks. 3 

 4 

We also had a presentation by Dr. Mike Travis on Latent Permit 5 

Analysis.  Dr. Travis stated that the number of permits issued 6 

at the onset of the permit requirement in 2002 was 3,122.  With 7 

the institution of the moratorium, the number of eligible 8 

permits was 2,666.   9 

 10 

There were 1,932 active permits in 2007; 1,898 in 2008; and 11 

1,717 in 2009.  Dr. Travis stated that his analysis was based on 12 

number of permits and not vessels.  He used the date of 13 

September 14, 2010 and he assumed an active permit had landings 14 

of at least one pound or one dollar in at least one year from 15 

the 2007 to 2009 period.   16 

 17 

Landings were based on reports from fisherman and port agents 18 

and included brown, white, pink, and royal red shrimp from 19 

Statistical Areas 1 through 21.  He found that there were 1,658 20 

permits in the fishery as of September 2010.  Only two-thirds 21 

were active in all three of the years from 2007 to 2009 and 230 22 

had no landings in any of these three years.  He stated that his 23 

determination of latency was based on both dealer and fisherman 24 

reported landings. 25 

 26 

The only other thing, and I didn’t include it in the report, but 27 

Dr. Bortone did give us an update on the smalltooth sawfish 28 

workshop, which is scheduled for Tampa, Florida on December 1 29 

through 2, tentatively, and that concludes my report, Mr. 30 

Chairman.  There were no action items and thank you. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you. 33 

 34 

MR. GILL:  During the report that Dr. Travis gave us on the 35 

latent permit analysis, he noted the discrepancies in the data 36 

systems used to attempt to develop an answer to the question 37 

that had been posed and Corky noted at the time that the fishery 38 

used to be the most valuable in the United States and we still 39 

don’t have the information, due to conflicting databases, to be 40 

able to answer that question. 41 

 42 

I would ask the question, and I don’t know whether it would be 43 

Roy or Bonnie, but might there be something that we could do to 44 

reconcile and develop something that says this is the database 45 

that we’re using for this shrimp fishery and it reflects, as we 46 

best know it, the situation with the shrimp fishery, so we don’t 47 

revisit this problem because we’re using Database A and Database 48 
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B and they don’t happen to agree? 1 

 2 

It raises issues of if we can’t do it for them, can we do it for 3 

anybody?  More importantly, is it a task force thing that we 4 

could put together or is there some way to reconcile this and 5 

not let it portray into the future and, Bonnie, if you’re the 6 

right one to answer that, I would appreciate it. 7 

 8 

DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  I would recommend as a first step on that 9 

for me to go back to the data staff at the Science Center to get 10 

a firm understanding of what things are contributing to these 11 

disparities in levels. 12 

 13 

By understanding what things are contributing to that problem, 14 

it will put us on better footing for coming up with a solution 15 

to reconciling those. 16 

 17 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Gill, for bringing that up and thank 18 

you, Bonnie.  There are three different methods that we used in 19 

Dr. Travis’s report and he pointed out some of the problems with 20 

those and so I think sometime back we had an ad hoc committee.  21 

I think Dr. Nance may have chaired it. 22 

 23 

If indeed, Bonnie, after you go back and talk to your people and 24 

perhaps that may be an approach, but rather than have three 25 

separate systems in use, if we could consolidate that and get 26 

better data with one system, I’m sure we would all be supportive 27 

of it.  Mr. Gill, did you have something else? 28 

 29 

MR. GILL:  Yes, Corky.  Given that, Bonnie, and that’s fine with 30 

me, but would you have any objection to us putting this on the 31 

agenda for the February meeting for a report back as to what you 32 

found and the recommendations that you would make relative to 33 

this issue? 34 

 35 

DR. PONWITH:  I think that’s an excellent -- It’s perfect timing 36 

and an excellent suggestion. 37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  I think that concludes me, but I see Dr. Crabtree 39 

has got his hand up. 40 

 41 

DR. CRABTREE:  We had the latent permit analysis presented to 42 

us, but then I think we were pretty much out of time at that 43 

point and so there wasn’t really much discussion about where do 44 

we go with this. 45 

 46 

We’ve got 230 permits, it looks like, that have no landings 47 

whatsoever since the permit was created and we’ve got a fishery 48 
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that we’ve had a history of overcapitalization.  Now, effort is 1 

down now because of economic reasons and things, but you never 2 

have assurances of what’s going to happen down the road. 3 

 4 

I guess my question is, do we want to -- Is there any sort of 5 

action or anything further we want to do to look at the latent 6 

permit issue? 7 

 8 

MR. PERRET:  Who are you asking? 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  This council. 11 

 12 

MR. PERRET:  The chairman of the Shrimp Committee and the Shrimp 13 

Committee recommended no action and I have an opinion, but you 14 

didn’t ask me, but the committee had no recommendation on doing 15 

anything with latent permits. 16 

 17 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s true, but I don’t think it’s fair to say 18 

the committee recommended no action.  I just think we ran out of 19 

time and didn’t really talk about it. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have some time now if anybody would like to 22 

talk about it.  Ms. Williams, do you want to talk about it? 23 

 24 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Sure, I want to talk about everything.  My only 25 

comment is if we’re addressing latent permits and if we’re going 26 

to address them on all of our fisheries, how do we pick and 27 

choose and what example -- Like should we decide to get rid of 28 

latent permits in the reef fish fishery?  We would have to have 29 

a reason to do that and what is our rationale if we want to get 30 

rid of those latent permits. 31 

 32 

Do they also apply whether its shrimp, lobster, stone crab, 33 

whatever?  I just think we have to apply it pretty much across 34 

the board.  Now, do I think we’ve got a problem?  That’s a whole 35 

different issue.  Those are my comments and thank you. 36 

 37 

MR. PERRET:  Roy, from what I understand, an individual has one 38 

year to renew his permit and if he doesn’t renew he’s out.  In 39 

the three years or so that we’ve had this, we’ve had a reduction 40 

of I want to say somewhere around 14 percent, simply by 41 

individuals not renewing in that period of time. 42 

 43 

Brown shrimp, we’re not fishing brown shrimp at OY.  Dr. Hart 44 

says it could take additional effort to get to that level.  I 45 

don’t see the need, personally, to do anything about latent 46 

permits at this time, especially with the problems with the 47 

three datasets. 48 
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 1 

Let’s see what the data looks when we get a better system.  My 2 

God, shrimp effort data still needs to be improved upon.  I 3 

thought it was much better than what we had.  If we’re not able 4 

to track these permits -- We put a permit on these shrimp 5 

fishermen and we’re still not getting what we thought we were 6 

going to get.  Let’s fix the problem and then address it. 7 

 8 

If we’ve got a problem with too many permits, let’s address it 9 

that time, but I don’t think we will ever see the effort in the 10 

offshore shrimp fishery get back to the level it once was, 11 

purely for economic reasons, until something in society and the 12 

economics of this country and this world changes.  I just don’t 13 

think it’s going to ever happen. 14 

 15 

MR. FISCHER:  If I’m not mistaken, effort in the waters from ten 16 

to thirty fathoms is down 78 percent.  You’re sitting in a state 17 

where we’ve experienced in the last five years four hurricanes 18 

and an oil spill. 19 

 20 

I’m sure there’s latent permits by people who desperately wanted 21 

to fish and just instances came up in their life that they 22 

weren’t able to.  I don’t think this is the time and place to 23 

discuss it, because there’s no crisis in trying to retrieve 24 

these permits as we speak.  Maybe down the road, but I don’t 25 

think we’re ready for it yet. 26 

 27 

MR. GRIMES:  Just to look at what’s in the report and in 28 

response to what Mr. Perret said, in 2002, you issued or NOAA 29 

issued 3,122 shrimp permits.  In 2009, you issued 1,717 and so 30 

there’s been a huge reduction since then. 31 

 32 

In response to what Ms. Williams said, you address 33 

overcapitalization and latent permits on a fishery-by-fishery 34 

basis and each fishery is different.  Now, recently you’ve asked 35 

for some analysis for looking at coastal pelagics and it doesn’t 36 

necessarily mean you have to have the same approach across the 37 

board and in this particular fishery, you have 230 permits that 38 

have never had landings reported with them.  It seems like a 39 

large number of permits just sitting around. 40 

 41 

Just based on my experience, it’s much easier to address this 42 

issue when these permits aren’t being used and there’s not a big 43 

problem and it would be much easier than waiting until the 44 

fishery -- If it did recover or economic conditions changed and 45 

all due respect to Mr. Perret’s foresight, but you can’t really 46 

foresee that. 47 

 48 
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If it did become a problem, it would be much more difficult to 1 

address after it was a problem, which is why this issue is 2 

coming up now.  I think there are very legitimate reasons. 3 

 4 

MR. PERRET:  To that point, fishery recover from what?  The 5 

fishery is in excellent shape.  The shrimp fishery, what are we 6 

recovering from? 7 

 8 

MR. GRIMES:  It was in response to your comment that there will 9 

never be offshore effort like there has been in the past.  That 10 

is what I meant in terms of if effort would recover and not the 11 

fishery. 12 

 13 

MR. FISCHER:  Even if effort were to recover, we started with 14 

3,100 permits and we’re down to 1,717 or less, with 230 dormant, 15 

meaning we’re down -- In the last decade, the fleet has reduced 16 

itself in half and not really by actions of this council.  I 17 

don’t think we have to act on it.  I think we sit back and the 18 

fishery is going to take care of itself. 19 

 20 

DR. CRABTREE:  One thing I come back to that Shepherd says is 21 

you may well be right, Corky, that effort is not going to go 22 

back up to where it was and I think that probably is accurate, 23 

but I’m not sure we can say effort is not going to go back up 24 

and it could go back up significantly.  It’s dropped off so 25 

much. 26 

 27 

We’re catching, by and large, if you look at brown and shrimp 28 

combined, we’re catching about the same amount of shrimp now, 29 

with 78 percent less effort, than we were catching a decade ago.  30 

I think that shows that the fishery was badly overcapitalized 31 

and we had far more effort in the fishery than was needed. 32 

 33 

This is a fishery that has historically had a number of 34 

protected resources issues and has impacts on other fisheries 35 

and so effort seems to be down at a level now that certainly 36 

they’re having fewer environmental consequences than in the 37 

past, yet is still catching about the same amount of shrimp. 38 

 39 

If conditions do change though and a lot of these vessels become 40 

active again, you could see a substantial increase in effort.  41 

It may not go back up to where it is, but it could increase 42 

substantially and based on what I’ve seen, in all likelihood you 43 

wouldn’t be catching many more shrimp, but you certainly would 44 

have far more issues in terms of protected resources and impacts 45 

on other fisheries. 46 

 47 

I think if you are concerned about this that the time to deal 48 
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with it is now, when the effort is down.  I think if the effort 1 

did go back up and you waited until you have a problem that it 2 

would be much more difficult to deal with it than now.  I just 3 

think it’s something you should give some thought to. 4 

 5 

MR. SAPP:  Thanks, Roy, for that.  Every time we have discussion 6 

about latent permits, I learn a little bit more and at some 7 

point, I’ll be comfortable enough to actually feel like I know 8 

enough to make a vote on any of these issues. 9 

 10 

We’ve heard a lot more than I knew from both sides of the issue 11 

and is there also some kind of an administrative cost that’s 12 

associated with this that concerns you or is your concern that 13 

we don’t want people to reenter a fishery that’s being fished to 14 

its capacity and is doing it efficiently with the fleet that’s 15 

active out there right now? 16 

 17 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know that there’s an administrative cost.  18 

I think you just don’t want to have more effort in a fishery 19 

than is needed to catch the amount of product that’s available 20 

and historically, that has been the situation with shrimp. 21 

 22 

Now, the data we’ve looked at indicates that’s not the situation 23 

with brown shrimp.  It still is, to some extent, the situation 24 

with white shrimp.  I don’t think there’s so much administrative 25 

costs here, but if you recall from the reports, we’ve seen big 26 

increases in CPUE and so they’re able to catch more shrimp for a 27 

given amount of effort now than they have in the past and I 28 

think that’s the only thing that’s keeping the fishery even 29 

going now and I think with the economic conditions we have right 30 

now, it’s essential to maintain those high CPUEs to keep these 31 

folks economically viable. 32 

 33 

It’s true that we’ve lost a lot of permits over time and I think 34 

we’re losing -- I suspect we will continue to lose permits over 35 

time and so maybe that’s one way to get at it.  We’re probably 36 

losing, on average, about ten permits a month when people aren’t 37 

renewing them. 38 

 39 

I don’t know if those permits are actually latent.  Some 40 

probably are.  It could be that most of them are.  I suspect 41 

there are other people losing permits who are active in the 42 

fishery, because I get letters periodically from people who have 43 

lost their permit about that. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we’ve discussed this pretty well.  Kay, 46 

did you have a last comment? 47 

 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  Actually, what I was trying to do was to get some 1 

discussion on the record, because I have had some emails and 2 

phone calls about this and just what I’ve heard from the 3 

industry, from the shrimp industry, was that originally we 4 

didn’t want permits and we went along with it because it was 5 

going to be a data collection type mechanism, or that’s what we 6 

were told.  We were told that the council would never use these 7 

permits to stop us from fishing in the future, for whatever 8 

reason. 9 

 10 

I’ve also heard that there’s been some shrimpers that didn’t 11 

renew the permit when they were supposed to.  I don’t know if 12 

they’ve got a year or whatever it was.  They lost their permits 13 

and we didn’t let them back in and so that’s another reason some 14 

of the permits have not been renewed. 15 

 16 

It’s just different kinds of economical or forgetful reasons or 17 

there’s probably a million different situations out there.  I’ve 18 

also heard from, and probably most of you around the table have, 19 

from a charterboat operator and something happened and his 20 

permit wasn’t renewed and he couldn’t get a permit and couldn’t 21 

buy a permit. 22 

 23 

We’ve always got people calling us and talking of why they lost 24 

the permit and what can we do to help them and now we’ve got 25 

some latent permits and we’re discussing what to do with latent 26 

permits in all of the fisheries and I just think that if 27 

somebody is paying to renew the permit -- Why you would do that 28 

and hold onto it for several years, which we’ve had happen, 29 

unless you’re just hoping you can sell that permit at some point 30 

in time. 31 

 32 

I don’t know why someone would do it.  Maybe they’re going to 33 

hand it down to their child when their child grows up, so they 34 

can get into the seafood industry.  There’s lots of reasons of 35 

why they don’t have landings associated with the permits, but I 36 

just wanted some discussion on the record. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  So you’ve had it. 39 

 40 

MR. ANSON:  I just want to follow up and see if Dr. Ponwith is 41 

still going to meet with her staff, or the staff there, to see 42 

if you can work out some of those issues and to see if you can 43 

clean up the various databases.  Is that what you’re going to do 44 

still? 45 

 46 

DR. PONWITH:  Yes, the commitment is to get staff together both 47 

from SERO and the Center and find out what’s contributing to the 48 
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disparity in these databases so that we understand what steps 1 

are going to be the most effective in resolving it. 2 

 3 

MR. PERRET:  Dr. Travis’s report on the implications and 4 

conclusions, he’s got four implications and conclusions that he 5 

states.  The third is, and I quote: Third, if future eligibility 6 

is to be based on whether a moratorium permit is active or 7 

latent, additional investigations into an analysis of the 8 

reported inconsistencies between the two programs should be 9 

conducted before actual policy decisions in this respect are 10 

made.  That’s the recommendation of Dr. Travis, one of four. 11 

 12 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s the whole point of this, Corky.  Obviously 13 

if we’re going to deal with this or look at this, those 14 

additional analyses need to be done, but unless there’s some 15 

direction from the council that we would like to see those 16 

additional analyses done, I don’t know that Dr. Travis is going 17 

to do anything more with this. 18 

 19 

MR. PERRET:  First is to get the data inconsistencies worked out 20 

and Mr. Gill started this discussion thirty minutes ago and Dr. 21 

Ponwith says she is going to follow up and so that’s starting -- 22 

That’s getting it in motion. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we’ve heard enough.  We have a goal and 25 

let’s shoot for at least one more committee report before we 26 

adjourn.  I will point out that our original agenda has us 27 

adjourning at four o’clock so that Dr. Crabtree can hold his Q&A 28 

before martini time.  The next is Habitat Protection and Mr. 29 

Hendrix. 30 

 31 

HABITAT PROTECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 32 

 33 

MR. HENDRIX:  The Habitat Protection Committee met today and 34 

discussed the five-year review of the council’s Essential Fish 35 

Habitat (EFH) Amendment.  Mr. Jeff Rester summarized the Five-36 

Year EFH Report.   37 

 38 

He reported that the literature review provided new information 39 

on some managed species habitat utilization, but the new 40 

literature did not provide information that would dramatically 41 

alter current EFH designations and descriptions.   42 

 43 

He stated that information on larval species distributions from 44 

SEAMAP data was the largest contribution of new information on 45 

defining EFH.  The larval distribution maps would be a large 46 

increase in EFH information.   47 

 48 
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Five new banks off Louisiana were proposed as HAPCs, based upon 1 

recommendations from the Flower Gardens Bank National Marine 2 

Sanctuary staff.  The Pinnacle Trend area off Alabama and 3 

Mississippi was also proposed as a HAPC.   4 

 5 

The fishing impacts on habitat literature review did not produce 6 

any new evidence or understanding on how current fisheries in 7 

the Gulf of Mexico are impacting habitat.  Since the 2005 EFH 8 

Amendment, one potentially destructive gear, fish traps, has 9 

been banned in the Gulf of Mexico.  Recreational and commercial 10 

fishing effort has declined in recent years.   11 

 12 

Possible specific actions to consider in a future EFH Amendment 13 

update are:  1)SEAMAP plankton data can be used to designate and 14 

describe EFH for the early life history of managed species; 15 

2)Additional HAPC designations can be considered; and 3)EFH maps 16 

can be refined to species and life stages and provide higher 17 

resolution of spatial EFH representation.   18 

 19 

A motion was passed, and on behalf of the committee, I so move, 20 

that the council submit the Five-Year EFH Review Report to 21 

National Marine Fisheries Service, noting that it may be updated 22 

after further review by the council’s three Habitat Protection 23 

Advisory Panels.   24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  26 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 27 

 28 

MR. HENDRIX:  The Texas Habitat Protection Advisory Panel will 29 

be meeting on December 8, 2010, while the Louisiana/Mississippi 30 

Habitat Protection Advisory panel will be meeting on December 31 

14, 2010.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Hendrix.  Any discussion?  Does 34 

anybody know when the Florida/Alabama committee is scheduled to 35 

meet? 36 

 37 

MR. HENDRIX:  I don’t think he has had the chairman arrange a 38 

meeting date yet. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I know he has sent out emails requesting dates 41 

and so I suspect they’ll probably be meeting at the same time, 42 

but it’s somewhat relevant, because this idea of trying to get 43 

these reports in as soon as possible after the first of the 44 

year, so we can amend whatever we submit. 45 

 46 

What is your pleasure?  We can go ahead and do Data.  Is the 47 

chairman of Data here?  It’s Robin.  Let’s go ahead and do Data 48 
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then, Robin. 1 

 2 

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 3 

 4 

MR. RIECHERS:  The Data Collection Committee was convened on 5 

October 26, 2010.  The agenda and minutes were adopted as 6 

written.  Mr. Donaldson gave a presentation on the possible use 7 

of a fish tag system for the recreational gag grouper fishery.   8 

 9 

He described potential uses for fish tagging systems both as a 10 

data collection or effort limiting tools, although his 11 

presentation really focused on data collection purposes.  He 12 

briefly reviewed existing tagging programs for bluefin tuna, 13 

tarpon, and red drum and suggested that a tag system for gag 14 

could be similar to the tarpon and red drum tagging programs.   15 

 16 

Mr. Donaldson also discussed potential problems in developing a 17 

successful gag tagging program, including a large number of fish 18 

caught and landed at many different sites, as well as potential 19 

problems with enforcement and the high costs to administer the 20 

program.  21 

 22 

Additionally, a tagging program may require new state 23 

legislation.  He also discussed a potential gag stamp program 24 

that could be developed that would aid in determining the number 25 

of anglers targeting gag.  Mr. Donaldson noted several potential 26 

difficulties to implementation and stated that fish tags are not 27 

currently a high priority task for MRIP.   28 

 29 

Dr. Froeschke provided a summary of the SEAMAP/Deepwater Horizon 30 

Fishery Independent Data Collection Workshop held September 21 31 

through 23 in St. Petersburg, Florida.  The purpose of this 32 

meeting was to review existing fishery independent sampling 33 

programs and discuss methods to improve spatial and temporal 34 

precision of these data in the Gulf.   35 

 36 

Participants in the meeting also discussed analytical techniques 37 

necessary to assess environmental or fisheries impacts from the 38 

oil spill and recommended an expanded sampling program with 39 

incorporation of novel sampling technology to monitor the 40 

recovery and improve our ability to respond to future 41 

disturbances in the Gulf.      42 

 43 

Dr. Froeschke also reported on the recent national SSC workshop 44 

held in Charleston, South Carolina.  At this meeting, SSC 45 

representatives from each regional council discussed ABC control 46 

rules under development, including potential problems or 47 

limitations in use of the rules.   48 
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 1 

Discussion focused on strategies for developing appropriate 2 

catch limits for data-poor species, including recommended 3 

analytical techniques and the need for future development in 4 

this area.   5 

 6 

Finally, the role of SSC in peer review was discussed, noting a 7 

need for improved peer review protocols for socioeconomic and 8 

ecosystem data.  These items were suggested as themes for future 9 

meetings.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Riechers.  The only other 12 

committee report we have is Administrative Policy and I don’t 13 

think we can get through that one in ten minutes and so let’s go 14 

ahead and adjourn and we will reconvene at 8:30 in the morning 15 

with the joint Law Enforcement Committees.  Dr. Crabtree, do you 16 

have any comments regarding when you plan to start your Q&A and 17 

where and that sort of thing? 18 

 19 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  I plan to start it in this 20 

room and in about fifteen minutes. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ll stand adjourned then until 8:30 in the 23 

morning. 24 

 25 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 3:55 p.m., October 27, 26 

2010.) 27 

 28 

- - - 29 

 30 

October 28, 2010 31 

 32 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 33 

 34 

- - - 35 

 36 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 37 

Council reconvened in the Assembly/Caucus Room of the Embassy 38 

Suites, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, Thursday afternoon, October 28, 39 

2010, and was called to order at 1:30 p.m. by Chairman Bob 40 

Shipp. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I want to call to order the 228th meeting of the 43 

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council.  My name is Bob Shipp 44 

and as Chairman of the council, I welcome you all.  Members of 45 

the public will be permitted to present oral statements in 46 

accordance with the schedule published in the agenda.  Please 47 

advise the council staff if you desire to address the council.  48 
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Please give written statements to the council staff, who are 1 

sitting at the tables on the side. 2 

 3 

The 1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all 4 

oral or written statements to include a brief description of the 5 

background and interest of the persons in the subject of the 6 

statement.  All written information shall include a statement of 7 

the source and date of such information. 8 

 9 

It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit 10 

to the council false information regarding any manner the 11 

council is considering in the course of carrying out the 12 

Fisheries Act.   13 

 14 

If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 15 

you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 16 

committee sessions.  A digital recording is used for the public 17 

record and therefore, for the purpose of voice identification, 18 

each member is requested to identify himself or herself, 19 

starting on my left. 20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida. 22 

 23 

MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, Louisiana. 24 

 25 

MR. RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas. 26 

 27 

MR. BOYD:  Doug Boyd, Texas. 28 

 29 

MR. HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 30 

 31 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 32 

 33 

DR. PONWITH:  Bonnie Ponwith, NOAA Fisheries Service. 34 

 35 

MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 38 

 39 

MR. GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA General Counsel, Southeast 40 

Region. 41 

 42 

MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Fishery Management 43 

Council. 44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana. 46 

 47 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  Damon McKnight, Louisiana. 48 
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 1 

MR. ANSON:  Kevin Anson, Alabama. 2 

 3 

MR. GREENE:  Johnny Greene, Alabama. 4 

 5 

DR. ABELE:  Larry Abele, Florida. 6 

 7 

MR. SAPP:  Ed Sapp, Florida. 8 

 9 

MR. TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, Florida. 10 

 11 

LCDR CARMEN DEGEORGE:  Carmen DeGeorge, Coast Guard District 8. 12 

 13 

MR. MATT LAM:  Matt Lam, Coast Guard District 7. 14 

 15 

MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 16 

Commission. 17 

 18 

MR. PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Steve Bortone, staff. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  The first item is the Adoption of 23 

the Agenda, Tab A, Number 5.  Do I have a motion to adopt the 24 

agenda? 25 

 26 

ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA 27 

 28 

MR. PERRET:  Can I add to the agenda? 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, you may. 31 

 32 

MR. PERRET:  Under Other Business, I would like to add a 33 

discussion of inviting a speaker to talk to us about allocation 34 

issues. 35 

 36 

MR. GILL:  I would like to add, under Other Business, permit 37 

renewal. 38 

 39 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to add some discussions about 40 

procedures, calendar, and council materials. 41 

 42 

MR. SAPP:  Before I ask for an Other Business item, Mr. Gill, is 43 

the permit issue in regards to Mr. Hubbard? 44 

 45 

MR. GILL:  Correct. 46 

 47 

MR. GREENE:  I would like to add some conversation about moving 48 
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the snapper season or looking at a split season. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other council members with new business?   3 

 4 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  A few items of announcement.  A 5 

report on asking the SSC to increase their participation, a 6 

comment on the liaison effort with the Caribbean Council, our 7 

sponsorship of the Gulf greater seafood cook off and an 8 

announcement about the National Fish and Wildlife Foundation 9 

announcement and committee appointments. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Committee appointments were inadvertently left 12 

off the agenda and so we will address those as well under Other 13 

Business.  With that, do I have a motion to adopt the agenda as 14 

amended? 15 

 16 

MR. PERRET:  So moved. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s been moved and seconded.  Are there any 19 

objections?  I hear none and the agenda is adopted.  The next 20 

item is the Approval of Minutes, Tab A, Number 6.  Are there any 21 

corrections? 22 

 23 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 24 

 25 

MR. GRIMES:  Page 130, line 48, should be “ultimately” instead 26 

of “ultimate” and page 10 through 12, there are a number of 27 

references to “Unidentified Male” and I believe that’s when we 28 

get members of the public who will speak and if there are 29 

members of the public who are invited by a council member to 30 

come up and address a specific inquiry, let’s do our best to 31 

make sure that they state their name so that we don’t end up 32 

with unidentified individuals. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Point well taken.  Any other corrections to the 35 

minutes?  Hearing none, do I have a motion to adopt the minutes?  36 

Thank you, Mr. Gill.  Do I have a second?  I have a motion and a 37 

second.  Any objections?  The minutes stand approved.  The next 38 

item is Fisheries 101, Tab N, and Dr. Bortone. 39 

 40 

FISHERIES 101 41 

 42 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Good afternoon to the council and 43 

to the audience.  Staff felt that it would be important to give 44 

everyone participating some more background on fisheries as 45 

opposed to fisheries rules and laws and so hence this series 46 

that we’re putting together, which will also become part of our 47 

record and hopefully one day on our website.  We’re going to try 48 



32 

 

to do a chapter each session, each time we meet. 1 

 2 

We’ve already heard from Will Patterson, who gave a good 3 

background on the overall sense of what the council is doing and 4 

Magnuson and that’s being cleaned up and being put on our 5 

website. 6 

 7 

Today, I asked staff what we thought we should do next and 8 

before we proceeded with any kind of analyses, stock, et cetera, 9 

what we thought we would do is talk about what kind of data do 10 

you need?  What do you need to do to conduct a stock assessment 11 

and so hence this presentation that I’m going to give today and 12 

I’m going to go quickly, of course, because of the time. 13 

 14 

First of all, we have different kinds of stock assessments.  We 15 

have stock assessments based on a species life history and 16 

that’s size, age at spawning, abundance, et cetera.  We’ll talk 17 

about that.  We also have stock assessments based on the fishery 18 

itself.  Those would involve things like catch effort data, 19 

commonly known as catch per unit effort. 20 

 21 

In reality, both of these things are put together in most stock 22 

assessments that we have.  The data needs that we would have, 23 

based on that type of stock assessment, of course, is the basic 24 

biology or the life history of the species or stocks that we 25 

have and the other is the information on the fishing activities 26 

regarding those species or stocks and that would involve things 27 

like catch and effort, of course. 28 

 29 

Just sort of a pedantic lesson here.  Data is a plural word and 30 

you’ll see it often misused in a single sense, but datum is the 31 

singular part.  For example, these data, this datum, data are, 32 

datum is, but who cares?  We’re going to see this kind of thing, 33 

but just realize that data is plural and you’ll see some other 34 

terms as well.  Variable is actually a character, for example, 35 

the size, weight, age that we might have, and the parameter is 36 

really the value of those characters, but we can get that kind 37 

of confused too in the literature and so just be aware that 38 

there are some differences. 39 

 40 

There are really two types of data based on how the data are 41 

obtained.  For example, there’s fishery-dependent data, data 42 

that’s derived from the activities of the various fishing 43 

sectors, and fishery-independent data, data not obtained from 44 

those activities and usually obtained by scientists and 45 

technicians, but sometimes acting in participation with the 46 

fishing participants themselves and so fishery-dependent and 47 

fishery-independent and you’ll see a lot of those as we go 48 
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through. 1 

 2 

Fishery-dependent data, recreational surveys are conducted, 3 

telephone surveys, email surveys.  There are two programs, which 4 

one is morphing into the other, the MRFSS system, Marine 5 

Recreational Fisheries Statistics Survey, and the MRIP, Marine 6 

Recreational Information Program.  It’s more of an evolution 7 

than a giant step forward for mankind. 8 

 9 

Onboard observers are also part of that fishery-dependent 10 

dataset that we have.  The MRFSS employs two data collection 11 

methods, the random digit dialing and then there’s a shore-side 12 

intercept program there, where people are interviewed and 13 

information is gathered that way. 14 

 15 

With regard to the MRIP, some basic questions that they’re 16 

asking is who fishes, what’s being caught, how many fish are 17 

being caught and when and where are they being caught?  These 18 

databases are capturing a lot of the good information we need on 19 

recreational fisheries. 20 

 21 

The fishery-dependent data from the commercial side, a lot of 22 

that is self-reported in logbooks.  We’ve got dealer reports, 23 

intercepts, trip intercepts, onboard observers, and, of course, 24 

you’ve heard of the vessel monitoring system, the VIMS program 25 

that’s out there. 26 

 27 

Fishery-dependent data, you’ll see these, and you may have heard 28 

of these already, Type A, B1, and B2.  Type As are those that 29 

are caught and sampled by port samplers.  B1s are caught, but 30 

not sampled by port samplers and the B2s are caught, but they’re 31 

thrown back.  They equal discards and there’s, of course, a 32 

discard mortality that has to be accounted for as we look at 33 

these data. 34 

 35 

Simply stated, fishery-independent data is fishing under 36 

controlled conditions and that control can be of various types.  37 

It can be specialized gear, be they traps, trawls, hooks, 38 

underwater video, cameras, side-side sonar, and acoustic methods 39 

of various types.  The key is that it’s fishing that’s under 40 

controlled, specified conditions. 41 

 42 

Some of the ways in which this is done, we have tended gear and 43 

untended gear.  One of the more interesting ones are these new 44 

autonomous vehicles that are out there.  These are kind of neat.  45 

You stand at the dock and you preprogram it where it’s going to 46 

go and what kind of data it’s going to collect and it goes out 47 

and comes back to your dock.  It’s a pretty neat, nifty little 48 
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deal, but there’s a lot of real sophisticated changes taking 1 

place. 2 

 3 

The gear you’re seeing here is actually a camera set up used by 4 

Andy David and Chris Gledhill.  We are sponsoring this through 5 

our coral reef program and they’re being used right now off of 6 

Madison-Swanson and the Steamboat Springs, but it’s a remotely 7 

operated camera system that photographs and samples the 8 

organisms down there. 9 

 10 

Side-scan and multibeam echo sounders are used to assess habitat 11 

and you get nice three-dimensional pictures these days of 12 

varying degrees of accuracy.  A newer program is being used 13 

which is LIDAR, which is a laser-based system, but it shoots 14 

from the air, through the air/sea interface, and to the bottom. 15 

 16 

You get much greater detail.  The problem is it is depth 17 

limited, due to features in the water.  Dirty water, you can’t 18 

shoot near as far, but it’s really nice three-dimensional 19 

pictures for habitat recognition with this system. 20 

 21 

This is another system that’s come out lately which we haven’t 22 

used too much of, but it’s called DIDSON.  It’s a high-23 

definition imaging sonar and it’s basically sound.  You’re all 24 

familiar with the typical sonogram, but this one is actually 25 

giving you a picture and when the pictures are good enough, you 26 

can actually detect species this way and so it’s a pretty 27 

interesting new system that may be used in some places in the 28 

future. 29 

 30 

As I mentioned, we’re talking about fishing under specified 31 

conditions or sampling under specified conditions and so that’s 32 

specifying the gear, but it’s also specifying when and where you 33 

sample and the SEAMAP -- This is an example of a SEAMAP sampling 34 

grid and you get a pretty fair idea of how the Gulf is 35 

stratified, broken up, and various samples are taken in places. 36 

 37 

Some more fishery-independent data are taken through mark and 38 

recapture studies, where we look at movement or abundance, 39 

indices, young of the year indices or larval indices of various 40 

types, are used as well as part of the fishery-independent data 41 

collection portion of the data that we’re gathering. 42 

 43 

There are some needs.  We need to calibrate these data, 44 

especially when new gear are brought onboard or new sampling 45 

protocols.  We need to be able to select very often certain size 46 

and age classes that we aren’t getting as part of the regular 47 

fishery-dependent landings and we also need to know what gear 48 
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selectivity is all about, because later we’re going to talk a 1 

lot about effort and you’re going to really have to know how 2 

selective that gear is, and I’ll talk a bit about that soon. 3 

 4 

Here’s an example of gear selectivity, but we know there’s a 5 

different catch rate and gear selectivity, fish selectivity, 6 

with circle versus j-hooks.  On this side, this is mesh size and 7 

fish size here and that’s a pretty obvious one.  As you change 8 

mesh sizes in a net, you’re going to get different sized fish 9 

and so gear selectivity is important.  That often dictates what 10 

you will catch or what you won’t catch. 11 

 12 

Then you’re all familiar, I think, with the testing that had to 13 

go on with the BRDs and TEDs, the turtle excluding devices, 14 

where we had to compare various nets, different types, and look 15 

at their selectivity and effectiveness and so that’s a good 16 

quantification that we need to do to qualify all the gear that 17 

are being used. 18 

 19 

The biological information we get is usually at two levels, the 20 

individual level, which is species, size, and condition, and 21 

also at the stock level, or population level, abundance, 22 

biomass, and distribution as well. 23 

 24 

The biological information we get is usually of the type, 25 

species, the physical and genetic identification of a group, its 26 

size with regard to length and weight, condition, such as its 27 

health, age, parasites, for example, and maybe its growth.  28 

Reproduction, of course, and habits and various behavioral 29 

features as well. 30 

 31 

The little cartoon on the right-hand side is to indicate we try, 32 

as biologists and scientists, to get as much data as we can from 33 

each fish that we do obtain through the sampling efforts. 34 

 35 

The first part, having been born and bred as a taxonomist, is 36 

the idea of the immutable part of the data.  There are errors 37 

that occur in data, but if you misidentify a species or a fish, 38 

that’s going to be hard to correct for and that’s the problem we 39 

have with a lot of the data that we’ve got. 40 

 41 

The American Fisheries Society has come up with a common names 42 

checklist.  We call it just the checklist, but in this 43 

particular example, we have a gag, for example, a grouper 44 

species.  The official common name is gag.  The other common 45 

names, unfortunately, are gag grouper and black grouper, which 46 

caused some confusion years ago, but there are foreign names as 47 

well and we have the official scientific name that’s there and 48 
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this is important to be able to distinguish these species, but, 1 

again, this is the immutable part of the data.  The error occurs 2 

here and that error usually persists throughout the data, 3 

wherever you go. 4 

 5 

Size is size is size, right?  Not everything is measured the 6 

same way.  Roy Crabtree has got some experience working with 7 

tarpon, but when you start looking at tarpon, there are all 8 

kinds of studies done on total length, fork length, standard 9 

length.  It’s very important to specify what lengths are being 10 

used in any study that’s being done.  They’re not all the same 11 

and they need to be specified. 12 

 13 

Another unit of size, of course, is weight, but weight can be 14 

whole or it can be gutted, headed and gutted.  You get different 15 

weights if they’re fresh, if they’re frozen, if they’ve been on 16 

ice.  Just some of my fun facts here, realize there’s different 17 

tons as well.  Fortunately, we use pounds a lot and not tons, 18 

but there’s short tons, metric tons, and long tons and sometimes 19 

you’ll just see the word “ton” and have to guess what it is and 20 

it’s often not specified. 21 

 22 

Then I just found this one day and it’s just a little quiz.  23 

What three countries have not yet officially adopted the metric 24 

system as its standard of measure?  Does anybody know the 25 

answer?  You’ll be surprised.  The USA, Liberia, and Burma.  26 

There’s no logic to this.  It just happens that way.  In real 27 

practice, we’re the only country that doesn’t use the metric 28 

system. 29 

 30 

Rule Number 2, all variables must be specified and defined.  31 

That’s extremely important.  You’ll see that in the literature 32 

hopefully, but you don’t always find that and sometimes you have 33 

to guess.  What’s Rule Number 1?  Know thy species.   34 

 35 

Looking at condition, one of the things we can do is look at 36 

things like weight versus length.  As you know, there’s an 37 

exponential function here.  As you just get a little bit longer, 38 

you get a lot heavier, as things go, and I’m not going to go 39 

heavy into this, but I wanted to just point out this as somewhat 40 

of an example. 41 

 42 

If we look at weight, you’ll realize it’s really a cube 43 

relationship with length and so usually we see a factor of three 44 

up here and this little graph down here shows you the exponent.  45 

This tells you how fast this curve goes up, but realize heavy 46 

fish tend to be on this side of this curve and skinny fish tend 47 

to be over here. 48 



37 

 

 1 

Now, that relationship is important and interesting because 2 

variations in it can tell you a lot.  Here’s just a little clip 3 

from an article where some different values were presented.  4 

These differences, and I won’t go into what they are, but just 5 

realize they’re all different, is that the differences could be 6 

biological in nature or they could be geographical in nature or 7 

they could be due to errors in the methods that were used. 8 

 9 

As I’ve already pointed out, it depends what weight was used, it 10 

depends what length was measured and were they fresh, on ice, or 11 

frozen?  You realize the world of the fish biologist is a mad 12 

house sometimes. 13 

 14 

The weight/length relationship however is important.  It does 15 

tell you about the condition of a fish.  If you look at this 16 

particular example, we see a fish of a certain length might have 17 

-- Fish from populations of the same length might have different 18 

weights.  That could tell us a lot about the health or condition 19 

of that particular group of fish. 20 

 21 

From that, we’re going to move on to stocks and look at what 22 

other conditions we’ve got.  There’s sex conditions, of course, 23 

be they male or female or juvenile or undetermined.  We know sex 24 

change does take place in some species, and I won’t go into the 25 

details there, but that’s an important factor which I believe we 26 

really still haven’t figured out how to use in management yet. 27 

 28 

There’s reproductive states that go from one area to another, 29 

immature to spawning to spent, and then, of course, we’ve looked 30 

at various health features, like the length/weight ratio, growth 31 

rates, and parasites that might be present.  That’s all 32 

important data. 33 

 34 

We can use age and growth to compare species from different 35 

places and stocks.  They grow differently and this last picture, 36 

down here in the lower-right, you see a series of different 37 

curves on top of the data to indicate to you there are various 38 

models that can be put on these data and so just drawing the 39 

data out and fitting a curve is one way to do it, but there are 40 

different models that give you different results and they all 41 

have to be specified in this process that we’re looking at. 42 

 43 

Likewise, when we look at reproduction over time, we know that 44 

fish, as they get longer, not only get heavier, but if it’s a 45 

female, it produces exponentially more eggs. 46 

 47 

We look at features like when is 50 percent of the population 48 
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sexually mature.  We look for things like seasonal reproduction, 1 

when things are in their reproductive mode.  Those are all 2 

important data points that we need to pick up. 3 

 4 

With regard to stock abundance, the actual stock size is never 5 

really known, but we estimate it through other methods.  6 

Abundance is the amount in a sample that you get and that 7 

abundance can be done different ways.  It can be number, it can 8 

be density, or it can be biomass, or weight, of the sample that 9 

we’ve got. 10 

 11 

Then usually what we do is some index of relative abundance, 12 

some standard reference like how many fish seen in a unit of 13 

time, how many caught per tow, how many caught per hour, things 14 

of that sort, and so there are ways of doing this. 15 

 16 

The important thing is to specify, when we get over to looking 17 

at populations, the catch versus effort.  We’ve moved now from 18 

looking at the biology of the organisms to looking at the 19 

fishery, but realize catch is specified differently as well and 20 

you’ll see different definitions for these terms.  I’m not going 21 

to produce them here, but just realize that landings may not be 22 

the same as catch, nor the same as yield nor the same as 23 

harvest, yet sometimes they’re used interchangeably. 24 

 25 

It is important that we do know that the data we’re using are 26 

accurate, consistent, defined, and we have to have confidence in 27 

them.  Those of you at public hearings know about that. 28 

 29 

The catch and effort assessments that we’re going to get to 30 

later, and next time we will talk a little bit about stock 31 

assessment, we need to have a good measure of effort, but what 32 

is that?  That varies, too.  The number of trips, number of 33 

days, man days, number of crew, boat size, be it length or 34 

displacement, number of traps, number of hooks, those are all 35 

methods of assessing effort. 36 

 37 

The important thing is that we be consistent with this.  38 

Sometimes there’s an inconsistent effort and so a hook one year 39 

may not be the same type of hook in another year or a boat 40 

becomes more efficient with time, and I’ll talk to that a little 41 

bit as well. 42 

 43 

We need to specify things like the gear type and know its 44 

limitations and also know when, where, and how much that effort 45 

really consisted of.  This little graph should depict that a 46 

little bit.  Here’s a graph that shows time on one axis, and 47 

this could be like a hundred years, with efficiency. 48 
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 1 

Ideally, when you compare any fishery, you would want consistent 2 

effort, because when we see changes in catch, we shouldn’t be 3 

talking about changes in effort as well.  We’re hoping effort 4 

will be the same, but we know every time a new piece of 5 

equipment comes onboard or a new technique is tried, that effort 6 

is changing and so effort is not -- Effort efficiency is not the 7 

same with time. 8 

 9 

Just as a little example here, back in the old days, they used 10 

to tell the bottom type by dragging a chain on the bottom and 11 

then we added compass directions to it and then you take a 12 

compass and you add the amount of time to it and then you get 13 

something really fancy like a loran unit.  I’m old enough to 14 

have used the oscilloscope version. 15 

 16 

Here we have GPS, of course, combining GPS with depth, and now 17 

we’ve even got electronic weather and who knows what the future 18 

will be like?  Now almost anybody can find out where they are 19 

and so effort, in terms of just efficiency of getting to where 20 

you want to be, has changed with time. 21 

 22 

Some need to know questions about the data.  Are the data 23 

compatible from different sources?  Are they compatible from the 24 

same source?  Sometimes that isn’t always true.  Do we need to 25 

make adjustments to make them comparable?  Do the data have to 26 

be calibrated, that is adjusted in any way, to make them 27 

comparable?  Are the data reliable and is the time series, that 28 

is the number of sample over a period of time, adequate to 29 

really depict the changes that are happening in the community 30 

that we’ve got? 31 

 32 

I don’t want to paint a picture.  This is just an introduction 33 

to data and it’s nothing more than that, but it tells you what 34 

we’re going to do next.  We’re going to take those data and go 35 

somewhere with it, but keep in mind that as old Albert Einstein 36 

had written on his wall -- Some people say he wrote this, but 37 

others say it was just there, but not everything that can be 38 

counted counts and not everything that counts can be counted. 39 

 40 

I think that’s important, too, because we do need to bring 41 

sociological and anthropological information into this mix as 42 

well.  Next time during Fisheries 101, we’re going to talk a 43 

little bit more about stock assessments themselves and we’re 44 

going to look at that catch effort mystique and some of the 45 

other models that are out there, but by now, you should have a 46 

pretty good idea of what data are needed, what some of the 47 

problems with those data are, and what some of the features of 48 
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the data are interesting and we need to be aware of when we go 1 

to the next step, which is the stock assessment and stock 2 

description stage. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Steve.  Rather than get into a 5 

tradition of Q&A, Steve is around afterwards and certainly 6 

amenable to Q&A.  The next item on the agenda is the U.S. Navy 7 

Environmental Impact Statement Presentation, Tab M.  The 8 

presenter is noted as Watterson and it’s actually Carter 9 

Watterson and a little personal thing here. 10 

 11 

Carter Watterson was my first graduate student that worked on 12 

red snapper twenty-some years ago.  Actually, the work was 13 

published and it has a lot of information on release mortality 14 

at different depths and so welcome back, Carter.  However, 15 

Carter tells me he’s not going to make the presentation and so, 16 

John, introduce yourself and go to it. 17 

 18 

U.S. NAVY ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT STATEMENT PRESENTATION 19 

 20 

MR. JOHN VAN NAME:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you, members 21 

of the council and members of the audience.  My name is John Van 22 

Name and I’m the project lead from Fleet Forces Command in 23 

Norfolk, Virginia on the Atlantic Fleet Training and Testing 24 

Environmental Impact Statement/Overseas Environmental Impact 25 

Statement. 26 

 27 

As the chairman said, part of the Navy team here is Carter, one 28 

of our lead biologists at Naval Facilities Engineering Command, 29 

Dave McDuffy, our lead biologist at Fleet Forces, and Lesley 30 

Leonard, one of my co-leads from running the actual project. 31 

 32 

Just a little overview of what I’m going to talk about today is 33 

the Atlantic Fleet Training and Testing Environmental Impact 34 

Statement/Overseas Environmental Impact Statement.  This project 35 

is currently underway and I would like to provide an overview of 36 

the project to the council, the council members and the 37 

audience. 38 

 39 

We’ll be going over the background and talking a little bit 40 

about the types of activities that’s going to be in this 41 

document, what’s driving us to complete this document, our 42 

engagement strategy and schedules, as well as a conclusion.  43 

Basically, the conclusion is the desired outcome of today’s 44 

discussion is to ensure that the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 45 

Management Council, it’s members and folks in the audience, are 46 

aware that this effort is underway and make sure that you folks 47 

are aware of the opportunity in the process to review the 48 
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documentation and provide comment. 1 

 2 

A little bit of background, again, the Atlantic Fleet Training 3 

and Testing EIS/OEIS is underway and it’s being prepared to 4 

support not only Fleet Forces training activities, but we’re 5 

also -- This go around, we’re going to be better incorporating 6 

testing activities that occur in the support of NAVAIR, Naval 7 

Air Systems Command, Naval Sea Systems Command, and the Office 8 

of Naval Research, ONR. 9 

 10 

This effort is going to sustain the Navy’s needed training and 11 

testing by supporting MMPA, Marine Mammal Protection Act, 12 

authorizes.  We are going to get reauthorizations and we’re 13 

going to consolidate existing authorizations that we already 14 

have, that the Navy already holds. 15 

 16 

We’re going to consolidate multiple EIS documents.  When I get 17 

to the overview of the study area, I’ll identify the areas that 18 

we previously conducted environmental impact statements for.  19 

This document is going to roll those up and combine them into 20 

one document so it will make it easier for folks to follow 21 

along, as well as to provide us a better opportunity to really 22 

understand those impacts in a holistic nature. 23 

 24 

Also, this effort will support current and future training and 25 

testing.  That’s the bottom line, is we need to support the Navy 26 

and the way they train for their missions.  It’s going to 27 

increase flexibility also. 28 

 29 

Public scoping meetings were already held on 23 August through 1 30 

September and the scoping comment period ended on 14 September, 31 

but there will be another opportunity for the public and folks 32 

like yourselves to review the documentation and provide 33 

comments. 34 

 35 

A little bit more background.  You’ll probably aware the Naval 36 

Surface Warfare Center Panama City completed their environmental 37 

impact statement back last year and it went to Record of 38 

Decision early this year, in January.  You can see the study 39 

area that comprised their document. 40 

 41 

Fleet Forces currently has underway, and is just about complete, 42 

a Gulf of Mexico EIS/OEIS for training activities that the Navy 43 

conducts in the Gulf of Mexico, for this document primarily, 44 

those op area warning areas. 45 

 46 

This document is slated to go final late this year, very soon, 47 

and we’re anticipating the Record of Decision to be signed off 48 
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early in 2011.  You’ll see notification of that when that 1 

occurs. 2 

 3 

Part of the environmental impact statement process is we have a 4 

purpose and need proposed action that needs to be stated and 5 

basically, the proposed action is to conduct military training 6 

and testing activities, including the use of active sonar and 7 

explosives, in the waters off the east coast of the United 8 

States, the lower Chesapeake Bay and the Gulf of Mexico.  I’ll 9 

show you a better map of the entirety of the study area in a few 10 

more slides. 11 

 12 

The purpose and need is to achieve and maintain fleet readiness 13 

by conducting training and testing activities.  We need to meet 14 

the requirements of Title 10 and we need to attain and maintain 15 

compliance with the applicable environmental regulations, such 16 

as the previously mentioned Marine Mammal Protection Act. 17 

 18 

Here’s our study area.  What the study area is comprised of is a 19 

number of what we refer to as our Navy Range Complexes and we 20 

have three complexes that are up in the Northeast: Boston, 21 

Narragansett, Atlantic City. 22 

 23 

We have the Virginia Capes complex, which is just off the coast 24 

of Virginia and serves and supports the ships and aircrafts 25 

coming out of Norfolk, Virginia.  Cherry Point, off the coast of 26 

the Carolinas and runs into the beaches, the training beaches, 27 

at Camp Lejeune, Marine Corps Base Camp Lejeune.  We’ve got 28 

Jacksonville and Charleston operating areas and range complex, 29 

servicing, again, the ships out of Mayport, Florida and aircraft 30 

out of NAS Jacks as well as Marine Corps Air Station Beaufort.  31 

Key West, which is an important range complex to support our 32 

naval aviation training, and the Gulf of Mexico Panama City. 33 

 34 

We also have the Naval Surface Warfare Center Newport, which is 35 

up in the Northeast, and the South Florida Test Facility is 36 

within our study area.  We include all these range complexes, as 37 

well as a previously completed Atlantic Fleet Active Sonar 38 

Training EIS, which was completed back in January of 2009 I 39 

think was the date, and the entirety of the study area actually 40 

picks up a little bit more sea space north and south of the 41 

Atlantic Fleet Active Sonar Training Study Area, to fully 42 

complete the second fleet area of responsibility, but primarily 43 

the training and testing activities occur in these east coast 44 

range complexes and these areas within the Gulf of Mexico. 45 

 46 

I already spoke to this and so I’m not going to read it again, 47 

but this document, this study area, combines up all of these 48 
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individual range complexes and testing ranges and most of these 1 

range complexes already have an environmental impact statement 2 

which were completed last year and in the case of the Gulf of 3 

Mexico, to be completed early next year. 4 

 5 

This document, the Atlantic Fleet Training and Testing EIS/OEIS, 6 

is going to combine these documents together into one document, 7 

into one package.  We’re also picking up select Navy ports and 8 

pier side locations where sonar maintenance may occur or does 9 

occur. 10 

 11 

Some of the examples of the types and training events are mine 12 

warfare.  These occur throughout the study area, primarily 13 

within our range complexes.  As many of the folks in the room 14 

may be aware, a lot of the testing events that support the mine 15 

warfare mission area occur in Panama City, but we have mine 16 

hunting devices, airborne mine hunting, using similar LIDAR 17 

technologies that was discussed in the previous presentation, as 18 

well as traditional Navy divers conducting mine warfare events, 19 

mine neutralization events. 20 

 21 

Surface warfare events, within the Navy, the way we discuss 22 

things, surface warfare is against surface targets, such as 23 

ships.  We obviously have aircraft firing missiles, such as this 24 

H-60 firing a Hellfire missile. 25 

 26 

We have gunnery events, the Navy ship deck-mounted guns, five-27 

inch, seventy-six millimeter, predominantly, aerial bombing 28 

events, and maritime security operations.  We also keep maritime 29 

security operations within this mission area, surface warfare, 30 

and that includes things such as anti-piracy, vessel search, 31 

vessel boarding search and seizure type activities, which if you 32 

all read the news, there’s been more of that going on and the 33 

Navy is training up to meet that mission. 34 

 35 

We also have some examples of a couple of the targets that we 36 

may use during these events, towed stationary sleds as well as 37 

in some cases, something they refer to as a killer tomato, just 38 

an orange inflatable device that they’ll deploy from the ship to 39 

use as a target. 40 

 41 

Some additional warfare areas that we’re going to be covering 42 

will be air warfare, air combat maneuvering, the use of chaff 43 

and flares.  Again, missile events, where they’ll fire missiles 44 

from aircraft at other aircraft and targets, replicating 45 

targets, like these drones, these BQM-74 drones, and gunnery 46 

events where they’ll practice gun fire against towed targets, 47 

such as that banner. 48 
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 1 

Amphibious warfare, FIREX, again, the five-inch deck-mounted gun 2 

and firing into -- Predominantly, there’s an impact area at Camp 3 

Lejeune that’s used on the west coast.  They have San Clemente 4 

Island and we also conduct that event at sea, using simulated 5 

geography and acoustic buoys to help score the event and landing 6 

crafts, such as the LCAC in the other photograph.  Amphibious 7 

includes obviously beach landings that may be conducted, 8 

primarily at Camp Lejeune. 9 

 10 

Anti-submarine warfare is a focused mission area these days, 11 

with the rival of quieter or ultra-quiet diesel electric 12 

submarines.  Again, anti-submarine warfare is conducted by 13 

surface ships, submarines, aircraft, such as the P-3 and the 14 

soon to be brought to service P-8.  Also, they’ll be using 15 

dipping sonar from helicopters and we have here just an example 16 

of one of the targets they may use, the MK-30.  It’s an 17 

autonomous target that is used in the conduct of these training 18 

events. 19 

 20 

The document is also going to address new construction, life 21 

cycle management-type activities.  New ships, as they’re 22 

introduced out of the shipyards, they go through sea trials and 23 

they go through combat system ship qualification tests and that 24 

type of activity will be included and analyzed in this 25 

documentation. 26 

 27 

The alternatives, anyone that’s familiar with the environmental 28 

planning process, we need to analyze a reasonable range of 29 

alternatives.  The no action alternative is our baseline and 30 

basically, I spoke of the previous documents which were 31 

completed recently.  Those documents, what was analyzed there is 32 

going to inform our baseline. 33 

 34 

Alternative 1 is going to be adjustments to that baseline to 35 

account for new weapons, new tactics, new requirements.  36 

Alternative 2 will be additional enhancements beyond what we 37 

have in Alternative 1.  Alternative 1 will be the minimum we 38 

need to meet our purpose and need and Alternative 2 will be any 39 

additional enhancements to provide increased flexibility in how 40 

we conduct our training. 41 

 42 

The goals of the EIS -- Again, we just recently went through 43 

this with a half-dozen environmental impact statements and why 44 

are we doing it again?  We need to support the renewal of the 45 

existing Marine Mammal Protection Act authorizations.  We need 46 

to re-consult with NMFS for Section 7 Endangered Species Act 47 

consultations. 48 
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 1 

We’re looking to consolidate the six previous and existing 2 

environmental impact statements into one document.  We’re going 3 

to conduct environmental analysis using the latest tools, the 4 

latest technologies, the latest science that could be brought to 5 

bear and so we’re going to reanalyze our activities and the 6 

potential impacts using the latest tools and the best tools 7 

available to us. 8 

 9 

We’re going to seek coverage and conduct analysis and seek 10 

coverage under the Marine Mammal Protection Act, ESA, for our 11 

at-sea activities for systems that are going to be delivered to 12 

the fleet prior to 2019.  This document will look at the next 13 

five-year period, to coincide with the five-year period that the 14 

Marine Mammal Protection Act final rules have. 15 

 16 

We’re going to achieve a more complete integration of the 17 

acquisition activities and the testing and training, testing 18 

with military training.  We’re going to utilize, as I said, the 19 

best science and this is going to help promote consistency. 20 

 21 

There’s a similar effort underway, a companion effort underway, 22 

on the west coast, Hawaii-So Cal Training and Testing EIS.  23 

That’s going on and we’re on the same schedule. 24 

 25 

Our cooperating agency in this effort is going to be the 26 

National Marine Fisheries Service.  As I said, we’ll be seeking 27 

authorization under the Marine Mammal Protection Act and 28 

consulting under Section 7.  NMFS has been requested to be our 29 

cooperating agency. 30 

 31 

Our public engagement strategy, as I said previously, the Notice 32 

of Intent has been issued and we’ve gone through the scoping 33 

period, but we’re in the process of developing our draft 34 

environmental impact statement, our draft document.  We will 35 

announce availability of that document in the Federal Register.  36 

We will hold public hearings and be taking comments on that 37 

document after it’s released and it’s going to be available at a 38 

project website and in local libraries. 39 

 40 

This will be the opportunity to engage.  I wanted to be sure 41 

that the council was aware of that and had that in their 42 

somewhat long-range plan.  We’re looking at releasing the draft 43 

probably in about another twelve months. 44 

 45 

The final EIS will follow that.  We’ll incorporate the comments 46 

that are received and whatever comes in during the public 47 

hearing process.  We will have a final rule come after that from 48 



46 

 

NMFS to authorize Marine Mammal Protection Act takes and then 1 

we’ll have a Record of Decision. 2 

 3 

Project schedule, as I said, the draft EIS will be released in 4 

about twelve months.  We’re targeting right now December of 5 

2011.  The public hearings will be held January through March of 6 

2012.  We will release the final EIS to the public.  Our 7 

tentative schedule calls for that to happen in May of 2013 and 8 

we’re shooting to have a Record of Decision and have the process 9 

complete in August of 2013.  Again, that’s to support the five-10 

year reauthorization from the previous documents.  The first one 11 

we received was January of 2009. 12 

 13 

Just in conclusion, we’re requesting that the Gulf of Mexico 14 

Fishery Management Council remain engaged.  We’ll be announcing 15 

when this draft document is available and we would like for the 16 

folks to participate in the review comment process.  We really 17 

do need the input so we can do the best job we can with this.  18 

Keep an eye open for the notification and be prepared to provide 19 

comments and that’s it and thank you. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, John.  Do we have any questions? 22 

 23 

MR. GILL:  John, thank you for that presentation and it’s way 24 

beyond the scope of what I know anything about, but it seems to 25 

me that the focus revolves around MMPA and ESA.  Is the scope of 26 

the EIS activities broader than that, from the perspective, for 27 

example, of this council, things like habitat, eggs, larvae, 28 

fish schools, et cetera, relative to the activities projected?  29 

That would seem to be very important to us and I assume they’re 30 

included, but it wasn’t clear from the presentation. 31 

 32 

MR. VAN NAME:  Yes, sir, that’s a good point and you’re right.  33 

Sometimes it appears it’s all about MMPA and all about ESA, but 34 

this is one of the reasons that’s drove us here, to make sure 35 

that we spoke with the fishery management council about fish 36 

issues and with folks like Dave and Carter and that’s why we 37 

have them on the team, to support with some of their expertise.  38 

That is one of the issues we’re going to be focusing on and like 39 

I said, that’s what brought us to this meeting today, to be sure 40 

that you folks knew that, that your issues, they have our 41 

attention, absolutely. 42 

 43 

MR. CARTER WATTERSON:  As part of this process, as part of NEPA, 44 

we have to talk about all of our impacts to the fish species 45 

that are out there and also as part of this, we do an EFH 46 

assessment, essential fish habitat assessment, for the entire 47 

east coast and the Gulf of Mexico.  That will be there for your 48 
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review as well. 1 

 2 

MR. PERRET:  John, you mentioned one area specifically.  Well, 3 

you mentioned three areas specifically, one being the lower 4 

Chesapeake Bay area.  Does that include the internal waters of 5 

the Chesapeake Bay? 6 

 7 

MR. VAN NAME:  I don’t have a good map of this, but we have 8 

existing in our Virginia Capes document -- We analyzed the 9 

placement of mine shapes and mine training in the lower 10 

Chesapeake Bay and so it does include waters within the 11 

Chesapeake Bay north of Norfolk, Virginia and Virginia Beach. 12 

 13 

MR. PERRET:  The areas in the Gulf of Mexico, does that include 14 

state waters also, as well as federal waters? 15 

 16 

MR. VAN NAME:  Yes, sir. 17 

 18 

MR. PERRET:  Does the volume explosives -- People have got a lot 19 

of questions about explosives.  I dealt with explosives with 20 

seismic activities in state waters for many years and will the 21 

volume of discharges varying in various geographical areas or 22 

will the volumes be the same? 23 

 24 

MR. VAN NAME:  I’m not sure what you mean, sir, when you say 25 

volumes of -- 26 

 27 

MR. PERRET:  Will the charge be stronger or weaker or will they 28 

all be the same in all areas? 29 

 30 

MR. VAN NAME:  The use of explosives is very well controlled and 31 

we don’t use explosives in all areas.  They’re usually 32 

predetermined, defined areas.  The types of explosives that 33 

would be used would range anywhere from a -- You saw the diver 34 

neutralizing a mine shape, let’s say a twenty-pound block of C-4 35 

type explosive, and it may go up to a thousand-pound air-36 

released bomb. 37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  I think it will be very important to really have 39 

some good outreach, if indeed there are going to be explosives 40 

used, and especially I see some areas where there’s a lot of 41 

people and it would probably generate a lot of interest and a 42 

lot of concern.+ 43 

 44 

If and when or when and if you get ready to implement, I think 45 

it’s important to let the public know that you’re going to be 46 

out there doing whatever you’re going to be doing, because our 47 

phones are going to be ringing off the hooks with whatever is 48 
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going on out there, even if the public is well aware of it. 1 

 2 

MR. VAN NAME:  Yes, sir.  That’s understood and one thing also 3 

with this documents is we analyzed all of these activities over 4 

the past five years and wrapped up this past year and so we’re 5 

looking at the Atlantic Fleet Training and Testing EIS and it’s 6 

actually reanalyzing activities which were already analyzed and 7 

so it’s bringing some new activities, but it shouldn’t be viewed 8 

as a wholesale expansion and huge increase in the amount of 9 

military activity.   10 

 11 

It’s a refinement and a re-look at the activities which were 12 

previously analyzed and then adjustments to those activities, 13 

but you’re absolutely right.  We’ll make sure we have sufficient 14 

and proper outreach and engagement for whatever activities we’re 15 

looking to propose. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, John.  Any other questions? 18 

 19 

MR. VAN NAME:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Now we’re going to move into Public 22 

Testimony.  As has been the case in the past, I’m going to call 23 

out the name of the person who comes to the podium and also the 24 

name of the person to follow, so you can be ready.  We’re going 25 

to do Dennis O’Hern first and Jim Smarr second. 26 

 27 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY 28 

 29 

MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Thank you, council members.  Dennis O’Hern, 30 

Executive Director of Fishing Rights Alliance.  Chairman Shipp, 31 

I assume this is on the amberjack, that this is the amberjack 32 

comment? 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, it is, Dennis. 35 

 36 

MR. O’HERN:  From your amberjack document, and I’ll quote you, 37 

the main objective is to maximize the number of fishing days and 38 

reduce the probability of exceeding the quota.  There’s a 39 

suggestion.  The only thing that you really have in that 40 

document is season closures, but if you go back to Table 5, Tab 41 

B, Number 6, in the June of 2006 meeting, the amberjack scoping 42 

document, it gave us the amount of reductions we could realize 43 

by increasing the size of the fish, the minimum size. 44 

 45 

I’ll remind you all, if you’re not sure, the minimum commercial 46 

size for amberjack is thirty-six inches.  Currently, the 47 

recreational size is thirty-one. 48 
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 1 

According to that Table 5, and I believe Dr. Strelcheck would 2 

have to do some current numbers, but it’s still -- We still 3 

stand to roughly recognize a 20 to 30 percent reduction in 4 

landings just by going up three inches and the recreational 5 

sector would actually still not be on parity with the commercial 6 

sector, which that’s one thing that we’ve always kind of 7 

promoted, wherever possible, is the same size limit.  There’s a 8 

biological reason for the amberjack being thirty-six inches 9 

commercially and that reason could be used to support increasing 10 

a size limit. 11 

 12 

Again, I’ll go back to your main objective, is to maximize the 13 

number of fishing days.  This could quite possibly reduce or 14 

eliminate the need for any closure whatsoever.  If there is a 15 

closure, we suggest that you look closely at mirroring the 16 

commercial closure and the recreational closure. 17 

 18 

I believe the commercial closure is based on a biological -- 19 

What do I want to say?  It’s a biological best choice, because 20 

you’re closing them in a spawning season and if you’re going to 21 

do that for a biological reason commercially, I would suggest 22 

that you look at doing the same closure, a concurrent closure, 23 

with the recreational sector. 24 

 25 

Also, I still point out that MRFSS -- I know we’re working to 26 

bring it under control, the recreational estimates, but since 27 

2006 until 2009, it only shows a 29 percent reduction in 28 

offshore effort in the Gulf of Mexico. 29 

 30 

Anybody who has been out there knows that we’ve really seen a 31 

lot more than a 30 percent reduction in offshore effort.  I 32 

would say anecdotally that it’s well past 50 percent, based on 33 

my own experiences and observations.  I have a boat at a marina 34 

that’s primarily used for offshore fishing and I do go out and 35 

do research and so I’m out on days when I might not normally be 36 

fishing and it’s absolutely stunning to see how empty it is out 37 

there on the weekends, with the recent exception of the red 38 

snapper opening. 39 

 40 

For the record, thank you for expediting the opening of the 41 

federal waters, Dr. Crabtree and your staff, and thank you all 42 

for considering and opening up red snapper and giving everybody 43 

an opportunity this fall to make up for what we lost with the 44 

Deepwater Horizon spill.  Again, I’ll urge you to consider a 45 

size increase to maximize the number of fishing days and thank 46 

you for your time. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dennis.  James Smarr, followed by 1 

Bobby Terrebonne. 2 

 3 

MR. JIM SMARR:  Good afternoon.  Chairman Shipp and council 4 

members, for the record, I am Jim Smarr.  I am here today 5 

representing the Recreational Fishing Alliance.  My testimony 6 

today will be directed towards sector separation and catch 7 

shares in the recreational sector. 8 

 9 

I would like to at this point though stop and if I could have 10 

everyone’s attention for a second, I would like to stop for a 11 

second and give everybody a second to send up a little prayer 12 

for Vernon Minton and Tom McIlwain, twenty seconds of my time.  13 

Thank you. 14 

 15 

First and foremost, the RFA does not support sector separation 16 

or any form of catch shares.  We’re distressed that funds have 17 

been diverted from vital data collection to catch shares within 18 

National Marine Fisheries Service. 19 

 20 

We feel without firming up the data on the actual effort that 21 

there’s no legal way to proceed with either catch shares or 22 

sector separation.  We feel that the entire recreational 23 

universe would have to be polled, as was done in the commercial 24 

IFQs, as we are all stakeholders in the recreational sector. 25 

 26 

We believe sector separation and any catch share plan will go 27 

down in flames if the entire recreational sector was asked to 28 

vote on the issues at hand of catch shares or sector separation 29 

and we are one group. 30 

 31 

We’re also distressed to see the NGO groups, who may be a user 32 

group, but certainly not stakeholders, involved in the planning 33 

to the extent they are in both catch shares and sector 34 

separation.  We were not allowed in the commercial IFQ workshops 35 

and we see commercial people in our workshops and we don’t like 36 

that.  They should not be represented in our meetings, as we 37 

were not in theirs. 38 

 39 

We as recreational anglers do not believe we should be told we 40 

have to buy fish.  The fish belong to all Americans.  Any move 41 

forward would violate the public trust doctrines going back to 42 

the Magna Carta.  We believe this council should seriously 43 

evaluate data options first and foremost, as data has been 44 

mandated, but catch shares have not been.  That concludes my 45 

comments. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jim.  Thanks for coming.  Any 48 
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questions for Mr. Smarr? 1 

 2 

MR. SMARR:  I did have another thing that my commander in chief 3 

had me put into the record, which you all may or may not have 4 

seen.  Thank you. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jim.  Bobby Terrebonne, followed by 7 

Rusty Bellard. 8 

 9 

MR. BOBBY TERREBONNE:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and council 10 

members and audience.  My name is Bobby Terrebonne and I run 11 

Gotcha Fishing Charter out of Grand Isle, Louisiana.  I also sit 12 

on two committees on the Gulf Council, the AP and the ad hoc 13 

committee. 14 

 15 

I’m talking about amberjack.  Some of them want to have it 16 

closed March, April, and May and some of it want to have it 17 

closed June and July and some of them want to have it open 18 

March, April, and May. 19 

 20 

The bigger boats want to have it open in March, April, and May.  21 

The small boats can’t get out because of the weather conditions.  22 

The main reason it should be closed for March, April and May -- 23 

If the Gulf Council’s main goal is to rebuild the stock, that’s 24 

the spawning season for amberjack and not because one group can 25 

fish and one group can’t fish.  It should be because the 26 

spawning season would help rebuild the stock of amberjack in the 27 

Gulf of Mexico. 28 

 29 

On sector separation, most of the charterboats are in favor of 30 

that.  It gives us our own share where we can accommodate our 31 

customers and set up our own schedules, just like the 32 

commercials do. 33 

 34 

Red snappers, we kind of hope this year that -- I know some 35 

people might get upset that we wouldn’t have had the season and 36 

give us to us next year with longer seasons, but I know we 37 

couldn’t do that, because of the laws and the regulations.  From 38 

what we’re seeing right now, we’ve got snappers out there and 39 

they’re beautiful snappers.  I just hope we can increase the 40 

days and not the limits, but just more days, so we can make a 41 

better living, everybody can.  Thank you all very much. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Questions? 44 

 45 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bobby, for coming and your comments.  When 46 

you mentioned that most charterboats would support March, April, 47 

and May -- 48 
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 1 

MR. TERREBONNE:  You’ve got a group that can fish, the bigger 2 

groups, the bigger boats.  Most of them -- Don’t get me wrong, 3 

but what I’m going to say is out of Alabama.  It don’t upset me 4 

and I don’t have nothing against Alabama just because they beat 5 

LSU last year and they’re going to beat them again this year.  6 

That has nothing to do with it. 7 

 8 

The smaller boats can’t get out because of the weather 9 

conditions, but the main reason -- If the council’s main goal is 10 

to build up that stock of amberjack, they should have it closed 11 

during the spawning season, which is March, April, and May.  12 

That’s the bottom line as far as rebuilding the stock and not 13 

because one group can fish and one group can’t fish. 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  Understood, the argument for the biology, but my 16 

question is, when you commented that most charterboats support 17 

that closure, is that from your area or is that Gulf-wide? 18 

 19 

MR. TERREBONNE:  Smaller boats. 20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  Gulf-wide or Louisiana? 22 

 23 

MR. TERREBONNE:  A lot of them, the smaller boats.  They can’t 24 

get out because of the weather conditions.  Any other questions? 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Rusty Bellard, followed by Chad 27 

Hanson. 28 

 29 

MR. RUSTY BELLARD:  Good evening, ladies and gentlemen.  My name 30 

is Rusty Bellard and I’m a recreational fisherman from the 31 

Lafayette area.  We fish southwest Louisiana.  My passion is red 32 

snapper fishing. 33 

 34 

First of all, I would like to address three things to the 35 

council, the TAC, which is your count, your season days, and 36 

your limits.  First is a TAC.  I feel that -- I know all the 37 

fishermen I know and I feel a lot of America, we don’t have 38 

faith in your TAC. 39 

 40 

It’s a numbers game, I know, and you’ve got your doctors and you 41 

have a tremendous job trying to create these models, but I’m a 42 

structural engineer and I’m registered in nine states and I 43 

design buildings and I know what numbers are.  Numbers are tough 44 

and my point is your model is not matching what’s going out in 45 

the environment.  Ask divers, ask charter fishermen, ask 46 

recreational fishermen. 47 

 48 
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I think the data is flawed.  That’s the personal belief, based 1 

on fishing.  I wish that the council could have a better way to 2 

educate the public, meaning me and all of our other recreational 3 

fishermen, so we could have more sympathy and maybe more respect 4 

for the way the seasons and the TACs are set. 5 

 6 

Second, with the seasons, seven weeks in June and July is a 7 

joke.  The gentlemen mentioned little boats and big boats.  I 8 

run forty-five miles out to fish.  You can imagine what weather 9 

does to that.  Two fish per day, that’s another joke. 10 

 11 

The economic impact to the recreational fishermen is 12 

significant.  When I walk in West Marina, they’re happy to see 13 

me, because I made their day with the expenses I put in my boat 14 

and so I would like the council to please look at the TAC issues 15 

and look at how you may educate the recreational sector and we 16 

would be happy to try and support these issues more.  Thank you 17 

for your time. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  We’ve got a question, Rusty. 20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Rusty, for your comments.  Relative to 22 

your comment about educating the public, we would love to do 23 

that and we’re in agreement.  If you’ve got some great ideas, 24 

pass them along to us, to Charlene or Emily.  That’s their job 25 

and we would like to hear them, because we would like to be able 26 

to do it.  We haven’t figured out a better way and so we could 27 

use your help to do that.  Thank you. 28 

 29 

MR. BELLARD:  Thank you.  I’ll do my best, sir. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Next is Chad Hanson, followed by Michael 32 

Jennings. 33 

 34 

MR. CHAD HANSON:  Good afternoon, Chairman Shipp and fellow 35 

council members.  My name is Chad Hanson of the Pew Environment 36 

Group.  Thanks for the opportunity to address the council on 37 

some important issues this week. 38 

 39 

In reviewing the Generic ACL Amendment, there are some issues 40 

that need some clarification.  In particular, the ACL Amendment 41 

is specifically designed to cover species not subject to 42 

overfishing or associated with a joint plan. 43 

 44 

However, the council has previously indicated in their 45 

discussions to have control rules, framework procedures, 46 

accountability measures, those sorts of things, in the ACL 47 

Amendment to apply to species outside the purview of that 48 
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amendment specifically, particularly the rebuilding plans 1 

established in 30A, 30B, and 27. 2 

 3 

We urge the council to include some implementing language to 4 

clarify this in the document, so that these provisions 5 

explicitly translate across into these species and plans.  6 

Transparency and consistency in how ACLs and AMs are applied and 7 

implemented will provide a more seamless transition as we go 8 

into this new system across all the fisheries. 9 

 10 

It is also unclear in the document how accountability measures 11 

would be selected for the various species and species groups in 12 

Action 8.  We urge the council to provide guidance to staff in 13 

how AMs are to be prescribed and implemented for species 14 

included in the ACL Amendment, specifically for which also would 15 

have AMs approved in the other amendment, so that they can be 16 

better incorporated into the public hearing draft as we move 17 

forward with this document. 18 

 19 

There was a short time period allowed for it getting into that 20 

document and if there’s any extra time with this council, that 21 

might be something to go back into and address, is the 22 

accountability measures, during this meeting or this week. 23 

 24 

I also wanted to share some thoughts on red snapper quickly.  25 

Consideration of an increase in the 2011 ACL or TAC is 26 

contingent upon whether or not this year’s landings were 27 

exceeded and thus, we strongly urge you all to hold off and not 28 

take action and finalize it until we know where all the data 29 

comes in for this year’s fishing season. 30 

 31 

This is particularly important because of the high level of 32 

management uncertainty in the red snapper recreational fishery.  33 

It is also important because of the accountability measures that 34 

would deduct overages from the following years in the ACL, as 35 

recommended by the NOAA’s technical guidance, are not 36 

incorporated in the current red snapper management regime. 37 

 38 

Lastly, it is conceivable that the oil spill and use of 39 

dispersants have had a detrimental effect on recruitment of red 40 

snapper and other important species, which may or may not show 41 

up in the data for several years.   42 

 43 

An abundance of caution should be employed, until these 44 

ecological consequences are more fully understood and at a 45 

minimum, we should be incorporating this thought into the 46 

council decision making process when it comes to establishing 47 

catch levels, particularly for depleted species and species that 48 
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are in rebuilding plans.  Thank you for listening and 1 

considering these comments today and we look forward to working 2 

with you all in the future. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Chad.  Michael Jennings is next, 5 

followed by Scott Hickman. 6 

 7 

MR. MICHAEL JENNINGS:  My name is Michael Jennings and I’m a 8 

charterboat operator out of Freeport, Texas and I appreciate you 9 

all allowing me to speak today.  I’ll make it real brief.  The 10 

amberjack issue, with me, and from an industry standpoint, I 11 

prefer the council continuing to take a look at closing the 12 

amberjack season while the red snapper is open, giving those 13 

fishermen that opportunity to move from one species to the other 14 

and back again as the year progresses. 15 

 16 

The only other issue I’ve got is the sector separation workshop 17 

that came up.  I know that there was some discussion or some 18 

controversy over the invitation list and I know that’s being 19 

adjusted and I appreciate the council doing that.  I appreciate 20 

them putting together this workshop and the agenda was one other 21 

topic that has also had some discussion and yesterday, there was 22 

a discussion about this universe of people that have either 23 

support or not support for this given issue. 24 

 25 

I think as far as the industry goes, we were told by the council 26 

that we needed industry support and that universe, I think we’ve 27 

overwhelmingly shown, meeting after meeting, that there’s 28 

industry support.  Galveston was really overwhelmingly. 29 

 30 

I submit that the biggest portion of that universe, as we refer 31 

to it, is the unknown.  It’s people who are really uninformed 32 

and I hope this workshop gives us, as industry participants and 33 

the private recreational sector, the opportunity to learn and 34 

inform that unknown.  Other than that, that’s the way I hope 35 

that workshop goes and that’s all I have and I appreciate you 36 

all letting me talk today. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Michael.  Any questions?  The next 39 

speaker is Scott Hickman, followed by Michael Miglini. 40 

 41 

MR. SCOTT HICKMAN:  Ladies and gentlemen of the council, thank 42 

you for having us today.  I hate going behind Captain Jennings, 43 

because he generally -- We agree on a lot and so I concur with 44 

everything he said. 45 

 46 

He was talking about this universe of industry support for 47 

sector separation.  We went through a lot of the guys, at least 48 
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along the Texas coast, and Googled everybody in business and got 1 

everybody motivated and got them coming to these meetings, even 2 

the guys that took off work.  I think we’ve shown, by bringing 3 

these people to meetings and over and over, our SOS list grows 4 

by the week.  It gets bigger and bigger and bigger. 5 

 6 

I think it’s real clear where the industry stands at this point, 7 

but I really appreciate you putting forth and having this sector 8 

separation workshop, because it’s going to clear it up for a lot 9 

of other people, too. 10 

 11 

I’ve sat through some law enforcement things.  In Texas, with 12 

the non-compatibility issues, we see so many issues of people 13 

going out in federal waters and retaining red snapper year 14 

round.  More funding for law enforcement, especially our federal 15 

law enforcement programs, would definitely make a big 16 

difference.  We would like to see the council really push more 17 

funding for law enforcement. 18 

 19 

As far as geographic zone management, we’ve had these 20 

discussions in the past and I’m definitely for exploring that 21 

and looking at splitting the Gulf up into two or three sections 22 

and that’s along with sector separation and we could manage the 23 

resource a whole lot better. 24 

 25 

Just to reiterate that sector separation, job number one, is an 26 

accountability measure and getting a vast portion of the sector, 27 

which is the private recreational sector, accountable and the 28 

easiest way to do it is through sector separation and electronic 29 

logbooks and we’re ready for it.  We want it and it just makes a 30 

whole lot of sense to move forward with this and thank you all 31 

for your time. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Scott.  Questions?   34 

 35 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Scott.  Just what port are you out of? 36 

 37 

MR. HICKMAN:  Galveston, Texas. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The next speaker is Michael Miglini, followed 40 

by Johnny Williams. 41 

 42 

MR. MICHAEL MIGLINI:  I’m Michael Miglini and I fish out of Port 43 

Aransas, Texas.  I wanted to address data collection.  I would 44 

appreciate the council moving forward with a pilot logbook 45 

program for the for-hire sector.  I think that we’re learning a 46 

lot on it or certainly I am.  I’m involved in it and I’m 47 

reporting on my vessels and I think it’s working to develop a 48 
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better process and I look forward to seeing the final product 1 

soon. 2 

 3 

I wanted to address, on law enforcement, recent actions of law 4 

enforcement to enforce for-hire permit regulations has made a 5 

positive change in my business.  For years, we dealt with a lot 6 

of unpermitted charterboats competing and they’re very difficult 7 

to compete with. 8 

 9 

I know that JEA efforts go a long way to help NOAA agents, but I 10 

think that having one NOAA agent per 500 miles of coastline out 11 

to 200 miles is asking one individual to police 100,000 square 12 

miles of area and I just think that we’re going to need more 13 

NOAA agents and anything the council can do to get more NOAA 14 

agents is going to help us people who are trying to fish legally 15 

and be here and have our interests heard here.  I think anything 16 

the council can do to help with that funding is very important 17 

to me and to my business. 18 

 19 

On the sector separation issue, I know it’s a hot topic and I 20 

really appreciate the council’s willingness to move forward on 21 

discussion of the issue, especially organizing the upcoming 22 

workshop. 23 

 24 

I think the discussion has brought a lot of good ideas ,as this 25 

process is supposed to get people to think and to have ideas, 26 

but I don’t think we should take too long in moving forward on 27 

some of those good ideas. 28 

 29 

I would hope that there would be resolution made pretty quickly 30 

on whether we’re going to go forward with it or not.  Certainly 31 

myself, having a charterboat operation and also being a 32 

recreational angler and having a commercial operation now too, 33 

again, I would like to see which way my business is going to be 34 

able to go and status quo is not necessarily the good old days.  35 

Hopefully we can move forward to something better soon. 36 

 37 

I think the discussion process, like I said, is working as it 38 

should to spur the development of new ideas, but moving forward 39 

on those ideas is equally important. 40 

 41 

Finally, I want to address the crew size limit on dual-permitted 42 

vessels, if a vessel has both a charter-for-hire permit and a 43 

commercial reef fish permit.  The restriction of having three 44 

people, I think, is a law that’s no longer necessary.  I think 45 

it was possibly useful at one time, but I think it’s a good 46 

opportunity for the council to show it’s willing to get rid of 47 

some old rules that are out of date and I would like to see it 48 
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expeditiously move forward to removing that rule completely, if 1 

possible. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mike.  Questions? 4 

 5 

MR. SAPP:  On the crew size issue, did you have a recommendation 6 

as to crew size from the options that are available to us or 7 

complete removal of a number? 8 

 9 

MR. MIGLINI:  Thanks, Ed.  From my perspective, and certainly I 10 

would be open to a little bit more discussion on it, but given 11 

that all permitted reef fish commercial vessels have a VMS on 12 

it, once they leave the dock, they’ve made a declaration and I 13 

really don’t see where five or six or four or whatever is an 14 

issue. 15 

 16 

They’re declaring when they leave the dock and I think it 17 

largely affects boats that are spearfishing, which is arguably 18 

the cleanest fishery in existence, and it’s a safety issue.  If 19 

a boat wanted to go out with three teams of two and a captain on 20 

it, that would be seven people and what if it wants to go out 21 

with two teams of two and a captain?  I just don’t see where 22 

going and arguing the number -- I just don’t think it’s really 23 

necessary to have the rule that much anymore.  I would certainly 24 

like to hear from law enforcement on it, but I don’t think the 25 

number is really the issue. 26 

 27 

MR. PEARCE:  How are you doing?  Thanks for the presentation.  28 

We were having a problem with the electronic logbooks and 29 

getting people to report and I think Port Aransas is one of the 30 

places we’re having problems, Roy, and am I wrong? 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  Texas is doing good.  It’s the Panhandle of 33 

Florida. 34 

 35 

MR. PEARCE:  I’m mistaken then.  It’s the Panhandle.  Anything 36 

you can do to help get better reporting with electronic logbooks 37 

would be wonderful, but you guys in Texas are doing a good job.  38 

It’s Florida we’re having a problem with. 39 

 40 

MR. MIGLINI:  I can comment on some of the things I’ve seen from 41 

the inside of the industry on that if you guys want on the 42 

logbooks on some things.  One thing I’ve seen is that this is a 43 

new program and the majority of your permitted charterboat 44 

operators aren’t at these meetings. 45 

 46 

They’re hearing about things and they read it and it just takes 47 

a little bit of time to get the word out.  That and I think that 48 
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a lot of these problems are going to go away when it’s a Gulf-1 

wide program, because right now, there’s not a really -- The 2 

list can get a little confusing.  It’s based on permits and the 3 

permits get transferred into the port that’s in the program or 4 

they get transferred out of the port. 5 

 6 

There may be a vessel that is documented -- Like I’ve got one 7 

that I’ve been dealing with and the vessel is documented out of 8 

like Austin, Texas.  The permit owner gets their mail someplace 9 

a hundred miles west of Austin or something like that, but the 10 

vessel is running out of Port Aransas. 11 

 12 

Now, when it’s a Gulf-wide program, that issue is going to go 13 

away and so I think a lot of it has just been communication and 14 

I think the people that are working the pilot logbook program -- 15 

I have a lot of contact with the people at Parks and Wildlife 16 

and I know that if we have a permitted vessel that we’re dealing 17 

with, they pick up the phone and call.  A lot of these problems 18 

will go away. 19 

 20 

MR. FISCHER:  Very briefly, just tell us if you find that it’s 21 

easy to use or a burden, just real quickly. 22 

 23 

MR. MIGLINI:  That’s going to be hard, because I don’t say 24 

anything quickly really, but -- Ours is on the internet and they 25 

also have a paper form you could put on the boat.  Quite 26 

frankly, I don’t find it to be any more of a burden to report 27 

the information at the end of the day for my boat.   28 

 29 

We record the gallons of fuel, the hours on the engine, who was 30 

on the boat and things like that.  It’s one more piece of paper.  31 

I don’t find it to be a burden.  It’s part of business and I 32 

think what it’s going to do for our regulatory process and 33 

getting some of the uncertainty out is going to be well worth 34 

it. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  I’ll remind the council we have 37 

about forty more cards.   38 

 39 

MR. MIGLINI:  He asked me how many minutes it was per day and I 40 

would say it’s probably about five minutes on the boat at the 41 

end of a trip and then another five or ten minutes to go type it 42 

into the internet when we get home. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mike.  Good stuff.  Johnny Williams, 45 

followed by Bryan Watts.  Welcome back, Johnny. 46 

 47 

MR. JOHNNY WILLIAMS:  I’m Johnny Williams of Williams Party 48 
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Boats, a third-generation party boat operator out of Galveston, 1 

Texas.  I’m also a write-in candidate for the U.S. House of 2 

Representatives, District 23, in Texas and I’m -- 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is that Ron Paul’s district? 5 

 6 

MR. WILLIAMS:  No, it is not.  It’s Pete Olson.  Anyway, I’m 7 

here today to talk about sector separation.  I certainly do 8 

support sector separation.  In fact, I believe we’re already 9 

separated.  We have to have permits and purely recreational 10 

boats do not have to have permits at this time. 11 

 12 

We have a moratorium on permits and since they have no permits, 13 

there’s no moratorium on them.  Our number is fixed where their 14 

number is not.  We cannot keep captain and crew limits on our 15 

boats, where purely recreational fishermen can keep fishing 16 

limits for everybody on the boat. 17 

 18 

We cannot fish in state waters when federal waters are closed 19 

and they can fish in state waters at any time they wish.  For 20 

that reason, I think that we’re already separate from the purely 21 

recreational fishermen and I think we should just go ahead and 22 

make the break.  Hopefully after we get that done, I also 23 

support having some sort of catch share program or days or sea 24 

or something like that. 25 

 26 

A perfect example of that working would be the Deepwater Horizon 27 

this year.  If we would have had a catch share program or a days 28 

at sea, the people that were affected in some of these states 29 

that were not allowed to fish could have fished before the 30 

Deepwater Horizon occurred and they could have fished later on, 31 

when their waters off of their states were open. 32 

 33 

I think that we need to have, after we get sector separation, to 34 

have some sort of program such as days at sea or catch shares or 35 

something like that, to try to accommodate the fishermen.  It’s 36 

already tough enough out there right now with the short seasons 37 

and everything that we have and we need some sort of relief and 38 

we appreciate any help that you could give us. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks, Johnny.  Any questions?  Bryan Watts, 41 

followed by Gary Jarvis. 42 

 43 

MR. BRYAN WATTS:  My name is Bryan Watts.  I’m a charterboat 44 

operator out of Orange Beach.  I’m also on the board of the 45 

Orange Beach Fishing Association.  I want to thank the council 46 

for helping out in any way that you have.  I know you all are 47 

faced with a lot of dilemmas and weighing a lot of issues.  I 48 
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want to thank you for letting us speak today. 1 

 2 

I think pretty much everybody has gone over the facts about 3 

sector separation.  I hate to publicize my problems, but 4 

everybody in here has problems.  I’m a single father.  I’m on 5 

the board of OBFA and I’m chairman of the Compassionate Fund and 6 

I have a seafood business and a charterboat business and a 7 

partnership in a charterboat service, a booking service.   8 

 9 

My plate is full as it is and trying to take time out to get 10 

down here, and I’ve never been away from my kids for more than 11 

two days at a time, and to get my mother to take time off of her 12 

job for a week to come 200 miles and watch my kids while we come 13 

down and try to basically just throw out common sense, there’s 14 

no way -- My number one priority is to support them and I can’t 15 

do that within thirty or forty days out of the year. 16 

 17 

If we had days at sea, at least I can spread that income out 18 

throughout the year.  It might only be an extra twenty or thirty 19 

days, but during that June and July season, we have tournaments 20 

and we have tourists that don’t even care about red snapper and 21 

have never even been before and they’re happy with anything they 22 

catch.  They go on mackerel trips or they go on anything they 23 

can get.  They just want to go and have fun. 24 

 25 

We have clients that want to go catch snapper and it’s hard, 26 

with the cancellation of days or with weather or maintenance or 27 

whatever it may be. 28 

 29 

If we could have, like I said, days at sea, stamps, daily 30 

tickets, whatever it would be to help spread out our income and 31 

try to make an honest living, it would help all of us out so 32 

much and there’s got to be a way that everybody can be happy 33 

with it.  Nobody is going to be 100 percent happy and whether 34 

it’s the pilot program to help figure it out or whatever it may 35 

be, there’s got to be a way that we can try to figure this out 36 

and alleviate the problems.  I just want to thank you all for 37 

hearing all of us and any help we can get, we would appreciate 38 

it. 39 

 40 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bryan.  Any questions for Bryan? 41 

 42 

MR. GREENE:  Bryan, thanks for coming.  I appreciate you taking 43 

the time away from your family to be here.  I know what it’s 44 

like.  Just to make sure I understood, you would be in favor of 45 

some form of a split snapper season, maybe some in the spring 46 

and some in the fall, something to kind of open up the 47 

summertime?  Is that what I understood? 48 
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 1 

MR. WATTS:  Just about anything right now.  Trying to fish 80 2 

percent of your fishing trips within fifty days isn’t possible 3 

to make a living and everybody in here has families and 4 

everybody has bills and everybody has -- You can’t do it.  5 

Everybody in here has to do something else throughout the year 6 

to make ends meet and it’s hard to do that with the economy like 7 

it is right now.  Anything that we can help spread out our 8 

season and fish trips when we can fish them would help. 9 

 10 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bryan.  Next up is Gary Jarvis, to be 11 

followed -- I’m sorry, but Kay has a question.  Bryan, could you 12 

come back to the mic, please? 13 

 14 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Bryan, thank you.  I heard you talk about sector 15 

separation, and we’ve heard it from several of the groups, and 16 

is sector separation, in your mind, one of the reasons or 17 

something that we could do, and it’s being called sector 18 

separation, in order to allow the for-hire sector to spread 19 

their season out.  Is that your form of sector separation or is 20 

it some kind of inter-trading between -- 21 

 22 

MR. WATTS:  From what I understand, the only way that we’re 23 

going to get true and accurate data is if we separate from the 24 

recreational.  We’ve given up -- We’ve had the moratoriums and 25 

we’ve given up bag limits and we’ve given up seasons and we’ve 26 

given and given and given and each year we decrease, as far as 27 

permits, and each year there’s more recreational boats.  It just 28 

doesn’t seem fair.  It’s time to get something back from it, 29 

whether it’s sector separation or allowing the for-hire sector 30 

to make a living. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Okay, Gary, and Donald Waters is 33 

next. 34 

 35 

MR. GARY JARVIS:  I would like to thank the council for allowing 36 

me to speak.  I did have one council person, the very first 37 

minute I walked in here, earlier in the week, ask what are you 38 

doing here and we’re not even going to take up sector 39 

separation. 40 

 41 

I politely told them there’s a little bit more to my life than 42 

just sector separation when it comes to marine fisheries.  I’m a 43 

dual permit holder.  I love to fish.  I’m fifty-four years old 44 

and so I’m not totally washed up yet and I want to continue 45 

fishing and so I know this might be bad news for some of you, 46 

but I’m not going to go away.  I’m going to be here for a long, 47 

long time. 48 
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 1 

I look forward to the fact that the council has set up this 2 

sector separation workshop and the main reason is because we’re 3 

going to get facts and we’re going to gain knowledge from 4 

professionals and people that have expertise outside of our 5 

realms. 6 

 7 

Also, those of us that do fish professionally are going to be 8 

able to sit down on both sides of the table and bounce ideas off 9 

each other and make points and counterpoints and I think that’s 10 

good, because for once we’re going to get away from opinions and 11 

scare tactics and we’re actually going to get some knowledge, 12 

some actual knowledge, and that, to me, is a refreshing idea. 13 

 14 

We started discussion about sector separation as a means for us 15 

to meet our MSA requirements and stay in business at the same 16 

time.  We wanted to stop the loss of fishing days and fleet 17 

reduction that’s presently going on today and to do that, we 18 

understood that an open access, unaccountable fishery is no 19 

longer part of a good business plan and, as the scientists have 20 

told us, it’s leading us to a train wreck, I think is what the 21 

scientists said the other night. 22 

 23 

The reason this workshop is going to take place, I feel, is -- 24 

Some of it is because we started it, the discussion, three years 25 

ago and because we’re struggling to find answers of how to get 26 

the recreational sector into some form of an accountable fishery 27 

and that’s what I’m really looking forward to. 28 

 29 

That being said, I notice on the agenda that -- I kind of 30 

thought that maybe one of the very first things that would be 31 

said or talked about at that workshop would be accountable 32 

fisheries.  I would hate to see this thing just be all about 33 

allocation and this group versus that group. 34 

 35 

I think the whole reason we started this in the first place was 36 

to find out how we can come up with a solid, sound plan to get 37 

our fisheries into accountable fisheries.  I don’t know if -- 38 

Assane and I have had that discussion already and we politely 39 

agreed to disagree, but I would sure like to see something along 40 

those lines as an opening introduction or a presentation by 41 

maybe some of our fine scientists. 42 

 43 

I would like to ask the council also to take into consideration 44 

reestablishing or establishing a new ad hoc IFQ panel to help in 45 

this new five-year review. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Gary, can you wrap it up?  Your time is up. 48 
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 1 

MR. JARVIS:  No problem.  On the issue of logbooks, I think the 2 

logbook is fine.  I think the lack of participation, if you guys 3 

want some answers on that, is not so much the program and not so 4 

much the people that were chosen to participate, but I think 5 

some of it is the fact that it’s a web-based program and you get 6 

back in from fishing and you have a couple of cold drinks at the 7 

end of the day and you forgot about doing it.  I think that’s 8 

just -- It’s not so much that the fishermen are not wanting to 9 

participate, but it’s just the weakness of the web-based system. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions for Gary?  Okay.  12 

Donald Waters, followed by Pam Anderson. 13 

 14 

MR. DONALD WATERS:  Good afternoon.  I’m Donald Waters, 15 

owner/operator of the commercial fishing vessel Hustler.  Number 16 

one, I’m going to say it again, and this will be the fourth time 17 

I’ve testified, the fourth council meeting that I’ve brought it 18 

to and I have asked for an ad hoc committee for the IFQ program, 19 

so that we can get some input from the fishermen that helped put 20 

this panel together. 21 

 22 

Yesterday, Roy said, well, you’re running out of time.  Well, 23 

four meetings ago I wasn’t running out of time, but now that 24 

it’s fell on deaf ears with four testimonies, now we’re going to 25 

have several fishermen today ask for the same thing.  It’s 26 

running out of time because you’re not doing nothing. 27 

 28 

Income qualifier, that’s something that we should talk about on 29 

this other thing.  There’s some of these things that you want to 30 

point fingers at and blame the IFQ program that didn’t do their 31 

job that the ad hoc committee brought back to this panel, but 32 

was turned over and done differently by the council.  There was 33 

a use-it-or-lose-it and every time that it went to the ad hoc 34 

committee, we asked for a use-it-or-lose-it and every time, the 35 

council said no.  I’ve got a feeling we’ll ask for it again. 36 

 37 

Another thing that’s on my mind is we’ve had a terribly year in 38 

the Gulf of Mexico off of Louisiana.  We have not been able to 39 

harvest our king mackerel in a timely manner.  It looks like 40 

this season may run over or we may not meet quota. 41 

 42 

Another thing I would like is to eliminate the trip limit for 43 

kingfish for this year only and not permanently.  It may not get 44 

lifted until after January or sometime thereafter, when we’re 45 

falling short.  Instead of running out of time again, let’s 46 

start moving on it. 47 

 48 
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One of the other things that I want to talk about is I hear this 1 

reduction or to do away with crew sizes on recreational boats 2 

for-hire for commercial.  I would say four would be a good 3 

number.  I think that some people would like to see it go away 4 

to circumvent an IFQ program in a certain way.  I’m not going 5 

into any further details.  I’ll run out of time and I won’t be 6 

able to get there. 7 

 8 

I’m going to just kind of leave it at that.  I’ve got one second 9 

and I’m over time.  One of these days, I’ll get my $700 worth 10 

and speak eloquently.  Thank you. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any questions for Donny?  Thanks, Donny.  Pam 13 

Anderson, followed by James Bruce. 14 

 15 

MS. PAM ANDERSON:  Dr. Shipp and council members, I’m Pam 16 

Anderson with PCBA, CCGF, and the Bay County Chamber of Commerce 17 

and Captain Anderson Marina in Panama City.  First of all, I 18 

would like to say that due to the uncertainty with the 19 

determination of the stock assessment of the amberjack fishery, 20 

we do not see any reason to change the current regulations this 21 

year. 22 

 23 

We are not going to meet this year’s TAC and those who will 24 

continue to fish in the next couple of months will be few in 25 

number.   26 

 27 

The king mackerel fishery is doing well.  We ask that if the 28 

council is considering a change in that fishery that it be an 29 

increase in TAC.  We definitely support and appreciate any 30 

increase in TAC for the red snapper season, since it is not 31 

expected to be a sizable increase.  I would think it would just 32 

extend the length of days in the season. 33 

 34 

If it were to be a sizeable increase, I would ask that you 35 

consider weekend openings in the shoulder seasons, May and 36 

August 1.  For our weekends only season we are in right now, it 37 

has worked quite well.  Having our customers focused on weekend 38 

fishing, it saves the expense of weekday trips, with hardly 39 

enough to go out. 40 

 41 

We still did not have as many customers as in years past, but it 42 

helped to overcome the perception of the tainted fish.  We also 43 

would like to ask the council if you can find a way to announce 44 

the opening and length of the red snapper season by the February 45 

meeting, or sometime in February.  Our customers asked for this 46 

information so they may plan their vacations.  It is a matter of 47 

business planning and good PR to be able to give the correct 48 
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information the first time a customer calls. 1 

 2 

We have submitted a proposal to the FWC for a Florida reef fish 3 

endorsement to our saltwater fishing licenses.  We believe this 4 

will give the Science Center and FWRI the universe of saltwater 5 

anglers who actually fish for reef fish. 6 

 7 

We have asked different agencies to submit lists of what 8 

information they would like to see on a survey and catch card, 9 

so possibly in the future, through web-based or fax reporting, 10 

that would assist them in providing more accurate harvest data 11 

and fishing effort in the reef fish fishery. 12 

 13 

It is a work in progress, but we believe an endorsement such as 14 

this will be inexpensive and simple to implement, while at the 15 

same time providing much needed data to those in fishery 16 

management.  The ones I speak with want to know how they can 17 

participate, but want to keep it simple and inexpensive and this 18 

proposal does that.   19 

 20 

We still stand opposed to sector separation, catch shares, fish 21 

tags, and a VMS requirement for the recreational fishery.  We 22 

want to help fix the problems in fishery management that exist, 23 

but we do not need to lose the freedom of open access to our 24 

fishery in the process. 25 

 26 

Also, due to the concept of sector separation not having been 27 

fully developed nor publicized to the public, we ask that you 28 

remove it from the Generic ACL Amendment.  Thank you. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Pam.  I have a question.  Pam, your 31 

operations, Andersons, has got a pretty decent sized fleet.  32 

That’s correct, isn’t it? 33 

 34 

MS. ANDERSON:  Yes, we have five headboats and we have twenty-35 

five charterboats and three dive boats. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  One of the problems we ran into in 2009 was the 38 

average size of the snapper were much larger than the previous 39 

year.  This year, because of the oil spill and the broken up 40 

season, do you have a feel whether that trend is continuing or 41 

have we perhaps topped off at the average size of the snapper? 42 

 43 

MS. ANDERSON:  I think that they’re continuing to grow.  I don’t 44 

know how much, because I wasn’t down at the fish market that 45 

much this year and, of course, the catches were intermittent, to 46 

say the least, with the BP oil spill going on, but I think that 47 

they are continuing to get larger, yes. 48 
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 1 

MR. FISCHER:  How many boats do you represent? 2 

 3 

MS. ANDERSON:  How many boats?  That would be a Bob Zales 4 

question, because he does the number in PCBA and CCGF, but a 5 

wild guess?  It’s over a hundred, I believe. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Pam.  James Bruce, followed by Ben 8 

Fairey. 9 

 10 

MR. JAMES BRUCE:  James Bruce, commercial fisherman, Cut Off, 11 

Louisiana.  If we don’t catch it, we don’t eat.  I’m here about 12 

the VOO program and the qualifications.  I caught all my red 13 

snapper before the BP spill and due to the VOO program, I will 14 

not qualify to renew my license next year and so you all as a 15 

council has to make an emergency rule on this and it’s a good 16 

bit of money they paid us on the VOO program and I ain’t going 17 

to read you the 51 percent.  I would have to fish everyday and 18 

somebody would have to give me money and tickets and I wouldn’t 19 

do it. 20 

 21 

As far as the king mackerel and what Donny says, I agree with it 22 

and we also need a five-year, on the five-year renewal, an ad 23 

hoc committee or some committee to get together, because it 24 

should be use-it-or-lose-it to bust the cap, the people who is 25 

busting the cap, because NMFS ain’t doing their jobs on that 26 

part and we do need qualifiers in there, because if you get away 27 

with the qualifying, then anybody can buy into it. 28 

 29 

I don’t know how I’ll renew my license next year.  As a 30 

committee, you all have to come up with an emergency ruling or 31 

something and it’s not my fault they broke the laws and messed 32 

up my shores. 33 

 34 

As far as increasing the TAC, you all need to leave it like it 35 

is until we see more evidence of the oil spill and the 36 

dispersants, because I was at ground zero and I’ve seen the oil 37 

and I brought pictures and I showed you all.  I showed you all 38 

dead shrimp and I’ve got dead fish in my backyard. 39 

 40 

It might be all right in Texas and it might be all right in 41 

Mississippi and Alabama, but it ain’t all right at my house, not 42 

exactly where I fish.  I fish Area 13 and 14.  The spill 43 

happened in 13.  What am I going to do?  Go catch my fish and 44 

somebody is going to get sick off of it?  I was told I was 45 

responsible if somebody gets sick off that fish.  You all are 46 

saying it’s all right to go fish and will you all take the 47 

responsibility?  I’m asking.  That’s about all I’ve got to say 48 
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and it didn’t take me long. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any questions for James?  Thank you for coming, 3 

James.  Ben Fairey, followed by Bill Tucker. 4 

 5 

MR. BEN FAIREY:  My name is Captain Ben Fairey and I run the 6 

Charterboat Necessity in Orange Beach, Alabama.  I was asked on 7 

behalf of the Orange Beach Fishing Association to submit a 8 

letter that I think you all have a copy of.  The rest of my 9 

comments are my personal ones. 10 

 11 

I would like to thank the council for giving me the opportunity 12 

to address some of the issues that my industry is now facing.  I 13 

would like to thank Dr. Crabtree, Kim Amendola, and the NOAA 14 

staff for the excellent job they did in the unprecedented summer 15 

we had with the oil spill.  They did an excellent job. 16 

 17 

I have a couple of things that I support and we’ve talked about 18 

a little bit earlier, but a volunteer observer program.  As Dr. 19 

Ponwith said, it’s the gold standard and so I think it’s vital 20 

that we try to move that forward so we can get better data. 21 

 22 

I’ve enjoyed our fall season.  I want to thank the council for 23 

allowing us to have that opportunity.  It’s been a breath of 24 

fresh air for our area and for our other businesses, our 25 

restaurants and our hotels.  I would like to try that one more 26 

time and hopefully that would be a little more successful, 27 

because we would have a little longer time to advertise it. 28 

 29 

The volunteer pilot program that Dr. Crabtree talked about, I’m 30 

very interested in that.  I think it’s an excellent idea to try 31 

some new fisheries management ideas without having everybody 32 

have to bite into it wholesale.  Let’s try it. 33 

 34 

I would like to ask the council to continue to explore better 35 

methods for stock assessments.  I know that work is being done 36 

and I urge you to continue that.  The last thing that I have is 37 

earlier today in the law enforcement, we heard testimony about 38 

there is a huge question mark about the access to offshore oil 39 

rigs. 40 

 41 

One of the ideas that has come forward is developing an offshore 42 

FAD complex, just like the State of Hawaii has.  I’m asking that 43 

the council would help support that, because having diversity in 44 

our fisheries, it would take pressure off the groundfish and 45 

would make us a little more diverse.  Thank you very much. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ben. 48 
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 1 

MR. SAPP:  Thanks, Ben.  You commented on the fall red snapper 2 

season.  Is what you like about it the fact that you got to fish 3 

in the fall or did you like it because of the three days a week, 4 

allowing that extension that we gave you to last longer on the 5 

calendar? 6 

 7 

MR. FAIREY:  Both.  I think that the weekend fishery, it also 8 

helped our recreational friends.  It stretched it out a little 9 

bit, but our fall fishery has been wonderful.  It’s like I told 10 

you yesterday.  It cleaned up our fishery on discards also, 11 

because we target triggerfish and the red snapper are kind of 12 

like a bycatch and so our discards have dropped. 13 

 14 

MR. GREENE:  Ben, thanks for coming.  Could you elaborate a 15 

little bit on this FAD program you’re talking about?  Are you 16 

talking about something to fish around other than a rig 17 

offshore? 18 

 19 

MR. FAIREY:  The offshore FAD idea just -- The State of Hawaii 20 

has a wonderful FAD complex and what it would target is tuna, 21 

dolphin, wahoo, offshore pelagic species.  It would give us some 22 

diversity, because we catch our limits so quick because we have 23 

a rebuilt fishery and we have areas that right now have no 24 

offshore structure. 25 

 26 

The question mark about our access to offshore rigs, we would 27 

completely lose our overnight tuna fishery and it’s a huge 28 

charterboat economic engine, is those overnight tuna trips.  29 

Having this complex would really help us. 30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  We’ve always heard people say in the summer it’s 32 

calm and you can move around and there’s a lot more fish, 33 

pelagics and dolphin and different things move in.  I know you 34 

all get your cobia earlier in the spring, but it seems like 35 

there’s more available in the summer.  Is that some of the 36 

motivation to a fall snapper season?  My question really is, is 37 

this something you would like to see in the future? 38 

 39 

MR. FAIREY:  As for the fall red snapper season, the things that 40 

I like about it is in case we have a spell of bad weather in 41 

July and we have a tropical event and all our eggs aren’t in one 42 

basket. 43 

 44 

Also, just to be honest, we have to look at the overall picture 45 

for our community and restaurants and hotels, it gives a shot in 46 

the arm.  I would definitely like to try it at least one more 47 

time. 48 
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 1 

MR. SIMPSON:  Give me an idea of what percent you think, Ben, 2 

you would want to set aside for that October fall season. 3 

 4 

MR. FAIREY:  If we could get the weekends, so we ended up with 5 

twelve days in October.  Plus, we’re going to get some more fish 6 

in 2011, I think 230,000 pounds or so, and so that’s probably 7 

six days.  That’s half of it right there. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ben.  Bill Tucker, followed by Mike 10 

Colby. 11 

 12 

MR. BILL TUCKER:  My name is Bill Tucker.  I’m a commercial 13 

fisherman out of Clearwater, Florida.  I’m a member of the Gulf 14 

of Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder Alliance and I’m here giving 15 

some Alliance comments on the red snapper five-year review and a 16 

few comments of my own, towards the end. 17 

 18 

The purpose of the IFQ program is to reduce overcapacity in the 19 

commercial fishery and to eliminate, to the extent possible, the 20 

problems associated with derby fishing, in order to assist the 21 

council in achieving OY.  That was taken out of the amendment. 22 

 23 

There’s been a lot of tasks that we’ve undertaken to achieve 24 

these goals.  We’ve under fished the commercial quota in every 25 

year of the plan.  We’ve reduced discards by over 70 percent 26 

every year of the plan and we’ve reduced overcapacity in the 27 

fleet on a voluntary basis between willing participants.  28 

 29 

We haven’t kicked anybody out through limited entry or people 30 

who caught very low thresholds of fish.  We’ve eliminated derby 31 

conditions and promoted safety at sea and the program has 32 

eliminated market closures, reduced fishing costs, and fostered 33 

market stability.  Management is also more cost-effective and 34 

enforceable and compliance in the fishery has improved. 35 

 36 

As part of our review, the Alliance has conducted two surveys 37 

and held three days of workshops and our conclusions are that 38 

the plan is achieving its goals.  We’ve identified two major 39 

recommendations. 40 

 41 

One is to continue the program and the second is to retain the 42 

current transferability restrictions to accommodate the bycatch 43 

and reduce discards of red snapper in the commercial reef fish 44 

fishery. 45 

 46 

We’ve also asked the council for time at the February council 47 

meeting to present these findings, but it appears we’ve been 48 
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denied the request and so we’re going to plan on submitting our 1 

comments and recommendations in writing. 2 

 3 

Also, on some of the other topics, the earned income 4 

requirement, I think that it warrants some more discussion.  I’m 5 

not in favor of getting rid of it.  I think we need to discuss 6 

that at length.  It is a barrier to entry.  I think that 7 

identifying commercial fishermen and maintaining allocation in 8 

our sector is a worthwhile goal for the purpose of dealing with 9 

bycatch. 10 

 11 

I also heard a couple of comments on the ad hoc committee on the 12 

five-year review.  I would support that program.  It has been 13 

mentioned several times.  We need to discuss it.  We need to 14 

discuss it in view of Magnuson and whether the plan, the way 15 

it’s written, is achieving the goals and what goals could be 16 

threatened. 17 

 18 

Crew size on the permitted vessels, on dual permitted vessels, I 19 

think there need to be some limits.  I think in the absence of 20 

limits, I think that it averts the true purpose.  The purpose 21 

was to keep people from fudging charterboat trips and taking 22 

people for charter and catching commercial quantities of fish. 23 

 24 

That was the purpose and I think we need to seriously discuss it 25 

in that light and I also support sector separation.  I think 26 

that if a major component of the recreational fishery wants to 27 

try to keep within a quota, I think we should support that hands 28 

down as a resource management issue. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bill.  Your time is up.  Any 31 

questions for Bill?  Thanks again.  Mike Colby, followed by Bart 32 

Niquet. 33 

 34 

MR. MIKE COLBY:  I’m Mike Colby and I represent the Clearwater 35 

Commercial Marine Association and I am very happy to be here.  36 

Thank you very much and I apologize for not having wrapped my 37 

arms around an issue for any great length of time in the last 38 

few weeks, but if you’ll bear with me, I would like to tell you 39 

a little story. 40 

 41 

In 1980, when I moved to Florida, I took a job with a contractor 42 

that was performing work for the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  43 

It was the National Wetland Inventory and after about two days 44 

on that job, I met the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 45 

Administrator and he was a real nice fellow. 46 

 47 

He looked at me and he goes, Mr. Colby, what do you bring to the 48 
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table and my legs were shaking and my résumé was about half a 1 

page long and I didn’t realize until years later, performing 2 

probably over 30 percent of the conterminous United States as a 3 

wetland biologist, resource, evaluations, and inventory.  I 4 

thought to myself, now I bring something to the table. 5 

 6 

I got to thinking about that because at the November workshop, 7 

you’re going to see business owners and operators who are going 8 

to bring something to the table, to this table.  They’re not 9 

just fishermen.  It’s more than just baiting hooks and fishing 10 

in sloppy weather, which I’ve done and we’ve all done. 11 

 12 

They’re going to bring skill sets to the table for you to see.  13 

They’re business owners.  They manage fixed and variable costs 14 

and they look at labor issues and compliance and regulatory 15 

issues and they’re going to want to see one more tool that they 16 

can use to make their business grow and make that industry 17 

survive and that will be sector allocation and then can you 18 

imagine what they will bring to the table then? 19 

 20 

Real-time data and firm accountability measures and probably the 21 

most important is the conservation of the fishery resource and I 22 

know our operators in Clearwater, you’ll meet some of them and 23 

you’ll see them there at the workshop and I think what they 24 

would like to take away from that workshop is seeing this 25 

council wrap their arms around those measures of accountability 26 

and data collection and let them come to this council and work 27 

together to improve their business and their industry.  Thank 28 

you. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Buster, followed by 31 

Troy Frady. 32 

 33 

MR. BART NIQUET:  Bart Niquet or Captain Buster or as somebody 34 

said the other day, that old dinosaur in the tar pit.  We’re 35 

here in the fourth year of the snapper IFQ and so far, we’ve 36 

achieved all the objectives that the council gave to us and so I 37 

see no reason to make any changes whatsoever in it. 38 

 39 

The grouper program doesn’t seem to be working that well and so 40 

until they get it straightened out, perhaps lower the TAC and 41 

make a few minor adjustments.  I don’t think we ought to go 42 

forward with any other plan. 43 

 44 

We need something like the vermilion snapper and the pinks left 45 

out of IFQs so that you’ll have a target of opportunity to go to 46 

when you can’t catch anything else.  If everything is under a 47 

quota, pretty soon there’s nobody that can catch the quota, 48 
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because nobody is going to have all they need of everything and 1 

so that stands as a guess. 2 

 3 

I further believe that the recreational sector for snappers 4 

should be given a six-month season and whether you do it at 5 

three days a week or four days a week or whether you just give 6 

them six months straight.  They need it to sustain their 7 

business and to keep in business and to keep the restaurants 8 

happy and when they get unhappy, I don’t eat. 9 

 10 

As some of the other fellows said, I would like to see an 11 

independent ad hoc committee for the red snapper IFQ, with most 12 

of the panel members being active IFQ permit holders.  We really 13 

don’t have any organization representing the majority of the IFQ 14 

permits and that’s too bad. 15 

 16 

From reports I’ve heard around from fishermen, it seems that the 17 

closed area may have been opened prematurely.  We’ve had a lot 18 

of reports of dead fish and contamination being bandied about 19 

and I don’t know whether it’s true or not, but I think it ought 20 

to be looked into.  Thank you. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Buster. 23 

 24 

MR. GILL:  Buster, thank you for coming and I enjoy your 25 

comments, as always.  I take it from your comments on b-liners 26 

and pink porgies that you don’t see a potential problem down the 27 

road with effort shifting if they’re not in a quota system and 28 

is that correct?  Did I understand you right? 29 

 30 

MR. NIQUET:  That’s correct and I don’t think I’ve ever caught a 31 

b-liner that wasn’t full of roe and so maybe somebody can 32 

correct me, but ask any fisherman.  They’ve always got roe in 33 

them, every one I’ve ever dressed.  Incidentally, this is the 34 

167th or 168th meeting I’ve been at and I still haven’t learned a 35 

damn thing.  Thank you. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Troy Frady, followed by David Krebs. 38 

 39 

MR. TROY FRADY:  That is one hard act to follow.  I’m Troy Frady 40 

and I’m a charterboat captain from Orange Beach, Alabama.  I 41 

have Distraction Charters.  I had prepared a two-page letter to 42 

sit up here and read to you and whine about personal interests 43 

and things that would benefit only me and I’m ashamed of myself 44 

for being righteous and wanting to do the right thing here, but 45 

I’m going to talk to you not about me, but I’m going to talk to 46 

you about what’s doing right for the fishery and the fish. 47 

 48 
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I run as many trips, if not more than, a lot of boats in the 1 

area.  I work hard at marketing myself and I work hard at doing 2 

the right thing and promoting conservation efforts and 3 

educational process through the fishing operation that I run. 4 

 5 

I make 85 to 90 percent of my revenue between June 1 and August 6 

31 and so with that being said, I can sit here and just tell you 7 

that I don’t really want to see the red snapper fishery closed 8 

down during the summer months, because that’s when I make my 9 

living, but the problem we’ve got is bigger than just me and 10 

Distraction Charters. 11 

 12 

I’m looking more towards the survival of an industry and other 13 

people and other stakeholders, for the marinas, the hotels, the 14 

restaurants.  It’s not just about me.  It’s bigger than that.  15 

What would work for me is to keep that snapper season open all 16 

summer long and let me go along making my money off of tourists 17 

and not worry about anybody else, but I can’t. 18 

 19 

I would encourage you to please look at starting a split season 20 

or look at opening a split season beginning sometime in the 21 

spring for the red snapper and close it down and give your 22 

Statistical and Science Committee enough time to respond to see 23 

if there’s enough fish left over to have a fall season.  I just 24 

don’t want to bust our TAC at any time. 25 

 26 

I would ask that you continue looking at opening up the red 27 

fishing in the EEZ and I would also support some kind of a FAD 28 

system offshore, just in case the people who do fish around the 29 

oil rigs are unable to go fish out there in the future. 30 

 31 

Like I said, I’m not talking about me here.  I’m thinking about 32 

everybody else that has a stake in this fishery and I want to do 33 

what’s right by the fish first and then everything else will 34 

come into play.  Thank you. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Troy.  Let me ask you.  If we had a 37 

spring and fall season and not much during the summer, what 38 

would the charter fleet be doing during the summer?  Would they 39 

be targeting vermilion and trigger or would they be doing 40 

dolphin trips or just king mackerel or what do you have in mind 41 

as an alternative? 42 

 43 

MR. FRADY:  I’m starting to take tango lessons myself and I’m 44 

going to start teaching it.  Honestly, because of the fear of 45 

trying to fight with the Gulf Council and trying to demand that 46 

we have a six-month season, over the years I’ve changed.  I’ve 47 

marketed my business towards what I could sell. 48 
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 1 

I have never been one to keep my mouth shut or have the ability 2 

to shut my mouth when I should and so I do what I do best.  3 

Someone told me one time, take what you do and do it really well 4 

and your business will succeed.  Well, I started doing that and 5 

I became more of an entertainer and educator.  I promote 6 

conservation 100 percent on my trips. 7 

 8 

I use the quote, why kill them if you’re not going to grill 9 

them?  Everything I talk to my customers about, they agree with 10 

it.  My customers don’t own deep freezers.   11 

 12 

My customers want to go for the excitement and the thrill of 13 

going deep-sea fishing.  I don’t know what else I’ll do, but I 14 

guarantee you one thing, if I’ve got to wear a Speedo and get 15 

out there and jump up and down and wave it in the wind or 16 

whatever I’ve got to do and point to dolphins or stop and do sea 17 

turtle watching or whatever I’ve got to do, I will do it.  I 18 

will change with the times and I will do whatever it takes to 19 

entertain those customers and make them have a good time. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any other questions? 22 

 23 

MR. ANSON:  Troy, thanks for coming.  Going back to the issue of 24 

weekday and weekend seasons, is it beneficial to have a weekday 25 

season in the spring, like you mentioned, or just have it open 26 

and closed for a certain number of days? 27 

 28 

MR. FRADY:  I don’t want to do this again, but I’m not speaking 29 

for myself.  If it were up to me, I would have it done just 30 

throughout the week, but that would be very self-centered and 31 

that would be wrong. 32 

 33 

The recreational fishermen who own their own boats, the 34 

recreational fishermen who live in Idaho or Kentucky or wherever 35 

else they may live in the country, have as much right to that 36 

fishery as I do. 37 

 38 

I would not want to sit there and just simply say I want 39 

weekdays only, but that means the recreational or the private 40 

recreational would not have access to it and that would be 41 

wrong.  I think we can negotiate, if we do odd days or even days 42 

or whatever we do, whatever they may fall on, it just falls on.  43 

I think we can be flexible, but I do think we need to be fair to 44 

everyone. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Troy.  David Krebs, followed by 47 

Jason Delacruz. 48 
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 1 

MR. DAVID KREBS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and council.  My name 2 

is David Krebs and I’m the owner of Ariel Seafoods in Destin, 3 

Florida and I am a red snapper shareholder, grouper and tilefish 4 

shareholder, and the President of the Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish 5 

Shareholders Alliance. 6 

 7 

My topic today for you is the ACL and AM amendment coming up.  8 

Last night, browsing through the TV, not that I’m a regular 9 

viewer of South Park, but they had a parody on the BP spill and 10 

I don’t know if anybody saw it, but the hero of the day was 11 

Captain Hindsight. 12 

 13 

I don’t want to see the council become Captain Hindsight.  We’ve 14 

got some annual catch limits that are coming up and there’s 15 

going to be some accountability measures tied to those catch 16 

limits and as a commercial industry, we don’t want to see 17 

ourselves with a nine-month season on the vermilion snapper or a 18 

ten-month season because the annual catch limit is set to a 19 

point that we catch it early.  We know on these seasonal things 20 

that we’re always going to have overages, because we never will 21 

close it just right, and then you’re going to have bycatch built 22 

into it. 23 

 24 

Having said that, we would like to continue moving forward with 25 

the LAPP AP to discuss further if an IFQ is warranted in this 26 

fishery for the commercial sector. 27 

 28 

The Alliance had workshops that Alliance and non-Alliance 29 

members were invited to.  This year we were originally going to 30 

have it in May, but the oil spill came along and hit us and at 31 

the urging of Dr. Bortone at the last Reef Fish LAPP that we had 32 

in Tampa, couldn’t we all get together with more than just three 33 

of us in a room and so we did. 34 

 35 

I reached out to dealers and fish stakeholders alike.  I took a 36 

cussing from Greg Abrams when I called him up and invited him 37 

personally, because we all know he doesn’t like IFQs.  All this 38 

was to say that this was not a Shareholder’s event.  This was 39 

open to everybody and if we can reconvene that LAPP AP and maybe 40 

present the findings of that workshop, along with the rest of 41 

the people that are on that LAPP AP and be prepared for the 42 

future and not be Captain Hindsight. 43 

 44 

King mackerel is still an issue, as you know.  You’ll hear more 45 

testimony that we have a lot of new participation in the western 46 

Gulf and we’ve saw some severe price fluctuations this past week 47 

just because of good weather and that fish starts to get a 48 
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little bit easier to catch the further we get into the winter 1 

season, as they get ready to spawn. 2 

 3 

That’s pretty much it, other than I saw the 2009 red snapper 4 

report that just came out and on the back, one of the 5 

conclusions was the price of red snapper had gone down for the 6 

first time.  Guys, come on.  We talked about this before.  If 7 

you’re going to have dealers putting in a dollar a pound because 8 

it was a leased fish rather than $4.50 a pound or whatever they 9 

actually are paying the boat and you’re going to use that 10 

report, you know better than that.  The price of red snapper did 11 

not go down.  Thank you. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks, David.  Any questions? 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  David, thanks for coming and you’re not quite the 16 

stand-up comedian that Buster was, but you heard his comments on 17 

b-liners and pinks and he doesn’t believe there will be an 18 

effort shift if they’re not put into a quota system.  Are your 19 

views consistent with his or are they different? 20 

 21 

MR. KREBS:  My view is different.  I respect Captain Niquet, but 22 

I’ve also looked at the quota landings on your website that show 23 

that from 1995 to 2007 we’ve stayed around 2.1 million to 1.9.  24 

It’s kind of waved along that way and in 2008, there was 2.8 25 

million landed. 26 

 27 

From my perspective, owning a fish house that buys and sells b-28 

liners and watching the other fish houses that are handling more 29 

and more than I’m competing against, there is more production of 30 

vermilion. 31 

 32 

I don’t know what this council is going to set the ACL at.  It 33 

may be that you’re going to say it’s a ten-million-pound TAC and 34 

there’s no problem with it.  All I’m saying is we need to be 35 

prepared if it’s a two-million-pound ACL.  That’s my problem, if 36 

we’re underneath the threshold that we’re harvesting. 37 

 38 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Do you see a difference between the red snapper 39 

IFQ and the grouper IFQ that we created as far as having issues 40 

or problems between comparing the two? 41 

 42 

MR. KREBS:  They’re two different fish.  I think that the 43 

habitat, the range -- I think that’s the biggest issue, is was 44 

the ACL or the TAC proper going into it.  I think that’s why 45 

there’s so much angst, is any time you go into a fishery that’s 46 

going to recover slower than red snapper did, and grouper 47 

appears to be doing that -- We were just probably ten years too 48 



78 

 

late in doing a grouper IFQ, but it’s just a different species 1 

with less range than the red snapper had. 2 

 3 

MR. PERRET:  David, thanks for being here.  Marketing, we’ve 4 

heard all sorts of things about Gulf seafood and so on and how 5 

has that image of tainted seafood affected your sales or your 6 

outlets, prices and so on? 7 

 8 

MR. KREBS:  It has not.  We’ve seen record prices for king 9 

mackerel and even for red snapper and for sure for vermilion, 10 

once the vermilion on the east coast closed down.  I give a lot 11 

of credit to NMFS for coming out early and saying that they were 12 

going to have seafood testing and seafood safety. 13 

 14 

The Alliance is working to develop a program that will continue 15 

that effort for years to come, where there will be continued 16 

tissue sampling, but we were able to put at ease the fears the 17 

consumer had that were at least buying in Canada, California, 18 

and up and down the east coast from us that it has not 19 

influenced our sales at all. 20 

 21 

MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you for your comments today, David.  The 22 

king mackerel, several of the commercial fishermen have asked 23 

for an increase in the total daily catch for the end of the 24 

season this year, in order to catch the total TAC.  What impacts 25 

do you think that would have on the market?  Would it ever lower 26 

the price to the point where the fishermen probably wouldn’t 27 

fish? 28 

 29 

MR. KREBS:  It depends on what they’re after.  It would cripple 30 

the price, with the amount of boats that are fishing right now.  31 

If the intent is to force the east coast boats to go back to the 32 

east coast, they’ll achieve that.  33 

 34 

The price was getting down to $1.25 from we were paying $3.00 35 

three weeks ago and that was just because of volume.  If we 36 

hadn’t had this weather come through this week, there’s no 37 

telling where the price would have ended up. 38 

 39 

They’re producing basically about 60,000 pounds every two days, 40 

if the weather is good, between Grand Isle, Venice, and 41 

Leesville.  Then you’ve got the Florida run that’s going on at 42 

the same time and so if you don’t mind putting fish in the 43 

freezer, raise that vessel poundage.  I think we’ve got until 44 

July to catch that quota.  We’re going to catch it no problem 45 

and I’ve got some quality issues when you start putting more 46 

than 3,000 pounds of kingfish on a boat. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, David.  Jason Delacruz, followed by 1 

T.J. Tate. 2 

 3 

MR. JASON DELACRUZ:  I’m Jason Delacruz, a commercial spear 4 

fisherman and also a grouper IFQ holder and I have a couple 5 

commercial boats as well.  I want to thank everybody at the 6 

council for making me feel welcome.  I’m kind of the new guy and 7 

I’m kind of learning all this and I’m getting better or worse, 8 

for lack of a better term. 9 

 10 

My first quick question maybe is a general concern and much like 11 

David said, the ACL/AM Amendment I think has potential to do a 12 

lot of good in our fishery, but man, is that thing confusing.  I 13 

have read and read and read and I can’t really get the areas 14 

that I think we need to try to tweak a little bit and I hope the 15 

council spends enough time today or tomorrow, whenever they can, 16 

to really work through that amendment and put in the proper 17 

things to get our fishery -- Keep it going in the direction I 18 

think it needs to go.  That’s pretty much it on that. 19 

 20 

The other thing I want to see personally myself that’s something 21 

that I think I need to talk about is the dual permit holder crew 22 

share thing.  Being a spear fisherman, I don’t have a 23 

charterboat permit, but I have quite a few of my friends that 24 

have both charter and commercial permits. 25 

 26 

In a dive scenario, it’s a dangerous thing, because you’ve got 27 

guys going out and doing trips that should be doing two up and 28 

two down or something of that nature and they’re doing singles a 29 

lot during the day and it’s just not good and I don’t see that 30 

the rule does any good anymore. 31 

 32 

We’ve got to declare on our VMS before we leave and we know 33 

exactly what kind of trip we’re having.  We’re got to do a 34 

three-hour notification before we come in.  The dockside reviews 35 

as far as FWC or anybody showing up is four times what it used 36 

to be and it doesn’t make a lot of sense to me that we can’t 37 

adjust that and I’m not really sure how people can circumvent 38 

that.  I’ve heard a couple other people say that and I don’t 39 

really quite understand that, with the way it is as far as 40 

commercial fishing goes. 41 

 42 

Please do me a favor and kind of do something with that.  I 43 

don’t want to lose any of my friends because of risky diving 44 

because of a rule that wasn’t really that necessary.  Thank you. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you. 47 

 48 
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MR. GILL:  Thank you, Jason, for coming and more importantly, 1 

thank you for participating in the process, because we need more 2 

of that.  Given the crew size question, you may remember from 3 

the document that some of the alternatives are different 4 

numbers, four to seven I think it was, and also just eliminate 5 

crew size requirements.  What is your take on what the proper 6 

approach to that would be? 7 

 8 

MR. DELACRUZ:  The elimination seems easy, but at the very 9 

least, I would think go with four, because then it puts an even 10 

number on the vessel.  You have a situation where you’re having 11 

a harder and harder time for charterboat guys to make a living 12 

and so if they were bright enough to keep dual permits and they 13 

have the IFQs and they want to go out and make a living, now 14 

you’re putting them in a position where they can’t fill gaps in 15 

because one sector is taking -- It’s like they’re getting hit on 16 

both sides. 17 

 18 

The numbers, I guess to me it just doesn’t make sense to have 19 

them.  One you make that declaration that you’re going to do a 20 

commercial trip, it’s known.  You get stopped and you get 21 

checked offshore.  You get caught and it’s just that simple 22 

these days.  It’s a different world than it was four years ago 23 

out there. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  T.J. Tate, followed by Buddy 26 

Guindon. 27 

 28 

MS. T.J. TATE:  Hello and thank you for allowing me to speak.  29 

I’m T.J. Tate and I’m the Executive Director of the Reef Fish 30 

Shareholder’s Alliance and I will be brief.  I wanted to thank 31 

you yesterday during the Reef Fish Committee for your discussion 32 

and consideration of allowing the Alliance to present at the 33 

February council and I understand we are not presenting.  34 

 35 

However, as Bill touched on, we will be submitting our white 36 

paper that we have generated to Phil and Assane, so that they 37 

can incorporate and take a look at and send it to the council, 38 

in case you guys have questions or concerns regarding our 39 

findings on our workshops that we have held and so thank you for 40 

that consideration. 41 

 42 

Briefly on the subject of sector separation, the Alliance has 43 

supported and will continue to support the need for sector 44 

separation.  We really have two main things that have garnered 45 

our support of this and they are conservation and 46 

accountability. 47 

 48 
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The purpose of the sector separation plan, as we see it, was 1 

brought to the council.  You guys have now taken action and 2 

you’re going to have this very important workshop and in our 3 

view, it is to establish a fully accountable system for the for-4 

hire group and that’s what we’re interested in seeing. 5 

 6 

As we follow with our mission statement, we fully support all 7 

actions that work toward the creation of accountable fisheries 8 

and so thank you for putting this workshop together next week or 9 

two weeks. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, T.J.  Any questions?  Thanks.  12 

Buddy, followed by Steve Tomeny. 13 

 14 

MR. BUDDY GUINDON:  I’m Buddy Guindon, a commercial fisherman.  15 

I’m a fish house owner and a member of the Reef Fish 16 

Shareholder’s Alliance.  It’s nice to be one of the last ones in 17 

our group to speak, because I have very little to say that way.  18 

They’ve all done just a great job and I would like to thank the 19 

council for all the work they’ve been doing and involving us in 20 

different aspects of getting the word out about accountability 21 

and conservation. 22 

 23 

That’s the message I would like to leave you with, is the Reef 24 

Fish Shareholder’s Alliance is interested in accountability 25 

especially and conservation and if we can get that recreational 26 

fishery to be a little more accountable and a little more 27 

conservation minded, I think we’ll have a bigger stock of fish 28 

to draw from in the coming years.  Thank you. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Buddy.  Steve Tomeny, followed by 31 

Wayne Werner. 32 

 33 

MR. STEVE TOMENY:  I’m Steve Tomeny and I operate a charter 34 

business in Fourchon, Louisiana.  I’ve been down there a long 35 

time, over twenty years, and I’m a dual permit holder.  We’re 36 

kind of really excited about this sector separation.  I think 37 

for my business -- Over the years, the regulations, I understand 38 

them and we know why they’re there, but they have kind of -- Our 39 

boats are sitting at the dock a lot more than they used to. 40 

 41 

If we have some flexibility by being accountable, it will bring 42 

our group, our charter for-hire group, into where maybe better 43 

things for us will happen in the future and I’m going to be at 44 

the workshop in a couple of weeks in Tampa and I really look 45 

forward to it and I’m so happy that you all are putting it on.  46 

That’s the main thing I wanted to say. 47 

 48 
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The IFQ system for the commercial red snapper has really worked 1 

well.  I’m really pleased with it and just I think that my big 2 

thing would be the sector separation, just bringing us 3 

accountable. 4 

 5 

The opposition people are fussing about us wanting to break 6 

away, but we’re not trying to take anything away from the 7 

recreational guys.  They’re all our friends and sharing the Gulf 8 

out there with us, but we are a separate sector now they way 9 

we’re regulated and we can be made accountable with those VMS 10 

units and some logbooks that are reported real time. 11 

 12 

It will bring us to where our count -- You know who we are.  13 

That’s the -- The other group, it’s not their fault.  They’re 14 

guys that want to go fishing, but it’s hard to count them.  It’s 15 

hard to regulate what they do.  You know who we are and the 16 

electronic stuff will work.  You have a big stick.  We have to 17 

have our permits renewed every year and so we have to -- 18 

Whatever we set up, we want some tighter regulation on us to 19 

count our fish and be accountable and that, I think, will make 20 

our business grow again.  Mine has just been shrinking. 21 

 22 

I went from four boats to two and I have trouble keeping them 23 

full.  Some of it is the economy, but some of it is just this 24 

real tight little season in the summer and it’s just hard to 25 

make your boat -- It’s almost where it’s worth keeping them. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you. 28 

 29 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Steve, for coming.  You’re in my 30 

backyard and what do you think of a fall season?  How would it 31 

affect the Louisiana charterboats and the Louisiana recreational 32 

boats, a fall snapper season? 33 

 34 

MR. TOMENY:  It didn’t work out too well for us this year, with 35 

just the short notice with the spill and the waters just opened 36 

up in October and so we didn’t have a lot of time for planning 37 

and I have larger boats with larger groups and it takes a little 38 

more planning. 39 

 40 

If we had a separate split, it wouldn’t be any problem with 41 

enough lead time to book it.  I wouldn’t have a problem with it.  42 

Whether or not it increases anything for me or not, I can go 43 

either way with it, but I don’t have a problem with it, for 44 

sure. 45 

 46 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  What time of the year would you prefer the 47 

amberjack season to be open or closed? 48 
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 1 

MR. TOMENY:  Probably for me, I like it to run right along with 2 

my snapper fishing.  I just tend to run a longer -- Where we 3 

are, we end up running a long, all-day trip.  I can’t do half-4 

day trips, which is kind of how things have offshoot as people 5 

adjust to the changes in the limit.   6 

 7 

If you’re in a place where you can run out and get back real 8 

quick, they run two trips.  We’re running a long ten to twelve-9 

hour day.  When you go to get your two fish limit of snapper, 10 

they’re going to ask what else can we have while we’re out and 11 

so I don’t know that it wouldn’t -- That’s just my little niche 12 

and I kind of like to have the amberjacks go with the snappers 13 

during the summer. 14 

 15 

MR. ANSON:  Thanks for coming.  Do you have any opinions on 16 

eliminating the crew size requirement for the dual-permitted 17 

vessels? 18 

 19 

MR. TOMENY:  I can see where four would work a lot better for 20 

the guys.  In my case, for the years we fished the derby on -- I 21 

have multi-passenger charterboats and so we had the three crew 22 

limit for a long time and I think it’s four now on the multi-23 

passengers, but three men is just sometimes not enough crew on a 24 

boat. 25 

 26 

In this particular case, they were talking about diving and 27 

you’re definitely shorthanded if you’re going to have -- At 28 

least you would two sets of guys in the water and somebody 29 

watching the boat and so that would be for their safety. 30 

 31 

I’ve heard the other scenarios about people trying to make a 32 

charter out of a commercial trip and I just think we’ve got too 33 

many ways, with the VMS and all, to shut that down.  I hadn’t 34 

seen that really get to be a problem. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Steve.  Wayne Werner, followed by 37 

Russell Underwood. 38 

 39 

MR. WAYNE WERNER:  Good afternoon.  My name is Wayne Werner, 40 

owner and operator of the Fishing Vessel Sea Quest.  The first 41 

thing I would like to say is about the VOO program.  I think you 42 

all need to address it so that there aren’t any problems with 43 

all these guys that made some money doing that.  I wasn’t one of 44 

them, but I think you need to look out for them. 45 

 46 

As far as the reef fish qualifiers, I don’t like having to deal 47 

with that kind of stuff, but I think it’s an important factor.  48 
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I said a long time ago I felt like I was at the back of the bus 1 

being a commercial fisherman and I would like to stay there.  2 

I’ve gotten pretty used to it and so I would like to keep doing 3 

things the same way and running the business the same way. 4 

 5 

Also, I would like to see a five-year advisory panel and maybe 6 

not necessarily made up of the same people that we had do it 7 

originally.  Have some people from the outside looking in and 8 

have some people that were there and have a good mixed group. 9 

 10 

I think that way you’ll get a lot of insight and you’ll get a 11 

lot more opinions, because you’ll get the minutes of all these 12 

meetings and you’ll be able to see what everybody says in a 13 

good, constructive way. 14 

 15 

As far as this king mackerel thing I brought up the other night, 16 

I don’t know what boat Mr. Krebs runs, but last fall, yes, you 17 

could catch 30,000 pounds in three or four days if you get the 18 

weather and the weather in the western zone of the Gulf of 19 

Mexico is as bad as anywhere in the Gulf, for those who live 20 

there. 21 

 22 

Last winter, I don’t think by December -- I think we had two 23 

days where they didn’t call for twenty to twenty-five knot 24 

winds.  Every single day of the month was at least, minimum, 25 

twenty to twenty-five knot winds last December and I don’t look 26 

forward to it being any less this year.  I think you need to 27 

address this problem and allow these fish to get caught and 28 

basically, that’s all I have to say today.  Thank you. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Wayne. 31 

 32 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Wayne, do you feel that this council needs to 33 

start working on putting the rest of the reef fish under some 34 

type of an IFQ plan or not? 35 

 36 

MR. WERNER:  As you know, I’m a very positive person with IFQs 37 

and I really like them, but I’ve complained about the grouper 38 

fishery.  I see some serious problems in it.  Buster brought it 39 

up.  When you have shares with different price levels on them 40 

and people are hi-grading on fish and stuff that are going on, I 41 

believe you need to straighten out what you have going on today 42 

before you move forward. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Russell Underwood, followed by Bill 45 

Kelly. 46 

 47 

MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Russell 48 
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Underwood.  I live in Panama City, Florida and I’ve got a little 1 

fleet of boats in Leesville, Louisiana.  What I would like to 2 

talk about is red snapper. 3 

 4 

You’ve heard today a bunch of testimony of people that’s in our 5 

industry, Mr. Krebs, Pam Anderson, Johnny Williams.  That red 6 

snapper is the most important thing in their fishery and their 7 

business.  It’s the most important thing in my business. 8 

 9 

I helped develop the IFQ plan.  I worked real hard and tried to 10 

do the best job I could have done.  We had about seventeen or 11 

eighteen members on that panel.  There’s probably eight or ten 12 

people in this room right now that was on that panel and we’re 13 

still here and we’re not going away.  We still care about the 14 

resource. 15 

 16 

The red snapper is the most -- How would we put it?  It’s the 17 

most important fish in the Gulf.  The strongest biological 18 

species in the Gulf, I feel that it is.  It’s going to continue 19 

to grow. 20 

 21 

I think the snapper IFQ has been a major part.  I haven’t done 22 

it by myself.  We’ve had help from the recreational charter and 23 

the smaller recreational people, but the fishery has come back 24 

tenfold and for me to come up and ask respectfully to have 25 

another panel -- We need another panel to work out some things 26 

and anything, whether it’s a rocket ship or my wife’s car that’s 27 

brand new, but there’s bugs you’ve got to work out in any 28 

program. 29 

 30 

Like Wayne, I support that.  We don’t have to have the same 31 

people on that panel, but we need to have true fishermen.  Last 32 

time, there was environmentalists and there was enforcement, but 33 

we need an opportunity to get together as a group and work out a 34 

few problems and have a few discussions and maybe have a few 35 

minor changes. 36 

 37 

We need that opportunity and I think we’ve earned that right.  38 

We have brought this fishery back and you all have been a major 39 

part of that, but so have we.  I’m respectfully asking for an ad 40 

hoc committee to be set up here as soon as possible and let’s 41 

work to fine tune this IFQ program. 42 

 43 

I think the grouper IFQ has got some problems.  I didn’t help 44 

develop that plan.  I wish I had of and maybe it would have been 45 

a little bit better, but anyway, I support that and another 46 

thing, the king mackerel. 47 

 48 
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We need to be able to fish and try to fill our quota for king 1 

mackerel in the western Gulf.  Last meeting, I supported the 2 

recreational people.  They didn’t get a chance to fill their red 3 

snapper quota because of the oil spill. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Russell, can you finish it up pretty quick? 6 

 7 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  Anyway, I support -- Let’s catch these king 8 

mackerel.  We’ve still got a bunch left and I would like to be 9 

able to have a chance to catch a few of them.  I have not caught 10 

one yet and so I would like to be able to fish this late fall.  11 

Thank you. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Russell.  Bill Kelly, followed by 14 

Matthew Andrews. 15 

 16 

MR. BILL KELLY:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, I’m 17 

Bill Kelly with Florida Keys Commercial Fishermen.  I also serve 18 

on the Stone Crab and Spiny Lobster APs on the Gulf.  I just had 19 

a few brief comments on a number of subjects that have been 20 

covered over the past couple of days. 21 

 22 

Number one, with regard to undersized spiny lobster, I just want 23 

to remind the council that the mortality rate is estimated at 10 24 

to 12 percent.  That is less than half of the finfish fish rate.  25 

The baited traps are three times more likely to catch and more 26 

productive than an un-baited trap.   27 

 28 

It’s vital to our industry and I would also like to remind the 29 

council that recent studies have come to light here that were 30 

actually taken back in the 1990s that indicate there was as high 31 

as a 4 percent ingress and egress rate by juvenile lobsters and 32 

so those numbers have not been calculated into the mortality 33 

statistics. 34 

 35 

Secondly, with regard to stone crab, we support the repeal of 36 

the FMP on stone crab, but we still are concerned about one 37 

major hurdle and that is the out-of-state vessels that might 38 

engage in fishing in the EEZ off the coast of Florida and the 39 

use of mother ships. 40 

 41 

This could be problematic and maybe it’s something that needs to 42 

be addressed later on and the other thing is that if in fact the 43 

federal government and the State of Florida would decide to 44 

retain a dual jurisdiction over this, we would like to see 45 

jurisdiction by the Gulf Council and the State of Florida. 46 

 47 

With regard to trap lines, the industry sees no problem in 48 
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coming up with compliance by 2014.  We would like you to know 1 

that we have already begun work with Sue Gerhart and Andy 2 

Herndon on this issue, along with Richie Moretti and Sue Schaf 3 

from the Turtle Hospital in Marathon. 4 

 5 

Color does matter.  The turtle that is most prone to become 6 

entangled in trap lines is the loggerhead.  Their eyesight is 7 

somewhat acute and they’re actually attracted to light green 8 

colors, light pinks, and light blues, some of these colors 9 

mimicking those of the Portuguese man-of-war tentacles that they 10 

consume.  We will provide written comment on this and complete 11 

details for your next council meeting. 12 

 13 

Also, I would like to address the king mackerel arithmetic.  I 14 

talked with Doug Gregory, who is on the Science and Statistics 15 

Committee, and he put together a table here which I’ve provided 16 

to Dr. Leard, Dr. Shipp, and Mr. Fischer. 17 

 18 

The comment was made yesterday that we’re routinely overfishing 19 

this fishery or something to that effect and that at some points 20 

we’ve almost doubled the quota.  The existing quota is 520,000 21 

pounds and has been for years and while we did have some robust 22 

years the past couple of years, including a 33 percent overrun 23 

in 2009, if you take the eight years that are available on NMFS 24 

SERO website, the average overrun is 6 percent, 6.47, which is 25 

actually what I refer to as pocket change in a high-yield 26 

fishery. 27 

 28 

In talking with some of the old timers here on this, there isn’t 29 

anyone in our industry that can remember, going all the way back 30 

to the 1980s, a year that we doubled or nearly doubled the 31 

quota. 32 

 33 

What we did is we petitioned the council here to decommission 34 

these latent permits so that we could execute accountability 35 

measures that we submitted just a couple of months ago in 36 

writing.  We want your cooperation in doing that and that’s the 37 

reason for the request to retire the latent permits.  We also 38 

would accept a payback program for any overages that we would 39 

have to the following year. 40 

 41 

Then finally, I would like to talk to you about lionfish and the 42 

invasion that’s taking place along both coasts here, not only 43 

the State of Florida, but the Gulf of Mexico and the east coast.  44 

This is a very severe problem because they’re voracious feeders 45 

and they’re carnivorous.  46 

 47 

Mainstays in their diet are juvenile snappers, Nassau grouper 48 
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that are already under protection, and, most importantly for us, 1 

is spiny lobster larvae.  Just to put this in perspective for 2 

you, Gary Nichols, one of our high-liners in the spiny lobster 3 

fishery, is accumulating approximately 100 lionfish for every 4 

500 traps that he pulls in deepwater and I’m talking 150 to 200 5 

feet. 6 

 7 

Just a couple of weeks ago in Key Largo, the Florida Keys 8 

National Marine Sanctuary and efforts by Carrie Carnes, along 9 

with Laddie Akins from reef.org, they started a lionfish derby, 10 

to try and put this in perspective.  Twenty-seven teams caught 11 

534 lionfish in one day and it was only a six-hour fishing 12 

derby.  The winning team of four divers had 111 lionfish. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks, Bill.  Your time is up, but that is 15 

really scary and fascinating at the same time.  Any comments? 16 

 17 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thanks, Bill, for coming.  As long as you put on 18 

the record the mother ship thing, I just want to make it plain 19 

that we’ve discussed that all along throughout this process, 20 

that there was always the possibility of out-of-state vessels 21 

coming and harvesting any of the species that have been talked 22 

about over the last few meetings as far as transferring 23 

management authority. 24 

 25 

We believe that the possibilities or the chances of the mother 26 

ship scenario for trap fisheries is probably not nearly as high 27 

as it would be for a finfish species and also I believe that 28 

stone crab is a driven market by the economy and Mr. Gill can 29 

weigh in if he wants, but it seems to me that there’s more 30 

people that have stone crabs in their freezer right now than are 31 

selling them. 32 

 33 

I just want to go on the record and this is sort of an industry 34 

request to transfer this authority.  If it is a big enough issue 35 

with you folks, we need to know this now, before we go too much 36 

further down the road with it. 37 

 38 

MR. SAPP:  Thanks, Bill, for your comments.  What do you know 39 

about how far up the west coast of Florida the lionfish invasion 40 

has proceeded?  Do you have any information at all about that? 41 

 42 

MR. KELLY:  Yes, I do.  An integrated assessment was done by Dr. 43 

James Morris with NOAA and they’re already up in the Panhandle.  44 

We have spiny lobster trap fishermen and stone crab fishermen 45 

that are recovering them thirty and forty miles out into the 46 

Gulf of Mexico.  They are already a huge problem in North 47 

Carolina and they have thoroughly infested the Bahamas. 48 
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 1 

MR. TEEHAN:  To that point, we’ve recovered two lionfish off the 2 

ex-USS Oriskany, which is the aircraft carrier artificial reef 3 

off of Pensacola, about twenty-five miles.  They’re in the 4 

northern Gulf at this point. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Larry just notified us that someone in his 7 

office would be willing to make a presentation on the lionfish 8 

problem at the next meeting and so we will consider doing that.  9 

Thank you, Bill.  We appreciate it.  Matthew Andrews, followed 10 

by Tom Hilton. 11 

 12 

MR. MATTHEW ANDREWS:  My name is Matthew Andrews and I’m 13 

owner/operator of the Fishing Vessel Russell’s II.  I’m a 14 

commercial fisherman and a king fisherman in the western Gulf 15 

for the last thirty years. 16 

 17 

I’ve got some concerns about out-of-area fishing vessels.  18 

That’s getting to be a real problem.  This year, because of the 19 

BP oil spill, it hasn’t become a problem yet, but it’s going to 20 

and it’s going to next year. 21 

 22 

We need catch shares.  You can’t have catch shares in the Gulf 23 

and you’re going to end up with every fish on the catch shares 24 

except kingfish.  There are 1,700 kingfish permits and each year 25 

we get more and more people participating.  I lost 50 percent of 26 

my income last year because of price.  I got to fish two months.  27 

Something needs to be done and the only answer I see is catch 28 

shares.  If you all want to drop the trip limit this year, 29 

that’s fine with me.  Let’s have at it and thank you. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Matthew.  Any questions?  Tom 32 

Hilton, followed by Tom Becker. 33 

 34 

MR. TOM HILTON:  Good afternoon, council.  I’m Tom Hilton and 35 

I’m the owner of Hilton’s Fishing Charts, realtimenavigator.com, 36 

and Reef Man Artificial Reefs.  I’m here to talk about catch 37 

shares and sector separation and we oppose that. 38 

 39 

Here’s a quote: Knowledge of the universe of recreational 40 

fishermen and of total fishing effort, catch and bycatch, is 41 

incomplete at present.  Does that sound familiar?  That’s a 42 

quote from the HMS study done about ten years ago and it 43 

identified the problems associated with the highly migratory 44 

species fishery and it mirrors what we’re seeing today with the 45 

snapper fishery. 46 

 47 

They’re saying that there’s no accountability and honestly, you 48 
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guys really don’t know how many recreational fishermen are 1 

fishing for how many fish.  I would hope that you would consider 2 

a similar program for the recreational, kind of a recreational 3 

reef fish species permit, instead of pursuing the bad ideas of 4 

sector separation and/or catch shares. 5 

 6 

There’s already a successful model in place to get all the data 7 

that we need and there’s no need to reinvent the wheel or to 8 

restructure our fisheries or restrict access to the fishery when 9 

we can get the job done.  We all want the same thing.  We want a 10 

success fishery and we want more fishing time and I see a way to 11 

do it without giving away the farm.  Thank you. 12 

 13 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Tom.  Any questions for Tom?  Thank you, 14 

Tom.  Tom Becker is next, followed by Louis Rossignol. 15 

 16 

MR. TOM BECKER:  Council members, I am Tom Becker, President of 17 

the Mississippi Charterboat Captain’s Association.  We feel the 18 

sector separation right now, there’s not enough positive or true 19 

information about it. 20 

 21 

Everyone I’ve talked to of the captains, and I’ve put out a 22 

message to all of them, the message back was no, we don’t want 23 

it, not until we hear better information about this problem. 24 

 25 

If it’s good, we’ll go with it.  We also feel slighted on your 26 

headboat program or your logbook program.  There was nobody from 27 

Mississippi on there.  We don’t even know what it’s about and so 28 

we can’t say yes or no to the logbook program, because we have 29 

not seen it.  We finally got NOAA attention to get us on the 30 

logbook manually and we are finally doing that.  It’s taken me 31 

ten years to do that through NOAA. 32 

 33 

The red snapper, this three-day season was great.  We had some 34 

fantastic weather.  Yes, we had a lot of boats out.  The size 35 

limit, if you went way deep, which I don’t run too very often, 36 

you caught some tremendous fish.   37 

 38 

My fish weighed, and we had to figure them out to weigh them and 39 

we weighed them, the average amount, and ours were a little over 40 

three-and-a-half pounds both times that I caught snapper, that I 41 

went out after them.  It took me a total of fifty-one minutes 42 

for two trips to get my limit with seven passengers on each 43 

trip. 44 

 45 

We’re very concerned about the future in Mississippi.  Our 46 

season is in the summertime, from about the middle of May until 47 

two weeks before school starts.  Mississippi school starts the 48 
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second of August this year.  That kills us about the middle of 1 

July. 2 

 3 

Ours is very much of a tourist thing.  This deal this fall, we 4 

got a lot of deer hunters that are now deer hunting and bird 5 

hunting.  I know that’s where Corky wants to go and that’s where 6 

I’m going too, up north, very soon, but so we didn’t have the 7 

people and it was such a short time to get the people down there 8 

and so we don’t know really what happened, but the people we did 9 

get were basically local people going out there.  That’s about 10 

all I have to say about these subjects and thank you for 11 

allowing us to speak. 12 

 13 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Tom. 14 

 15 

MR. PERRET:  Tom, I understand you’re going to be at the sector 16 

separation workshop, like a lot of us, to try and get more 17 

information and is that right? 18 

 19 

MR. BECKER:  Yes, I am.  That’s why I’m going.  I’ve been asked 20 

for two other very important meetings that I would love to go 21 

to, but I had to turn them down to go to that one, because this 22 

one is my livelihood. 23 

 24 

MR. SIMPSON:  Tom, you weren’t slighted and your folks for the 25 

logbook, because it’s a pilot.  It’s just in two areas, but I’ll 26 

commit to have my staff come by your next meeting and make a 27 

presentation to you all if you would like that.  We’ll also see 28 

if we can get some Mississippi DMR folks to come with us. 29 

 30 

MR. BECKER:  Very good and thank you. 31 

 32 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Tom.  Louis Rossignol, followed by Bill 33 

Staff. 34 

 35 

MR. LOUIS ROSSIGNOL:  Hello, ladies and gentlemen of the Gulf 36 

Council.  My name is Louis Rossignol and I’m a thirty-year 37 

veteran of the Hell Divers Spearfishing Club, with well over 38 

10,000 dives to my credit. 39 

 40 

I’m also Director of the Louisiana Council of Underwater Dive 41 

Clubs and as Director of the Louisiana Council of Underwater 42 

Dive Clubs, I would like to speak for approximately 500 divers 43 

from Louisiana, Texas, and Mississippi. 44 

 45 

I, we, are opposed to sector separation.  We do not want to give 46 

charter operations the right to steal our fish.  Six-million 47 

recreational anglers should not have to give way to a handful of 48 
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charter operations.  I, we, are also opposed to the Gulf Council 1 

wasting tax-payer dollars on sector separation workshops, the 2 

same as it has done for years trying to implement recreational 3 

catch shares, all in an effort to appease Environmental Defense. 4 

 5 

I, we, believe the Gulf Council should be spending its funding 6 

on fixing its fatally flawed data collection system or on 7 

aggressive reef building programs instead.  When I worked within 8 

the Gulf Council on the recreational red snapper ad hoc 9 

committee, I was told the Gulf Council didn’t have the funding 10 

for these things by Steve Atran himself. 11 

 12 

Instead, the Gulf Council wastes its money trying to give the 13 

recreational fishermen exactly what they don’t want.  The Gulf 14 

Council continues to make mistake after mistake with its ill-15 

guided regulations. 16 

 17 

They have made a mess of the wrecks and reefs south of the 18 

Florida Panhandle with the over population of goliath groupers 19 

and have made a mess of the oil platforms off the coast of 20 

Louisiana now with the over population of red snappers.  I have 21 

seen this with my own eyes, but the Gulf Council wouldn’t know 22 

any of that.  None of their members have ever seen it.  You 23 

can’t see what I see from behind a desk. 24 

 25 

It’s almost as if the Gulf Council is trying to ruin fishing in 26 

areas by causing such an imbalance to fish populations whereas 27 

one species takes over in the name of saving another species 28 

that is really not in danger, all for commercial value, money, 29 

and greed. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Hold on, we’ve got a question. 32 

 33 

MR. FISCHER:  Louis, thank you for coming and it’s not -- I have 34 

a question away from your testimony.  Have you all come across 35 

any lionfish around the platforms, because I’ve had photographs 36 

sent to me of lionfish at some of the platforms. 37 

 38 

MR. ROSSIGNOL:  No lionfish on the platforms. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bill Staff, followed by Jim Clements. 41 

 42 

MR. BILL STAFF:  I’m Bill Staff, owner and operator of the 43 

Charterboat Sea Spray.  I’ve been charter fishing for thirty 44 

years and I would like to thank you all for the fall season.  It 45 

was a shot of sanity more than anything, but I did realize 46 

several things out of it, how bad I do need flexibility in my 47 

business. 48 
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 1 

The fifty-three-day season, the status quo, is not working.  2 

I’ve had a reduction of 35 percent in the last three years.  I 3 

feel we would -- I would love to have days at sea and be able to 4 

trade fish with the commercial sector.  I hope possibly we can 5 

get that in the years to come. 6 

 7 

The other thing was customer assurance.  We were able to get 8 

them to realize the fish are okay.  Hopefully next year our 9 

business will come back.  The biggest thing probably is it 10 

reiterated how many big red snapper are in this Gulf of Mexico. 11 

 12 

While this is a good thing, it’s not such a good thing.  They’re 13 

taking over and they’re starving and they’re everywhere.  The 14 

other day at the fish cleaning table, one of the guys was 15 

cleaning one about eight pounds and it had twenty-seven 16 

vermilion snapper in his belly this long.  The old saying of 17 

it’s not nice to fool with Mother Nature, maybe we need to look 18 

at that.   19 

 20 

I think the grouper are in such trouble because of the short red 21 

snapper season.  If the snapper -- If they were not in good 22 

shape and we needed the short season, it would be one thing, but 23 

forcing us to go out into the deep water to get away from the 24 

snapper, that’s what is wrong with your grouper fishing. 25 

 26 

Amberjack, I’ve fished all but one day since you had your 27 

Friday, Saturday, Sunday openings in October and I’ve not even 28 

been able to go into our good amberjack area and I’ve caught my 29 

limit every day with no problem.  They’ve shown real well and 30 

thanks for the opportunity to speak.  That’s basically what I 31 

needed to say. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bill.  34 

 35 

MR. GREENE:  Bill, thanks for coming.  What do you think about 36 

the split snapper season?  Is it something that you would be 37 

interested in? 38 

 39 

MR. STAFF:  Yes, I liked it. 40 

 41 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you for coming and when they say the split 42 

snapper season, you’re talking about just fishing the weekends 43 

only? 44 

 45 

MR. STAFF:  Probably.  I lost three overnighters when they took 46 

-- I was for October 1 through 31 and when we didn’t get that, I 47 

lost three overnighters, but I realize, like Ben said, there’s 48 
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twelve days that we could get in the weekends and that way, that 1 

would still leave a fair amount of summer, hopefully.  If you 2 

took too much, then your summer wouldn’t be there. 3 

 4 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m glad that worked out for you. 5 

 6 

MR. PERRET:  That was my question.  The split season worked 7 

fine, but you would have preferred straight through rather than 8 

weekends? 9 

 10 

MR. STAFF:  Yes, sir, October 1 to October 31, just because I 11 

lost weekdays. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Jim Clements, followed by Libby Fetherston. 14 

 15 

MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements and I’m a commercial 16 

fisherman from Carrabelle, Florida.  I’m on the Grouper IFQ 17 

Advisory Panel as well as the Reef Fish Advisory Panel.  I 18 

realize that Amendment 32 has been somewhat delayed because of 19 

the new observer data that might affect the new gag update 20 

assessment and subsequently, the 2011 gag TAC. 21 

 22 

Even so, I would like to address the section on time/area 23 

closures.  I have found that it’s better to present an idea to 24 

this council sooner than later.  I stood right here in this room 25 

almost three years ago and began campaigning for a time/area 26 

closure on the forty break during the gag spawning season. 27 

 28 

Through Amendment 30B, after nearly two years of much analysis 29 

and discussion, this council, by a majority vote, chose to 30 

implement a time/area closure on the Edges instead of a 31 

permanently closed area and I thank you for that. 32 

 33 

Although this time/area closure has been in effect for only a 34 

few months, there are alternatives in Amendment 32 that would 35 

change all this before it has time to work.  To do this would be 36 

poor management and irresponsible. 37 

 38 

I am opposed to any permanent closures of the forty break, 39 

including Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps.  They have not 40 

been proven effective in protecting large male gags that are 41 

needed for spawning. 42 

 43 

I would like to read a quote from Amendment 32: In a review of 44 

marine protected areas as a management tool by Shipp, 2003, he 45 

suggested that an area protected from all or some human activity 46 

was not effective for a majority of marine species, due to their 47 

mobility in and out of the closed areas.  However, marine 48 
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reserves are beneficial for protecting spawning aggregations and 1 

essential fish habitat use as nursery areas, Shipp, 2003; 2 

Koenig, et al, 2000; National Research Council, 2001. 3 

 4 

Therefore, due to the aggregation from fishing pressure, as well 5 

as reducing bycatch of gag, I repeat reduce bycatch of gag, 6 

while targeting red grouper, it is plausible that certain areas 7 

restricted to fishing during the spawning season may be 8 

beneficial for rebuilding the Gulf of Mexico gag stock, end of 9 

quote. 10 

 11 

I encourage this council to close the entire forty break with 12 

gags while gags are known to spawn, from January 1 through April 13 

30, and then reopen it to all fishing from May 1 through April 14 

30 and then reopen all fishing from May 1 through December 31. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Jim, are you about to wrap it up here?  Your 17 

time is up. 18 

 19 

MR. CLEMENTS:  Yes, sir.  Closing the entire forty break during 20 

the gag spawning season will also be consistent with the 21 

recommendations of Dr. Shipp, Dr. Chris Koenig, and the National 22 

Research Council.  Thank you. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Thank you, Jim.  25 

Libby Fetherston, followed by David Walker. 26 

 27 

MS. LIBBY FETHERSTON:  Good evening.  My name is Libby 28 

Fetherston and I’m here on behalf of the Ocean Conservancy.  I 29 

would like to first thank Mr. Smarr for giving us all an 30 

opportunity to collectively send our well wishes to Vernon and 31 

Tom.  Certainly my thoughts are with them. 32 

 33 

I would like to send my congratulations to Carrie Simmons, on 34 

the other hand, for her new addition.  That’s very exciting news 35 

and I just wanted to say to Hal Robbins and the Office of Law 36 

Enforcement that we offer you guys our full support and thank 37 

you for the opportunity to provide input on priorities for the 38 

region and we certainly intend to do that. 39 

 40 

We recommend that you guys defer judgment on increasing the red 41 

snapper total allowable catch until the 2010 data is analyzed 42 

and complete and then you will know if that TAC increase is 43 

warranted. 44 

 45 

I would like to make just a few comments on the Annual Catch 46 

Limits Amendment document.  We recommend that the council review 47 

all of the existing annual catch limits and accountability 48 



96 

 

measures for species that were undergoing overfishing and ensure 1 

that those are consistent with your intent.   2 

 3 

Specifically, the Red Snapper Fishery Management Plan might 4 

benefit from discussion about the Magnuson consistency and 5 

language and accountability measures, et cetera. 6 

 7 

My purpose here specifically is to talk about the accountability 8 

measures section of the document.  Trish kindly sent around the 9 

comment letter we provided for you.  We think that this section 10 

has seven alternatives that don’t provide the specificity 11 

required for you guys to be able to set preferred alternatives 12 

in February and move this document to public hearing and so by 13 

way of example, some way you might divide this is different ways 14 

that accountability measures might be applied. 15 

 16 

For instance, in an IFQ fishery or a non-IFQ commercial fishery 17 

for different accountability measures for a commercial fishery 18 

or a recreational fishery for-hire, et cetera, or you could 19 

divide it based on if it’s overfished or not overfished.  That’s 20 

sort of currently the way the council has been interpreting 21 

accountability measures, is based on these different kinds of 22 

criteria for one population or a complex of populations. 23 

 24 

On my read of that section, it doesn’t really allow you to make 25 

those kinds of different decisions and so I hope you all guys 26 

will all just take a quick look.  I know our comment letters are 27 

usually quite long and this one is brief by our standards.   28 

 29 

Just take a look at some of the discussion we provide and as 30 

Steve noted in the committee discussion, you all ran out of time 31 

to look through that Section 8 in detail and perhaps you can 32 

pick up some of the time the Reef Fish Committee generously left 33 

you and have some discussion on that section and provide the 34 

staff and the IPT some substantive advice on how you intend to 35 

use accountability measures for the February meeting.  Thank you 36 

for your time. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Libby.  39 

 40 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Libby, for coming and I finally get to ask 41 

you a question.  It sounds to me like what you’re recommending 42 

that we consider for accountability measures suggests that you 43 

would prefer that we would tune those to more dynamic issues and 44 

be less stable, so that we would be in the mode of changing them 45 

more frequently as species change from overfishing or overfished 46 

or something as opposed to trying to adopt accountability 47 

measures that are relatively static and not tuned to that. 48 
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 1 

It seems to me I’m missing something there, because that doesn’t 2 

seem an appropriate way to go, at my initial blush.  I haven’t 3 

read your document yet and I look forward to reading it, but 4 

could you comment as to whether my perception of this dynamic AM 5 

versus a more static AM is really what you’re saying. 6 

 7 

MS. FETHERSTON:  Of course, Bob, all of your questions will be 8 

answered in our comment letter, as you know from reading them in 9 

meetings past.  Specifically, if you choose to go sort of 10 

species or species complex, say red snapper for instance, you 11 

get a stock assessment and it updates the status and you update 12 

the management plan and then you can just refine the 13 

accountability measure at that time, according to some rule that 14 

you’ve put together. 15 

 16 

In the comment letter, there’s sort of a chart that displays one 17 

way of thinking about the accountability measure.  It’s kind of 18 

like the Cheesecake Factory.  There’s so many different ways you 19 

could go that you just get paralyzed and end up going somewhere 20 

else. 21 

 22 

Different accountability measures for recreational or commercial 23 

if they’re overfished and maybe there’s a payback mechanism and 24 

that seems to be something the council has been doing if they’re 25 

not overfished and there’s not a payback.  That’s the kind of 26 

decision that we’re looking for and not necessarily something 27 

that sounds so fluid.  Maybe I don’t understand your question 28 

and we can talk later, but I’m sure it’s in the comment letter. 29 

 30 

MR. GILL:  I’ll see, Libby. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks, Libby.  David Walker, followed by Terry 33 

Migaud. 34 

 35 

MR. DAVID WALKER:  I’m David Walker from Alabama, Walker Fishing 36 

Fleet, the Fishing Vessel June Sue from the commercial sector.  37 

First of all, I would like to say I would like to see the five-38 

year review panel for the red snapper IFQ, so we can discuss our 39 

issues and decide our own solutions. 40 

 41 

As far as the king mackerel and removing the trip limits for the 42 

remainder of the fishing year, I support that.  IFQs for all 43 

reef fish, especially vermilion, I especially support that.  I 44 

would like to see vermilion under an IFQ as soon as possible and 45 

I also support the sector separation and that’s it and I 46 

appreciate the opportunity to speak. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks, David.  Terry, followed by Walter 1 

Stone.   2 

 3 

MR. TERRY MIGAUD:  My name is Terry Migaud.  I’m a member of the 4 

Hell Divers Scuba Club.  I’m also the Secretary Director of the 5 

Louisiana Council of Underwater Diving Clubs.  I made my first 6 

dive in 1963 while a member of the U.S. Navy.  I’ve been a Hell 7 

Diver since 1971 and as my good friend Louis says, most of those 8 

10,000 dives he made, I was along with him. 9 

 10 

I think Louis covered our problem as recreational divers with 11 

the separation of fishes.  My understanding of the Magnuson-12 

Stevens Act is that the council cannot discriminate between the 13 

commercial area and the recreational area. 14 

 15 

I’ve listened to several of these charterboat captains and 16 

they’ve got dual permits and they can fish commercially and they 17 

can fish recreational and now they want an additional section of 18 

the recreational and I think if it went to court that you’re 19 

going to lose it and so I believe you’re wasting a lot of time 20 

and money to satisfy a few charterboat fishermen, mostly in 21 

Florida.  Several of the charterboat people are not in favor of 22 

it. 23 

 24 

On the closing of the amberjack in April and May, I’m against 25 

that and I think most divers are.  From my experience, amberjack 26 

school during that time of the year and we see vast schools, 27 

usually big ones, a lot of big ones, and they are very 28 

aggressive. 29 

 30 

I think most fish, just as most animals, they mate and they 31 

spawn in the spring and so if you’re going to open the amberjack 32 

season, you shouldn’t open it when they spawn and I’m not a 33 

scientist.  All I can tell you is from my experience. 34 

 35 

Early May, Louis and I dove a rig out of Freshwater Bayou.  The 36 

rig is about 200 feet deep and at seventy feet, there was 37 

probably over a hundred amberjacks.  Louis and I both landed 38 

amberjacks, both of them right at a hundred pounds.  When we got 39 

home and cleaned them, one of them was full of eggs. 40 

 41 

We went to the same rig in early June for the rodeo and whereas 42 

they did have some amberjacks, there was not as many and not any 43 

big ones.  Probably the biggest one was about sixty-five pounds 44 

and we didn’t even shoot it, because we were looking for 45 

trophies at the time.  That’s just typical.  During the 46 

summertime, from June on, amberjacks are much more scattered and 47 

why?  I can only guess because they’re not spawning. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Terry, you need to wrap it up.  Your time is 2 

up.  Have you got any last-minute comments? 3 

 4 

MR. MIGAUD:  The red snappers are back and as one of your 5 

charterboat people here said, spearfishing is the cleanest 6 

catch, the cleanest way to catch a fish.  We have no bycatch.  7 

Thank you. 8 

 9 

MR. PERRET:  Would somebody with as much experience as you, with 10 

10,000 plus dives, and I assume you dive all over the Gulf of 11 

Mexico, but I’ve got to assume you’re doing quite a bit in the 12 

northern Gulf, around the platforms and so on, and current 13 

times, prior to the oil spill, what were you seeing then 14 

compared to five, ten, twenty years ago? 15 

 16 

MR. MIGAUD:  Back in the 1970s and 1980s, red snappers were like 17 

-- You could tell in 150 foot or less rigs, you have red 18 

snappers.  After the longliners came in and they wiped out all 19 

the big breeding stock, the amberjacks and groupers and all -- 20 

That’s your problem today.  That’s what caused -- That’s why 21 

we’re here today.  Today, I see more red snappers than I’ve seen 22 

since I’ve been diving.   23 

 24 

Lionfish, I haven’t seen a lionfish and I’ve dove off of Panama 25 

City this year and I’ve dove off of St. Pete.  I’ve dove all the 26 

way from Texas to the mouth of the river and most of it to the 27 

west, because of the oil spill.  I made five trips, multiple day 28 

trips, out of the river and each of them, they average about 500 29 

miles round trip each. 30 

 31 

The gags, the gags are a little scarce and there’s no doubt 32 

about that.  They’re still there, but they’re a little harder to 33 

find.  The amberjacks, the amberjacks are there.  They scatter 34 

in the summertime, like I said.  If we go in the springtime, we 35 

catch them schooling up.  We dive one dive and we fish for the 36 

amberjacks. 37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you.  I appreciate it. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Next is Walter Stone, followed by Daryl 41 

Carpenter. 42 

 43 

MR. WALTER STONE:  I’m Walter Stone.  I’m a professional land 44 

surveyor by trade.  I’m taking time away from my business today 45 

to be here for my public input.  I’m a recreational fisherman 46 

and scuba diver, because I love the sport.  It’s the best thing 47 

you ever did. 48 
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 1 

I’ve got a question.  Why is amberjack season closed for the 2 

commercial sector during March 1 through May 31?  Because that’s 3 

the best time to close it for the fish and why would you do 4 

different for the recreational?  It just doesn’t make sense. 5 

 6 

The people in Florida want a big fish to go get.  I don’t live 7 

in Florida.  There’s great people over there.  Let me tell you, 8 

I’ve gone over there and had some real fun, but they’ve got 9 

cobia and king mackerel and dolphin and everything else. 10 

 11 

If you close our amberjack season during the months that you’re 12 

talking about, June through July, you’re going to severely 13 

impact our rodeos over here.  My little fishing club, we have a 14 

rodeo and this year, in large part because of the amberjack 15 

season there, the people come out and they want to see these big 16 

fish.  They came back with monsters and we raised $3,000 for 17 

Children’s Hospital. 18 

 19 

You all close it during then, I don’t know how much we’re going 20 

to be able to raise for the hospital and over the years, we’ve 21 

donated twenty-plus thousand dollars, but really, it goes to a -22 

- I don’t think there is a need to close the amberjack during 23 

that time, because according to you all’s document, updated 24 

September 1, 2010, it says right in here: Assuming the fishery 25 

proceeds at a pace similar to 2009, estimated using a 26 

combination of dockside intercepts, phone surveys, which we know 27 

don’t work, yada yada, estimated annually by the two-thirds wave 28 

-- Further on, it says, and this is the scary part, due to the 29 

low numbers of dockside samples for greater amberjack so far in 30 

2010, mean weights from headboats, et cetera, generated using 31 

average weights from 2007 to 2009. 32 

 33 

I don’t have a PhD, but if you use the overfished numbers from 34 

2009 for 2010, guess what?  You’re going to get an overfished 35 

fish and you don’t need to close it.  Where is your data for 36 

2010?  It don’t exist.  You’re using 2007, 2008, and 2009 data 37 

that you know is overfished. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Walter, your time is up. 40 

 41 

MR. STONE:  There’s nothing in Magnuson-Stevens that puts a time 42 

limit on me. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  No, I’m talking about your talking time is up. 45 

 46 

MR. STONE:  It doesn’t say that in here, Magnuson-Stevens.  It 47 

says I have my public input.  I took a day off of work from my 48 
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business and this is costing me a lot of money and I get more 1 

than four minutes.  You all get months to do this and I get a 2 

few minutes. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Walter, I am sorry, but I can’t treat you any 5 

differently than anybody else.  People have come from Florida 6 

and Texas and -- 7 

 8 

MR. STONE:  Can I have a few more minutes, y’all?  All right. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’m sorry, but we can’t do it, Walter.  I will 11 

say this though.  After the meeting is over, we will be here and 12 

we’ll talk to you one-on-one and that’s -- 13 

 14 

MR. STONE:  It says give public input, but it don’t work and 15 

here’s proof.  Sector separation, per the Magnuson-Stevens Act -16 

- 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I can’t do it, Walter.  I’m sorry, I really, 19 

really am. 20 

 21 

MR. STONE:  It says reasonably calculated conservation carried 22 

out in such a manner that no particular individual, corporation, 23 

or entity acquires an excessive share of such privileges.  If 24 

you let the charter fishermen have all that extra time, that’s 25 

an excessive share for them and it’s not legal, per your law.  26 

Have you all got any questions? 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Daryl Carpenter, followed by James Richard. 29 

 30 

MR. DARYL CARPENTER:  I know how he feels, after having driven 31 

to Pensacola.  Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen.  I’m Daryl 32 

Carpenter and I own a charter operation out of Grand Isle, 33 

Louisiana and I’m the current President of the Louisiana 34 

Charterboat Association. 35 

 36 

I started off today wanting to speak about the amberjack issue.  37 

As I testified in Pensacola in front of this same body, the 38 

economies across the Gulf of Mexico are extremely different.  39 

When you start getting into the heartland or the middle of the 40 

Gulf, off the Louisiana coast, when you start talking our 41 

economics, our visitors, our tourism dollars and our weather 42 

patterns, when you throw that in, if we’re going to have a 43 

choice, and we did sample our membership on this, but if we’re 44 

going to have a choice on when to close amberjack, it would be 45 

the March, April, May closure, simply because that would allow 46 

us to continue our trips into the summer and draw our clients. 47 

 48 
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However, I understand now that the Reef Fish Committee may have 1 

even come out with a preferred alternative that says that after 2 

the oil spill and the decreased catch that we may need to wait 3 

and see what the new stock assessment says before we close it at 4 

all. 5 

 6 

I have a question on that in that I understand that from 7 

National Marine Fisheries Service we insist that we have to deal 8 

with the data that’s in front of us now and we have to look at a 9 

possible closure because of the data that we have instead of the 10 

pending data. 11 

 12 

The question that I have is if we do a closure, whether it be 13 

the March, April, May or whether it be June and July or 14 

whatever, what framework is in place if that stock assessment 15 

comes in that says it’s not necessary to reverse that closure? 16 

 17 

I know that there’s framework if we don’t do a closure.  I know 18 

there’s framework that if Dr. Crabtree or National Marine 19 

Fisheries says that we’re approaching an overfished status, like 20 

they did in Pensacola two months ago when they said we were at 21 

76 percent of the catch, then there’s framework there to do an 22 

emergency closure, but if we do a needed closure, what’s there 23 

to reopen it if that stock assessment comes out and says it’s 24 

unneeded? 25 

 26 

Another thing that I really was not planning on commenting on 27 

today, but I’ve heard a lot of talk about, was this split 28 

snapper season and/or this Friday, Saturday, Sunday thing. 29 

 30 

I would just proceed cautiously on that.  Again, in Louisiana, 31 

off the Louisiana coast, the meat of our season is our summer 32 

tourist season.  It has been nice.  I spoke against opening it 33 

in Pensacola.  I have been able to make a few trips and I’ve 34 

caught some good fish, but I think that this is an unusual year 35 

with the oil spill and so I don’t know that we would be able to 36 

look at what we did on our coast this year and know whether or 37 

not it’s going to be economically viable and whether or not it’s 38 

really going to help us. 39 

 40 

I seem to detect an overtone of you all may want to try this and 41 

if so, let’s give it another year as a trial and let’s see how 42 

the economics of it and all works out and whether it actually 43 

benefits us, because I can’t tell you right now. 44 

 45 

If you don’t mind, I would like an answer to the question of 46 

what framework, if any, if we do a closure on the amberjack, 47 

what framework, if any, when that stock assessment comes out, 48 
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would there be to reverse that closure? 1 

 2 

DR. CRABTREE:  The council’s FMP has a framework in it that 3 

allows them to change the quota and so if the stock assessment 4 

comes out showing you can catch more fish, the council would use 5 

that framework and raise the quotas, but it would have to go 6 

through a rulemaking to do it. 7 

 8 

MR. CARPENTER:  I’m still in a learning curve here.  What kind 9 

of timeframe are we talking about?  Are we talking about having 10 

a sixty-day comment and all that? 11 

 12 

DR. CRABTREE:  Why don’t you find me when we get done and we’ll 13 

talk about it. 14 

 15 

MR. CARPENTER:  I thought maybe they would want to know too. 16 

 17 

MR. FISCHER:  Daryl, thanks for coming.  You touched on some 18 

good points, but unless I missed it, did you talk about sector 19 

separation and how do you feel about it? 20 

 21 

MR. CARPENTER:  Myron, I did not touch on sector separation.  I 22 

have been recruited heavily, I guess you would say, by both 23 

sides and the way that I feel about sector separation as a truly 24 

recreational at heart, I don’t like anything that gives limited 25 

access or quotas to anyone. 26 

 27 

As a business owner that has a whole lot invested in it, I feel 28 

like I owe it to my business to look at it.  However, what I’m 29 

seeing at this point is a concept, a lot like the thing they 30 

just passed and they called it health care.  It’s a concept, but 31 

nobody knows what’s in it. 32 

 33 

Before you want me to buy into it and/or speak against it, I 34 

really need to see some details.  What will a charterboat get?  35 

How is the split going to go and what’s going to be left after 36 

we do it? 37 

 38 

MR. GREENE:  Thanks, Daryl.  You’re a charterboat from Louisiana 39 

and are you a big boat or a little boat? 40 

 41 

MR. CARPENTER:  I run a six-pack center console and a couple of 42 

inside boats. 43 

 44 

MR. GREENE:  On your six-pack boats that you fish offshore with, 45 

if we close amberjack March and April and May with grouper going 46 

to be closed next year and snapper is closed, what do you fish 47 

for? 48 
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 1 

MR. CARPENTER:  In March, in particular, March is generally our 2 

down time.  It’s when the boat gets put on the lift and the 3 

bottom paint gets done and everything else, because our weather 4 

patterns in March are so unpredictable.  If you book fifteen or 5 

twenty trips, you might get three of them run. 6 

 7 

MR. GREENE:  What about January and February? 8 

 9 

MR. CARPENTER:  In January, depending on the weather and 10 

depending on what the Lump does -- We’ve got an amberjack 11 

fishery usually and we’ve got our tuna fishery year-round that 12 

we fish for.  A lot of that depends on the -- Word gets out 13 

quick across the fishing community about what the Lump is doing.  14 

If it’s a dead year on the Lump, then it’s a slow year.  If it’s 15 

big year on the Lump, you can’t find enough boats to fill the 16 

trips. 17 

 18 

MR. GREENE:  I understand I just wanted to make sure, because I 19 

wasn’t sure what you were able to fish for, but being that you 20 

have the Lump and you can fall back on that.  I was just 21 

curious. 22 

 23 

MR. CARPENTER:  Just to plug the Charterboat Association, our 24 

slogan is fish where the fish are and fish in Louisiana.  We’ve 25 

usually got something to go after, but it’s just whether or not 26 

we can sell it and right now, it’s like trying to sell a Toyota 27 

that’s had a stuck gas pedal. 28 

 29 

MR. GREENE:  That’s a pretty good slogan.  Maybe you could use a 30 

few more boats over there in Louisiana. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  James Richard, followed by Troy 33 

Donaldson and one Troy finishes, then we have a few cards for 34 

people who have requested to talk three more minutes on another 35 

subject and I think we’ll have time for that. 36 

 37 

MR. JAMES RICHARD:  My name is James Richard and I’m a 38 

recreational spear fisherman out of New Orleans.  We really 39 

appreciate this three-day season for snapper.  Actually, I don’t 40 

think there’s any need for a season for snapper.  There’s so 41 

many snapper out there.  Just these last three weeks, we went 42 

and it’s been amazing.  Everything has been between twenty and 43 

twenty-five pounds. 44 

 45 

Actually, the guys have been talking and when you clean them, 46 

they see no food in them at all and what are they eating?  The 47 

fish are competing for food and what are they eating? 48 
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 1 

Every rig we went to was wall-to-wall snapper and it seems kind 2 

of crazy to me and amberjack, too.  I don’t think -- The last 3 

ten years I’ve been spearfishing off the coast of Louisiana and 4 

there are just about as many as there were when I started.  We 5 

don’t have any problem finding amberjack and that’s about it.  6 

That’s all I’ve got. 7 

 8 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, James.  Next up is Troy Donaldson, to be 9 

followed by a new subject and Walter Stone. 10 

 11 

MR. TROY DONALDSON:  My name is Troy Donaldson and I’m the 12 

President of the Git-em Dive Club, a Baton Rouge-based dive 13 

club.  We have approximately twenty-five members and we’re a 14 

member of the Louisiana Council of Underwater Diving Clubs. 15 

 16 

We’re all seeing the same with red snapper and the amberjack off 17 

the coast of Louisiana.  It’s wall to wall.  If you go to our 18 

rodeos back in the early 1980s, when I started to dive, we had 19 

fish, amberjack, in the eighty-pound class.  Now we’re shooting 20 

them in the hundred to 110-pound class in the rodeos.  My 21 

daughter shot one this year that was 111 pounds and so we see no 22 

problem here. 23 

 24 

When does the council see that you’ll have a zone in place, 25 

where you might have Florida, Mississippi/Alabama/Louisiana, and 26 

Texas and possibly have three zones?  That’s a question that I 27 

have, because the problem with the red snapper and the amberjack 28 

aren’t off the Louisiana coast. 29 

 30 

The other thing with the amberjack closed during June and July, 31 

that’s our season.  That’s our rodeo season.  We have rodeos 32 

that have been in place for a hundred years now almost.  We’re 33 

going fifty to a hundred miles offshore and we’re spending $250 34 

to $300 apiece to do it. 35 

 36 

If you take away amberjack, it makes it to where it’s not 37 

worthwhile to go.  Now we can get our two snapper and amberjack 38 

is a miscellaneous fish.  I would please ask you not to close it 39 

during June and July.  Please do not close it for that 40 

timeframe. 41 

 42 

As far as the sector shares go, the question I have as a 43 

recreational fisherman is my season is gone June and July and 44 

it’s closed.  Now I have to go to a charterboat to go offshore 45 

and catch red snapper and I’m assuming that the seasons won’t be 46 

the same dates. 47 

 48 
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Now I have a red snapper that I’m going to buy from a 1 

charterboat captain or I can go to the market and buy it.  It is 2 

not open and that resource that belongs to me is not open for me 3 

to go take and so now it’s closed and I have to go buy it from a 4 

headboat and will that go to the commercial quota or the 5 

recreational quota?  It should not be part of the recreational 6 

quota at that time.  It is closed and so that’s my input.  Thank 7 

you. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  What we’ve done is those people who 10 

filled out more than one card because they wanted to speak on 11 

more than one topic, I’ve put those at the end, in case we did 12 

not have time for them, but we do.  We only have three and so 13 

I’m going to go ahead and recognize those three.  The first 14 

would be Walter Stone, followed by Tom Hilton.  Walter, you have 15 

three minutes. 16 

 17 

MR. STONE:  It was kind of an inadvertent thing that that 18 

happened.  I didn’t get much time to make a point about the 19 

sector separation.  I really think you’re going to open 20 

Pandora’s box here and you’re not going to be able to close it. 21 

 22 

It’s really unfair per the Magnuson-Stevens Act.  It says you 23 

can’t give a larger share to one entity than the other and if 24 

you’re going to allow the charter fishermen to have a bigger 25 

share than the recreational, I don’t know how you can do it.  26 

That’s about it, really. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Walter.  Any questions?  Tom Hilton, 29 

is Tom still here?  Then our last card is Dennis O’Hern. 30 

 31 

MR. O’HERN:  Thank you, council members.  For the record, Dennis 32 

O’Hern, Executive Director of the Fishing Rights Alliance.  33 

First, I would like to compliment Dr. Bortone on that Fisheries 34 

101.  That was nice and that was slick and I actually think that 35 

that should be a good basis for an educational program for a 36 

whole lot of people, including the basic recreational angler 37 

that I get phone calls from every day, going what is going on?  38 

Again, nice job, Dr. Bortone. 39 

 40 

I don’t think it’s any surprise where the FRA stands on sector 41 

separation.  We feel that separating the recreational angler 42 

from their fish in order to give those fish to boat owners, 43 

which in this case are charter captains, is just plain wrong. 44 

 45 

Twice in the past ten years, recreational data collection system 46 

blueprints for improvement were provided.  Funding was short, as 47 

Larry Simpson will tell you, and so it appeared that little 48 
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action has been taken, but we know what we’ve needed to do to 1 

improve the recreational data collection all along.  We know it. 2 

 3 

All recreational anglers, regardless of whose boat they fish off 4 

of, whether it’s a charterboat or a private boat or shore, 5 

should have a license and this isn’t a punitive thing.  This 6 

would define the universe of the anglers and provide for 7 

accurate effort surveys. 8 

 9 

The reef fish endorsement, which I mentioned a while ago and now 10 

the Bob Zales group is really pushing with Pam Anderson, would 11 

be a great help in helping to define who is fishing for what. 12 

 13 

Other improvements are in process, yet there seems to be a rush 14 

to give away a public resource to a hundred or so people in the 15 

name of good management.  Six-million Gulf recreational anglers 16 

-- I think it’s a little less now, but in the neighborhood of 17 

six-million.  The MRFSS website is kind of fuzzy on the latest 18 

numbers, but those six-million people should not be forsaken for 19 

a hundred people. 20 

 21 

Sector separation is a notion that is far from being fleshed 22 

out.  There’s still a lot of discussion to go on and so I urge 23 

you all to please consider removing it from the Generic ACL 24 

Amendment.  25 

 26 

As for the sector separation workshop, I’m glad we’re doing it, 27 

but I really feel like a mushroom on this.  We still don’t know 28 

any of the presenters and we have grave concerns on the 29 

appearance of impropriety, based on the fact that it appears 30 

that Environmental Defense Fund people are the ones that are 31 

primarily in charge of what should be an objective and third-32 

party-run workshop. 33 

 34 

Then one more thing.  Several of my members who have dual 35 

permits have asked that you look back at the crew restriction 36 

when somebody declares a commercial trip over a charter trip.  37 

They point out that now with VMS that they have to declare 38 

before they leave and so there’s not going to be the shenanigans 39 

and I think if you could consider just even adding one more to 40 

the allowable crew number, so they could get four people out on 41 

a boat for a commercial trip, it might be good.  Thank you for 42 

your time. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dennis.  Any questions of Dennis?  45 

That was our last card.  Our agenda has us going until 5:30.  My 46 

preference is to attack one or two of the committees before we 47 

adjourn, to make sure we get out of here in a timely fashion 48 
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tomorrow.  If there’s no objection from the council, let’s start 1 

with the Administrative Policy Committee Report.  Robin, would 2 

you be ready for that? 3 

 4 

ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT 5 

 6 

MR. RIECHERS:  Let me go ahead and set the stage a little bit.  7 

The Administrative Policy Committee was called to order October 8 

26.  We both approved our agenda and minutes from the past 9 

meeting in Pensacola, Florida on August 17. 10 

 11 

The explanation of what we’re trying to accomplish here was to 12 

walk through the changes to our Administrative Handbook and 13 

basically approve the language changes in certain sections.  We 14 

had mostly made our way up to about page 53 in the last meeting, 15 

with the exception of a couple of sections that we wanted to go 16 

back and review, and that’s kind of what we did here throughout 17 

the rest of the committee, is basically walk our way through 18 

those changes and approve or not approve those certain sections. 19 

 20 

The motions will be dealing with those sections and approval of 21 

language in those sections.  Obviously when we work our way all 22 

the way through the next time, we’ll be seeing this document 23 

with all those changes included and then if we could, we would 24 

approve the entire document at the next meeting, with any 25 

changes that the committee or the full council might want to 26 

make at that meeting as well, after being able to see it in 27 

total.  Has everyone now found their document and/or their 28 

committee report?  It looks that way and we’ll get started then 29 

with the actual motions.   30 

 31 

The committee reviewed the proposed changes to Tab E-3, 32 

Paragraph 5, Salary/Wage Administration, and on behalf of the 33 

committee, I so move to approve the revisions to the language. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?   36 

 37 

MS. WILLIAMS:  My only discussions are that I know if you’re at 38 

this meeting and you’ve got the document in your hand and you 39 

flip through it, you know what we did, but for those that are at 40 

home and watching us over the internet or even later on, should 41 

we decide we want to go back and look something up, by looking 42 

at the motions, the way that we now present them on the board, 43 

you have no idea what we did without two documents. 44 

 45 

If there’s some way that we could go back and start putting in 46 

what those motions actually say, rather than what they refer to, 47 

I just think that would be a great benefit for both the public 48 
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as well as ourselves when we want to go back and look something 1 

up.   2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Would you like to comment, Mr. Riechers? 4 

 5 

MR. RIECHERS:  I so noted and we may try to do that the next 6 

time, but when you’re taking documents like this and we’re just 7 

incorporating subtle language changes, I don’t know that it’s 8 

that beneficial to try to incorporate pages into a motion, 9 

because it’s going to be pages and pages in one motion and 10 

you’re not going to fit it on the screen. 11 

 12 

The other part to that is looking at two documents is really not 13 

a lot different than we do with our other committee reports when 14 

you say I’ve selected Preferred Alternative B2.  You’re having 15 

to basically reference back to the other document to see what 16 

the other alternatives that you may have switched it from are as 17 

well and so a point well taken, but I don’t know that it’s much 18 

different from previous reports. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We still have one more shot at the final 21 

approval of this document and so if there is something that 22 

occurs, we still have another meeting to address that.  23 

Otherwise, we would never get finished with this.  Anyway, we 24 

still have the first motion.  Any further discussion of that 25 

motion?  Any objections?  I hear none and the motion passes. 26 

 27 

MR. RIECHERS:  The committee reviewed the proposed changes to 28 

page 6, paragraph 5.d., Cash or Honorary Awards, and on behalf 29 

of the committee, I so move to approve the revisions to that 30 

language. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  33 

Any objections?  The motion passes. 34 

 35 

MR. RIECHERS:  The committee reviewed the proposed changes to 36 

page 6, paragraph 5.e., Performance Evaluations, and on behalf 37 

of the committee, I so move to approve the revisions to that 38 

language. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 41 

discussion?  Objections?  The motion passes. 42 

 43 

MR. RIECHERS:  The committee reviewed the language on page 21, 44 

paragraph IV.E.5., Donated Leave.  The committee reviewed the 45 

proposed changes and on behalf of the committee, I so move to 46 

approve the revisions to the language.   47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  1 

Any objection? 2 

 3 

MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to comment on the report there and I 4 

think Mr. Perret was largely joking about me determining exactly 5 

what will and what will not constitute close association 6 

creating the equivalent of a family relationship, because I 7 

don’t have any intention of coming back with more on that and I 8 

hope that’s acceptable. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  This was the request Mr. Perret made to you to 11 

find out about that? 12 

 13 

MR. GRIMES:  It’s reflected in the report here and I just wanted 14 

to be clear that I wasn’t intending to really come back with 15 

anything on that.  I think he was kidding. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion of the motion?  Any 18 

objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 19 

 20 

MR. RIECHERS:  As Mr. Grimes just said, he referenced the next 21 

part of the report regarding him possibly coming back with any 22 

more information regarding family relationship and he’s 23 

suggested he has told us all he can tell us, I believe. 24 

 25 

Ms. Readinger then pointed out that the changes to the stock 26 

assessment section starting on page 29 of the handbook is under 27 

development and the committee should have a draft at the next 28 

meeting.  A motion to delete the language “expenses for 29 

laundering of clothing” under Miscellaneous Costs failed, due to 30 

a lack of a second. 31 

 32 

The committee agreed by consensus to delete “and payment method” 33 

in Section XI.A.3.m, Receipts, page 49.  On behalf of the 34 

committee, I so move to accept the language in Section XI.A.3., 35 

Travel subsections a through q, pages 45 to 52. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  38 

Any objection?  The motion passes. 39 

 40 

MR. RIECHERS:  Ms. Readinger advised the committee that the 41 

changes in the remaining sections starting on page 52, 42 

Cooperative Agreements, through page 54 were housekeeping 43 

changes. 44 

 45 

On behalf of the committee, we move to accept the changes to the 46 

language in Section XI.B., Cooperative Agreements, through 47 

Section XIX., Reasonable Accommodations for Disabilities, pages 48 
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52 to 54. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  3 

Any objections?  The motion passes. 4 

 5 

MR. RIECHERS:  On behalf of the committee, I so move to accept 6 

the changes to the language in Appendix A from Section A., 7 

Erroneous News Releases through Section F., Policy on Public 8 

Testimony, which is pages 55 through 57. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  11 

Objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 12 

 13 

MR. RIECHERS:  Ms. Readinger pointed out that at the August 2010 14 

council meeting, the council approved Section G., Habitat Policy 15 

and Procedures, and so no action is necessary.  The new policy 16 

was inserted in the handbook on pages 57 to 66. 17 

 18 

On behalf of the committee, I so move to remove Section L., 19 

Policy on External Comment/Analysis of NMFS Stock Assessments 20 

Prepared for the Council from Appendix A, page 71. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  23 

Objection?  The motion passes. 24 

 25 

MR. RIECHERS:  There was discussion regarding the requirement 26 

for a policy on providing material to the public.  It was agreed 27 

that staff will develop a policy to present to the council at 28 

the February 2011 meeting.  On behalf of the committee, I so 29 

move to accept the changes to the language in Section M., Policy 30 

on Scoping Process, pages 71 and 72. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  33 

Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 34 

 35 

MR. RIECHERS:  Mr. Sapp pointed out that Section O. in Appendix 36 

A, Fishery Allocation Policy, needs to be updated.  Staff agreed 37 

to make the changes and insert these in the handbook.  Mr. 38 

Chairman, this concludes my report. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you. 41 

 42 

MS. WILLIAMS:  My comment is going to deal with this statement 43 

of Mr. Sapp pointed out that Section O. in Appendix A, Fishery 44 

Allocation Policy, needs to be updated and that staff agreed to 45 

make the changes and insert these in the handbook.   46 

 47 

This council actually developed a policy and came up with the 48 
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language and so I’m not certain what staff is going to change, 1 

because staff can’t change motions that councils make.  Could 2 

someone explain that to me, because I would be in opposition to 3 

that. 4 

 5 

MR. RIECHERS:  I can help maybe here.  What we found was that 6 

they basically had an older version of the policy that still 7 

listed species in it and specifically red snapper, that Mr. Sapp 8 

caught, and that we had made it more generic as we moved through 9 

time and so what it is, it’s just a version control.   10 

 11 

We have to get the latest version in there and I don’t think 12 

it’s substantially going to change anything.  I just think we’ve 13 

got to get the latest version of what we asked to be put in 14 

there, which was a later version than the one that got in there. 15 

 16 

MS. WILLIAMS:  A question.  So if we asked them to put it in 17 

there and it’s another version, then motions were made and 18 

somewhere in a document those motions appear and it’s not just 19 

let’s go change the language.  It was actually new motions where 20 

we made some changes? 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Assane, would you address this, please? 23 

 24 

DR. DIAGNE:  As Mr. Riechers indicated, the principles and 25 

guidelines policies that you approved is the one that we intend 26 

to put in the document.  What happened is when I forwarded the 27 

document to Ms. Readinger to add it to the SOPPs, I 28 

inadvertently forwarded to her the version before the one that 29 

you adopted final and Mr. Sapp caught that, because he saw the 30 

words “red snapper”, and directed it to our attention.  What we 31 

are doing is by no means changing your intent.  Actually, the 32 

document will reflect your true intent. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Now before we leave this Administrative Policy 35 

Committee, we also had a closed session and we discussed some 36 

other issues, especially regarding information requests from 37 

council members and so go ahead, Dr. Abele. 38 

 39 

DR. ABELE:  To be consistent with some other boards that I’m on, 40 

I think that it ought to go in the administrative handbook, and 41 

I’ll make a motion to that effect, that requests from council 42 

members for information from staff which will require more than 43 

a trivial effort must be submitted by the chair of the 44 

appropriate committee.  That keeps the communication lines open 45 

between the chair of the committee dealing with the topic and 46 

the staff who have to deliver that information. 47 

 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll second that motion. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Could you repeat it slowly enough, Larry, so 3 

that staff -- 4 

 5 

DR. ABELE:  The motion is requests from council members to staff 6 

for information which in the judgment of the Executive Director 7 

requires substantial effort must be submitted through the chair 8 

of the appropriate committee. 9 

 10 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I second it. 11 

 12 

MR. PERRET:  That’s probably a very good approach, but I’ve got 13 

a committee member that may drive me nuts with requests and -- 14 

No, I think it’s a good thing, but if the chair of the committee 15 

says no, is the procedure that the individual goes to the chair 16 

of the council next?  Is that -- 17 

 18 

DR. ABELE:  I would presume they would go to the chair of the 19 

council next and it would be taken up by the council to make a 20 

decision. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that’s appropriate.  Is that okay with 23 

the seconder, that interpretation? 24 

 25 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion on this? 28 

 29 

MR. BOYD:  Just a question for clarification.  As the motion 30 

reads, does this mean that you have to go to the Executive 31 

Director first for a ruling and then to the chair of the 32 

committee? 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let me give you kind of an example.  A lot of 35 

times calls come in to, for example, Cathy, saying when am I 36 

going to get my salary check and I thought it was ready by now 37 

and she says no, next Tuesday we cut them.  That would be a 38 

trivial thing and she would -- That would be fine, but if a 39 

request came in that she or Trish thought would take a lot of 40 

time, then they would refer it to Steve to make the judgment 41 

call on it. 42 

 43 

MR. BOYD:  I’m referring to procedure.  Does this mean that the 44 

requests would go directly to Dr. Bortone first to be determined 45 

or would it go to the committee chair first? 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It would go to the individual employee if the 48 
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council member thought it was a trivial request.  It would go 1 

directly and I do this.  My check I think is always late and so 2 

I call Cathy once or twice a month and ask, when is it coming?  3 

Is there any further discussion of this motion?  Are there any 4 

objections to this motion?  Let’s do a voice vote.  All in favor 5 

say aye; opposed.  The motion passes. 6 

 7 

MR. PERRET:  Dr. Abele, your first motion and it’s unanimous.  8 

You’ve been spoiled.  They’re not going to all be that way. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Would you all like to attempt one more 11 

committee?  Let’s do one more, Law Enforcement.  Do we have the 12 

committee report on that?  It’s not done.  What is done?   13 

 14 

MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, just a thought on procedure that I 15 

would like to suggest.  When we reassemble in the morning, 16 

perhaps the first thing that we ought to consider is if any 17 

council member has something they would like to bring up on the 18 

committee reports that preceded public comment and then said, 19 

based on public comment, I would like to chat about this or that 20 

or the other.  That would be the first order of business and so 21 

we dispense with that and we acknowledge the fact that public 22 

comment is important and we have considered it and we may take 23 

action. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I agree and as I told the public before, 26 

following public comment if any council members wants to revisit 27 

one of the previous committee reports, in view of what they 28 

heard at public comment, we will do that.  We’ll do that first 29 

thing in the morning.  Let’s do Mackerel, Tab C, and then we’ll 30 

adjourn. 31 

 32 

MACKEREL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 33 

 34 

MR. FISCHER:  The Mackerel Committee met and the agenda was 35 

adopted as written.  The minutes of the April 13, 2010 meeting 36 

in Galveston, Texas and the minutes of the June 7, 2010 Joint 37 

Gulf and South Atlantic Council Committee meeting in Orlando, 38 

Florida were approved as written.   39 

 40 

Status of Amendment 18 to the Coastal Migratory Pelagics Fishery 41 

Management Plan, Dr. Leard reported that Amendment 18 was on the 42 

same schedule as Amendment 10 to the Spiny Lobster Fishery 43 

Management Plan, in that a Public Hearing Draft was scheduled to 44 

be completed for the December 2010 meeting of the South Atlantic 45 

Fishery Management Council and the February 2011 meeting of the 46 

Gulf Council.   47 

 48 
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Public hearings would be scheduled for March and April.  He 1 

noted that the IPT had met and made writing assignments.  2 

However, the document was still incomplete and not acceptable 3 

for review at this time.  He stated that with some minor 4 

corrections to the alternatives, particularly with regard to 5 

accountability measures, the document should be able to be 6 

completed under the current schedule. 7 

 8 

Scoping/Issues Document to Address Latent King Mackerel Permits, 9 

Dr. Leard reviewed a set of alternatives to address the 10 

potential of latency of permits in the commercial gillnet 11 

fishery for king mackerel and a list of issues that could affect 12 

further considerations of latency in the commercial hook and 13 

line fishery for king mackerel. 14 

 15 

It was noted that staff needed guidance on whether to proceed 16 

with further analyses with regard to gillnets, hook and line, or 17 

both.  Furthermore, staff requested guidance on the poundage 18 

levels and the years of participation desired to provide further 19 

analyses, if advised.   20 

 21 

Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 22 

to instruct staff to provide a slate of alternatives to remove 23 

latent permits from the king mackerel gill net fishery. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  26 

Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 27 

 28 

MR. FISCHER:  Selection of Public Hearing Locations for 29 

Amendment 18, following discussion, the committee recommends, 30 

and I so move, to hold public hearings at the following 31 

locations:  Key West, Florida; Marathon, Florida; Madeira Beach, 32 

Florida; Panama City, Florida; Orange Beach, Alabama; Biloxi, 33 

Mississippi area; Grand Isle, Louisiana; South Houston, Texas; 34 

and Port Aransas, Texas. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  37 

Any objection?  I hear none and the motion passes. 38 

 39 

MR. FISCHER:  Consideration of a Joint Gulf and South Atlantic 40 

Committee Meeting at the June 2011 Meeting, following 41 

discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, to hold a 42 

joint Gulf and South Atlantic Coastal Migratory Pelagic 43 

Committee meeting at the June 2011 meeting of the Gulf Council. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  46 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 47 

 48 
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MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 1 

 2 

OTHER BUSINESS 3 

COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Have you all had enough for the day?  Okay.  6 

Let’s go ahead and approve committees so that the new members 7 

will know what committees they’re on and that sort of thing.  Is 8 

that agreeable?  It’s Tab A-10.   9 

 10 

These are my recommendations for committee appointments and it 11 

will require a motion of approval, but before we do, I made one 12 

omission that I would like to correct.  Law Enforcement doesn’t 13 

have that many voting members and so as we learned yesterday, I 14 

would like, in addition to the proposed Tab A, Number 10, I 15 

would like to add Mr. Pearce to Law Enforcement.  With that, if 16 

someone would make a motion for committee appointments. 17 

 18 

MR. TEEHAN:  I will make the motion to adopt the committee 19 

roster as proposed. 20 

 21 

MR. HENDRIX:  Second. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  As modified.  Discussion?  Objections?  Hearing 24 

none, the motion passes.  It’s gotten to the point where we 25 

definitely need to adjourn until tomorrow morning.  We will 26 

start tomorrow morning at 8:30 and the first business will be if 27 

any council members have discussions of completed committee 28 

reports that they would like to enter because of public 29 

testimony.  When that is completed, we will go down the sequence 30 

of committees as per our original agenda. 31 

 32 

MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Chairman, just to make it clear, we’re ending 33 

at 12:00, right? 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  At least by 12:00.   36 

 37 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:20 p.m., October 28, 38 

2010.) 39 

 40 

- - - 41 

 42 

October 29, 2010 43 

 44 

FRIDAY MORNING SESSION 45 

 46 

- - - 47 

 48 
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The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 1 

Council reconvened in the Assembly/Caucus Room of the Embassy 2 

Suites, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, Friday morning, October 29, 3 

2010, and was called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Chairman Bob 4 

Shipp. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’ll call the council to order and as I 7 

mentioned yesterday afternoon, we’re going to start this morning 8 

by asking council members if any of them want to revisit the 9 

committees that we’ve completed, in view of public testimony.  10 

Does anyone? 11 

 12 

FURTHER DISCUSSION OF SUSTAINABLE FISHERIES/ECOSYSTEM COMMITTEE 13 

 14 

MR. GILL:  Yes, I do have one item from the Sustainable 15 

Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee, Earned Income Requirement.  The 16 

council approved adding an alternative, and I think it’s Tab G, 17 

Number 5, that deleted the earned income requirement and I had 18 

mentioned in committee that it seems to me if we’re going to 19 

have that, then we ought to have something that offsets that to 20 

span the range of alternatives that says let’s fix the one we’ve 21 

got.  At least it’s an option that’s in there which we don’t 22 

currently have. 23 

 24 

With that in mind, I move that we direct staff to prepare an 25 

alternative to revise the earned income requirement to address 26 

the existing weaknesses associated with the requirement.  The 27 

intent would be to more effectively ensure that participants in 28 

the commercial sector of the reef fish fishery rely 29 

substantially on fishing for their livelihood.  So moved. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s been moved and seconded.  Is there 32 

discussion?   33 

 34 

DR. CRABTREE:  Where are we putting this alternative?  Is this 35 

going into the ACL Amendment or -- 36 

 37 

MR. GILL:  It was Tab G, Number 5, in that committee, but I 38 

don’t think we made that decision in committee as to where it’s 39 

going either, but we did add an alternative and the council 40 

approved adding that alternative and this proposal is adding 41 

another one. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  That was my recollection, that we really haven’t 44 

decided.  I’m fine with the motion, but after we dispense with 45 

this, maybe we ought to talk a little bit about where this is 46 

going to go. 47 

 48 
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MR. GILL:  I agree. 1 

 2 

MS. WILLIAMS:  My comment was we’re asking staff to prepare 3 

something for us as far as the weaknesses and they would have to 4 

know what those weaknesses were and what do we consider 5 

substantial.  Those are my comments and thank you. 6 

 7 

MR. GILL:  The weaknesses were discussed pretty well by Mr. 8 

Grimes and Dr. Crabtree and that’s what got us to the 9 

alternative of eliminating the earned income requirement and all 10 

I’m suggesting is that if we’re going to consider eliminating 11 

it, then we ought to consider the polar opposite, which is fix 12 

what’s broke. 13 

 14 

I think we had good discussion in committee relative to those 15 

weaknesses and I think staff understands that.  There may be 16 

some that we did not discuss, that I’m not aware of, but that 17 

will come out.  The intent here is, is there a way to fix it, so 18 

that we can have that under consideration. 19 

 20 

MR. GRIMES:  I’ve discussed this with Mr. Gill and I’ll lay a 21 

little bit of the foundation for it.  We did talk about the 22 

problems with being able to structure business entities in a way 23 

so that you essentially subvert the requirement, but the 24 

substantially participate aspect of it or rely substantially on 25 

income from fishing for their livelihood, it’s already in the 26 

regulations.  We’re not talking about changing the 50 percent.  27 

That’s already established. 28 

 29 

What we’re talking about is structuring it in such a way that 30 

perhaps you would have -- Instead of having a corporation that 31 

qualified based on their earned income, you would have to have 32 

an officer of the corporation who would qualify or other ways so 33 

that you tied it to the income of an individual and would avoid 34 

the ability to create businesses and avoid having your income 35 

tied to qualification. 36 

 37 

We’ll sit down and do this, but I can tell you that in an effort 38 

to do this that you’re going to bind the hands of fishermen or 39 

industry participants or at least you will alter the way they 40 

structure their business relationships now and there are going 41 

to be consequences to industry that will be viewed as 42 

undesirable and so that’s just kind of your full disclosure in 43 

advance, I guess. 44 

 45 

MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point, remember we have a lot of charter-46 

for-hire that has these commercial reef fish permits, because 47 

they do both.  They’ve always done both and so that’s why they 48 



119 

 

still have them today.  1 

 2 

Also, Shep, as far as putting it in the name of an officer, I 3 

think that some of them probably do that now, but we’ve also got 4 

to look at, when we start doing these things, what type of legal 5 

things are we creating for that individual, because a lot of 6 

people puts things in corporations so that if something happens 7 

and they’re sued that they don’t lose their home and everything 8 

else.  You’ve got to think about that aspect of it, too. 9 

 10 

MR. SAPP:  Another issue that occurs to me is that you’ve got 11 

guys that are professionals, but part of their income comes as 12 

for-hire charterboat guys and some of it comes as commercial.  13 

Is pursuing this going to preclude those guys that are truly 14 

professionals and it’s just in different industries? 15 

 16 

MR. GRIMES:  No, sir.  The way the income requirement is set up 17 

now, and I presume we wouldn’t change that, is your income must 18 

come from either commercial or charter fishing and the fishing 19 

is defined as the harvest or first sale of fish and so both for-20 

hire and commercial fishing income would be considered income 21 

from fishing. 22 

 23 

MR. PERRET:  Did we not hear testimony yesterday of one or more 24 

individuals that may not qualify because he participated in the 25 

VOO program and because of that, he wasn’t able to fish, but he 26 

had more income from the -- Is your attempt also to try and help 27 

people like that out and see if we can address that issue? 28 

 29 

MR. GILL:  No, that does not speak to that directly.  That’s a 30 

separate issue.  We have talked about that and the reef fish 31 

fishery.  There’s two years to qualify and so if you don’t 32 

qualify in one, you could qualify in the other and so he may or 33 

may not have an issue, but this isn’t attempting to correct 34 

that. 35 

 36 

This is attempting to put on the board an option that retains 37 

the earned income requirement but fixes, as best we can, some of 38 

the problems that exist with the current version of that.  It’s 39 

just there because if we’re going to consider deleting it, then 40 

we ought to consider fixing it, because the argument for 41 

deleting it is that it’s not working. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion on the motion? 44 

 45 

MR. ANSON:  It’s not discussion on the motion, but I just wanted 46 

to follow up with further discussion on that other issue 47 

relative to the VOO program and income requirements. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s go ahead on this one then and if there’s 2 

no further discussion on this one, all in favor of the motion 3 

signify by saying aye; opposed.  Kevin, do you want to address 4 

the other? 5 

 6 

MR. ANSON:  How do we go about -- This sounds like it may take a 7 

little while to go through the process and it will not address 8 

the situation that some of the participants are in with earning 9 

income through the VOO program and maybe not qualifying, based 10 

on the two-year requirement.  How do we go about looking at 11 

that? 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  There were some other alternatives along with 14 

this one though that gave the RA authority to waive the earned 15 

income requirement in case of a disaster or something like that, 16 

but I guess, Shepherd, any of that is going to take a plan 17 

amendment.  That’s why I think we need to talk about what we’re 18 

going to do with this one and maybe the quickest way to do this 19 

one is to do a plan amendment and this is the only action in it 20 

and try to move it as fast as we can and wrap it up. 21 

 22 

MR. PERRET:  Shep, this certainly is an emergency and we 23 

couldn’t do it through the emergency process, to ensure that 24 

it’s done in a shorter period of time? 25 

 26 

MR. GRIMES:  I guess there are a number of issues.  I wouldn’t 27 

say definitively one way or the other that you could or couldn’t 28 

do it.  I’m not sure how strong a rationale you have for an 29 

emergency.  This is something we’ve known about and discussed 30 

for a while, but the other thing is that’s a short-term fix.  If 31 

you want to address it, you ought to address it in perpetuity 32 

and not just for six months. 33 

 34 

DR. CRABTREE:  Shep, if we had one or more fishermen show up in 35 

the next month or two who were going to lose their permits 36 

because their grace period was running out and if we could 37 

connect that the reason is because they got VOO payments, I 38 

don’t know if that’s possible to have happen anyway, because of 39 

the one year you have to renew, but if something like that 40 

happened, it would seem to me that would be unforeseen, because 41 

I don’t foresee that happening right now. 42 

 43 

MR. GRIMES:  We could talk about it and look at specifically 44 

what rationale was put forward, but, again, remember it’s a two-45 

year requirement and so they could qualify in 2011 based on 46 

income they earned in 2009 and there was no oil spill related 47 

emergency in 2009. 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  I understand that and that’s why I say that I 2 

don’t foresee this happening, but it might. 3 

 4 

MR. GRIMES:  I would agree with that. 5 

 6 

MR. SIMPSON:  Shep, I’ve heard you say that two or three times, 7 

but the issue was put in there to give them two years of 8 

flexibility and you have narrowed it to one year by your train 9 

of thought and I don’t think that’s appropriate. 10 

 11 

MR. GRIMES:  I haven’t narrowed it to anything by my train of 12 

thought.  They have two years to do it.  The fact that they 13 

engaged in a program and got income from a different source 14 

during that year put themselves in that spot.  I’m just telling 15 

you that they have two years to do it and that’s just in the 16 

case of reef fish. 17 

 18 

MR. SIMPSON:  My point is that’s not a justification for doing 19 

it. 20 

 21 

MR. ANSON:  They didn’t necessarily put themselves in that 22 

program.  They didn’t have an option.  The waters were closed 23 

and they were unable to go and engage in a situation where they 24 

could gain income from fishing.   25 

 26 

Like Larry had said and it’s been said before at previous 27 

meetings, they have two years to gain the income requirement or 28 

meet the income requirement and so things happened in year one 29 

that they weren’t able to do that and in year two, things 30 

happened again and I just think something needs to be in place 31 

that will address those situations. 32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think that we have time to amend the plan and 34 

put something in there to deal with this and I think that’s what 35 

we ought to do and we ought to do this very quickly, but I 36 

think, based on these discussions, if something unforeseen does 37 

come up and I’m proven wrong that we don’t have time, then I 38 

think we can have the discussion about is this justifiable as an 39 

emergency rulemaking and we’ll deal with that when it comes up. 40 

 41 

I think the key thing for us right now is to get this ball 42 

moving and figure these things out and make some decisions and 43 

get something submitted for secretarial review quickly. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  How do we get the ball moving? 46 

 47 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think we need to decide what vehicle we’re 48 
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going to do with this and, of course, I would like to hear 1 

staff’s view on that, but it seems to me right now if we did a 2 

one-action plan amendment that just addressed this issue and the 3 

earned income requirement, we could move that very quickly. 4 

 5 

I don’t think it would rise to an EIS or any of those types of 6 

things and maybe we could turn that around and have something 7 

pretty close ready to go by the February meeting and then vote 8 

it up in April. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Dr. Bortone, are you listening to this 11 

conversation?  Okay. 12 

 13 

MR. GREENE:  A couple of things now.  Remember the one guy in 14 

the VOO program said he had caught fish earlier in the year this 15 

year.  The second thing is that according to the VOO program 16 

that I know about, which I know way too much about, but 17 

regardless of that, there’s going to be a settlement that’s 18 

going to come forth next year or the year after or the year 19 

after.  There’s two to three years here for this to be settled 20 

and so it’s not a this year deal. 21 

 22 

Maybe it is for the permit this year, but there’s going to be 23 

people who are going to take a settlement next year or there 24 

might be a guy that might wait three years to take a settlement 25 

and so this all has to be ironed out at some point, because 26 

you’re looking at multiyear settlements. 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  We’re looking at this, but I don’t believe right 29 

now that settlement money would be counted as earned income and 30 

so I don’t think that’s a problem.  I guess Shepherd can 31 

comment, but my understanding is we don’t have a definition in 32 

our regulations of earned income.   33 

 34 

The IRS I guess has some definitions.  We need to go back and 35 

talk with the permit shop about how we’ve handled that, but I 36 

don’t think settlement monies would be counted as earned income 37 

and so I don’t think that’s a problem. 38 

 39 

I don’t know if anyone is going to be being paid salary under 40 

the VOO program after this year and anyone who was in the VOO 41 

program now, presumably I guess it’s possible there’s someone 42 

who is already in the one-year grace period to renew their 43 

permit that might get cut off, but I think the vast majority of 44 

these guys that the two years to qualify ought to take care of 45 

their problem. 46 

 47 

MS. WILLIAMS:  There’s several issues going on here at one time.  48 
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You have to look at what are you trying to accomplish and I’m 1 

losing my train of thought and I’m going to start with number 2 

one.  When you sue somebody and you collect some type of monies 3 

or something, which some of these people are doing, because 4 

they’ve got lost wages and all, the Internal Revenue Service 5 

came on television and said when you receive these monies, they 6 

are taxable as income. 7 

 8 

How that income is going to be treated on a commercial reef fish 9 

permit versus the IRS is going to make them pay taxes on their 10 

income as though they had been fishing is one issue. 11 

 12 

The other one is what I heard was that we have people that have 13 

circumvented the system somewhat and they have more quota shares 14 

than the cap that we established and they did so by setting up 15 

corporations, which had nothing to do with the reef fish permit.  16 

What you’re trying to do is not going to solve that problem, if 17 

that’s this point. 18 

 19 

Then the other issue that was discussed here was okay, how do we 20 

want to handle, if we go to catch shares, how do we want to 21 

handle allowing someone that’s purchased one to sell those fish?  22 

That’s an entirely different issue.  You’ve got three or four 23 

different issues that you’re trying to address and that motion 24 

is not going to do it. 25 

 26 

MR. HENDRIX:  Roy, one question or two questions I have is first 27 

off, the situation already exists.  We had two people at public 28 

testimony yesterday that said that they were going to be 29 

disqualified and the other thing is the comment Johnny made.  30 

These payments aren’t over.   31 

 32 

This is going to be an ongoing problem and I don’t understand 33 

why we’re not taking action on it now.  You’re going to have to 34 

deal with it, and correct me if I’m wrong, on almost a case-by-35 

case, or your office is, on a case-by-case basis anyway, aren’t 36 

you? 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  A couple of things.  We had one or two people say 39 

that it’s going to affect them, but I don’t think they had any 40 

real basis to say that, because I don’t think they understood 41 

what the earned income requirement is. 42 

 43 

Back to Kay’s point about lawsuits and things, that’s not earned 44 

income.  Earned income means you worked for somebody or you’re 45 

self-employed and you’re making salary.  VOO money is earned 46 

income and I don’t know that the VOO money -- The VOO program 47 

started in May and it’s mostly ended by now.   48 
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 1 

There are some boats I guess in Louisiana on it, but I don’t 2 

know how much longer they’re going to be on it, but we’re 3 

talking about a program that I suspect is only going to be eight 4 

or nine months in duration and so I’m not convinced it is going 5 

to affect it. 6 

 7 

We can only act so fast.  I guess you could ask for an emergency 8 

rule to deal with this, but that would expire after six months.  9 

I think we may come to a point where we have to have an 10 

emergency rule, but I think it’s hard to argue we have an 11 

emergency when we actually don’t have any one that we can say 12 

with any certainty this has happened to. 13 

 14 

Certainly no one has come to my attention who has actually shown 15 

me that it’s going to happen and if we do get in that position, 16 

then we can do an emergency rule and what I urged these 17 

fishermen the other night to do is don’t let the whole one-year 18 

grace period go by, but if someone right now is in the one-year 19 

grace period, then their income qualifying years would be before 20 

any of this even happened, because in theory, they weren’t 21 

fishing at all during the one-year grace period, because the 22 

permit was expired. 23 

 24 

MR. HENDRIX:  You haven’t received any contacts of anyone that 25 

says they’re going to lose or they’ve expressed concerns about 26 

this? 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  People have expressed concerns about this to me, 29 

but they’ve all been hypothetical in nature.  I’m not aware of 30 

any actual permit application right now where this has been an 31 

issue. 32 

 33 

MR. GILL:  In an effort to move this along, I would like to move 34 

that a plan amendment be developed for reef fish permit income 35 

requirement, as stipulated in Tab G-5, as further modified by 36 

the council. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do we have a second?  We’ve got a second.   39 

 40 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just question whether you want to limit to 41 

reef fish.  You have income requirements in coastal pelagics and 42 

you have them in spiny lobster.  I can’t imagine spiny lobster 43 

was affected by this, but anyway, those are -- It’s more than 44 

just reef fish, it seems to me. 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  It seems to me if we’re going to put a provision 47 

in there that allows the RA to waive the earned income 48 
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requirement in case of a disaster that we would want that to 1 

apply to mackerel and spiny lobster.  We might want to modify 2 

this, Bob, and have this be an amendment of all three plans, so 3 

that it puts that language into all of our plans. 4 

 5 

Now, the alternatives for removing the income requirement, we 6 

may want to keep those specific just to reef fish, but the 7 

alternatives that put that provisional language in to allow us 8 

to deal with disasters I think ought to be generic. 9 

 10 

MR. GILL:  I’m amenable if you suggest the proper language. 11 

 12 

DR. CRABTREE:  Could we just say a generic plan amendment and 13 

remove the words “reef fish” and then staff can figure out which 14 

plans that needs to be? 15 

 16 

MR. GILL:  It works for me. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Harlon, is that okay with you?  Okay.  Any 19 

further discussion on this? 20 

 21 

MR. PERRET:  I guess I started this.  Roy, we keep talking about 22 

the VOO program and I just wanted to mention that some people 23 

didn’t work in the VOO program, but they had to take other jobs.  24 

I don’t think we ought to restrict it to just those that had 25 

income from VOO.  If they had to do other things, that should 26 

qualify as well, since they couldn’t fish. 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  Right and it should say a “generic plan 29 

amendment” and not “planned amendment”.  I think you’re right, 30 

Corky.  I could see in the case of a really disastrous hurricane 31 

that someone may have lost their boat and be unable to fish and 32 

could get caught up in something like this.  There are lots of 33 

circumstances with a disaster where something could happen along 34 

these lines. 35 

 36 

MR. PERRET:  I have a specific example.  We’ve got a guy and he 37 

came to work for us.  He didn’t get in on the VOO program, but 38 

we put him to work and he wasn’t able to fish and so there will 39 

be some of those, I’m sure. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we’ve got a plan now.  We have a motion 42 

and we’ve had discussion.  Any objections to the motion?  43 

Hearing none, the motion passes.  Anything else from previous 44 

committees that you want to bring up or are you ready to move 45 

ahead?  Let’s move ahead.  I’m sorry, Myron. 46 

 47 

MR. FISCHER:  Could you refresh me on what committees we have 48 
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completed? 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  According to my notes, Administrative Policy, 3 

Shrimp Management, Sustainable Fisheries, Habitat, Data and 4 

Mackerel.  My plan is to go in sequence and we would have Reef 5 

Fish, SEDAR Selection, Budget/Personnel, Spiny Lobster, and Law 6 

Enforcement.  Let’s begin with Reef Fish Management and Mr. 7 

Gill. 8 

 9 

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 10 

 11 

MR. GILL:  The Reef Fish Committee met on October 26 and 27.  12 

The committee was there in its entirety, with the exception of 13 

Vernon Minton and Mr. Anson covered for Mr. Minton. 14 

 15 

Two items were added to the agenda under Other Business, an 16 

increase in the bag limit for red grouper and a discussion on a 17 

presentation by the Reef Fish Shareholders Alliance.  In 18 

addition, Item IX, IFQ Finance Program, was deferred until the 19 

next council meeting and the minutes were adopted. 20 

 21 

The first item was Final Action on Greater Amberjack Framework 22 

Action.  An initial motion was made to forward to council and 23 

the Secretary the Final Action on Greater Amberjack Framework 24 

Action along with the accompanying regulations.   25 

 26 

This amendment was previously completed, but the council 27 

deferred taking final action until this meeting, in order to 28 

review the latest landings for the current year.  Steve 29 

Branstetter reported that MRIP landings are available through 30 

Wave 4 and headboat data are available through July. 31 

 32 

Recreational landings for the full year are projected to be 1.1 33 

to 1.2 million pounds and only one projection scenario has 34 

landings overrunning the recreational quota.  Dr. Branstetter 35 

suggested that it was possible that the total allowable catch 36 

could be increased once the greater amberjack update assessment, 37 

currently in progress, was completed.   38 

 39 

If this occurred, the proposed June through July recreational 40 

closed season might not be needed.  The committee discussed 41 

delaying action until the assessment results are completed, but 42 

there were concerns about whether there would be enough time to 43 

implement the amendment if it was approved in February.  The 44 

motion was withdrawn until the timing issues could be resolved.   45 

 46 

Phil Steele stated National Marine Fisheries Service could get 47 

the package approved if the council voted on it in February.  48 
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Late in the meeting, Bonnie Ponwith reported that the completed 1 

assessment was scheduled to be available by January 7, 2011.   2 

 3 

Steven Atran added that an SSC meeting is going to be scheduled 4 

for the third week of January 2011 to review the greater 5 

amberjack and other assessments and the results would be 6 

reported to the council at its February meeting.  There were no 7 

actions taken and I would ask if there’s any comment or 8 

discussion by council. 9 

 10 

I would mention that we treated amberjack a little bit 11 

differently than we did red snapper and so there could be 12 

consideration if we wanted to review that and if not, I will 13 

move on. 14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  One way to handle this would be to take action on 16 

it today and submit it to the Secretary later this fall and have 17 

us go ahead and publish a proposed rule and time it so that it 18 

doesn’t finalize until after the February meeting, at which time 19 

you could look at where things stand with greater amberjack and 20 

if you decided you didn’t want to go forward with this, you 21 

could ask NMFS not to finalize the rule. 22 

 23 

If you did want to go forward with it though, then we would 24 

avoid a rush and potentially not get it done on time.  I think 25 

that’s possibility. 26 

 27 

MR. GRIMES:  I was just going to say that was what I had 28 

mentioned in committee when we were discussing this, that that 29 

was one option, but it didn’t seem to get any traction at the 30 

time. 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s up to you guys.  We ought to be able to get 33 

this done if you wait and take action in February, but it’s 34 

going to be tight and the system doesn’t always work at a 35 

predictable rate, depending on what’s going on.   36 

 37 

We would have to shorten the comment periods, certainly, to do 38 

it, whereas if we voted today, we could go ahead and have a 39 

sixty-day comment period on this, but you would still have 40 

another chance to ask us not to move forward with it at the next 41 

meeting. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  What would be required if we adopted your 44 

suggestion?  We need a motion to do what? 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  You would have to move to submit it to the 47 

Secretary.  You would have to vote it up and submit it to us and 48 
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say this is what we want.  Now, if you think you might come in 1 

February and change preferreds or something like that, you 2 

wouldn’t be able to do that, I don’t think, under this option or 3 

if you did, we would have to re-propose the rule, I guess, at 4 

that point, if they changed preferreds. 5 

 6 

If you change your preferred to move the closed season any 7 

earlier in the year, I don’t think we would be able to get that 8 

done at any rate. 9 

 10 

MR. ANSON:  What would be the time savings if you look at the 11 

schedule and if we were to go forward with it today and then the 12 

assessment came back not very positive and we had to move 13 

forward?  What would be the amount of time before the final was 14 

posted? 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think if we went ahead with it today and we 17 

already went through the proposed rule and the comment period 18 

ended and then you came in at the February meeting and said yes, 19 

we want you to go forward with it, all we would have to do is go 20 

back and publish a final rule and then it would become effective 21 

thirty days after that and then we have plenty of time. 22 

 23 

If you don’t do anything today and you come in in February and 24 

then vote to submit it to us, then we have to publish the 25 

proposed rule and have a public comment period and respond to 26 

all of those comments and publish a final rule. 27 

 28 

MR. ANSON:  The reason I ask is just there were some comments 29 

made in public testimony yesterday that they would prefer to 30 

have as much time as possible for these types of decisions, so 31 

that they can -- Particularly on the for-hire side.  I’ll make a 32 

motion that we go ahead and submit as we’ve been discussing, in 33 

order to go forward with --  34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think what it would be is to submit the 36 

regulatory amendment and accompanying regulations to the 37 

Secretary of Commerce. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Steve, are you helping us with that?  Shep, 40 

this is going to require a roll call vote and is that correct? 41 

 42 

MR. GRIMES:  If it does, it’s a SOPPs thing.  Is that right?  43 

I’m looking at Dr. Leard.  He is nodding in the affirmative. 44 

 45 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Did anyone have some concerns about amberjack?  I 46 

remember the guys in Louisiana asking us, or I thought some of 47 

them had asked us, to change that season.  Maybe it was the 48 
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divers. 1 

 2 

MR. FISCHER:  I think quite a few of the Louisiana charterboats 3 

requested a spring closure.  I don’t know if we have enough time 4 

to do that, but that was -- As these meetings move around the 5 

coast, we get different views, depending on what the location of 6 

the meeting is.  I heard a lot of people did not want a 7 

summertime closure testimony. 8 

 9 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  I think we got about half.  One-half wants it 10 

closed and one-half wants it open. 11 

 12 

MR. SAPP:  We’re discussing this and we don’t have a motion yet 13 

and we don’t have a second yet. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Kevin made the motion.  I guess we were waiting 16 

to see what the motion was going to be, but we do have a motion 17 

and a second. 18 

 19 

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m uncomfortable with this, because of the 20 

consistency issue for the State of Florida.  If we’re on the 21 

fence, which is where I’m assuming we’re at on this, I’m going 22 

to have a hard time getting a consistent rule passed through the 23 

State of Florida with our timeframe if we’re waiting until 24 

February to make a decision on this.  I have an April meeting 25 

and then that’s all I’ve got.  I don’t have enough time to 26 

really pull this one off. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The alternative is wait until February to -- 29 

 30 

MR. TEEHAN:  I know and I’m uncomfortable with the whole thing. 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  Mr. Teehan, if I’m not mistaken, you have a 33 

federal consistency procedure that was put in place just to deal 34 

with these types of issues, was it not? 35 

 36 

MR. TEEHAN:  Dr. Crabtree, I think I’ve just about worn that one 37 

out. 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  If I could, just to Myron’s point, Myron, you 40 

have an alternative in this document of a March 1 through May 31 41 

closure, which would mirror the commercial closure and people 42 

did comment.  You could at this meeting change the preferred, if 43 

the council wanted to. 44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  Would we have time to do such? 46 

 47 

DR. CRABTREE:  If you voted it up at this meeting, it would be 48 
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pushing it, but I think we could get that done, but if you wait 1 

until February, obviously no, we could not get it done then. 2 

 3 

MR. SAPP:  The only real negative I’ve heard to proceeding with 4 

this is that we basically will close the door on discussion 5 

about when that recreational season might be and whether we want 6 

to consider some of the other options.  7 

 8 

I felt all along when we made the original decision to choose 9 

these dates as our preferred option -- I felt comfortable then, 10 

but I think we maybe need to hear that from of the other council 11 

members, whether that’s a stumbling block for moving with this. 12 

 13 

MR. RIECHERS:  I guess two issues.  One is if we change the 14 

preferred alternative in February, we should still be able to 15 

make that deadline, because it would be the preferred 16 

alternative.  Maybe it makes it a little bit harder, but we 17 

still should be able to do that.  It shouldn’t require that much 18 

more work, since that’s one of the alternatives which is in the 19 

document now, amongst just really one suite of alternatives. 20 

 21 

As far as the alternative that we’ve chosen, again, everyone 22 

remember that we’ve talked about this a lot, the preferred 23 

alternative.  We do understand the spawning season issue and, of 24 

course, that’s not knife edge.  It changes through the years and 25 

also as you move around the Gulf, to some degree. 26 

 27 

What we were trying to do was time that season, of course, with 28 

the opening of red snapper, so that basically during the snapper 29 

season people can go snapper fishing and they spread that 30 

greater amberjack season on either side of that, if in fact we 31 

need to have a closure at all and I think that’s the bigger 32 

issue here, dealing with the February meeting, is we may get 33 

told in February we don’t need this closure at all.  At least 34 

that’s what we heard some comments to in committee. 35 

 36 

We don’t know how that’s going to come out yet and that’s the 37 

whole reason we didn’t have this motion in committee, was the 38 

timing of us being told when we would actually see the results 39 

from that stock assessment. 40 

 41 

DR. CRABTREE:  We don’t know what we’re going to find out from 42 

the stock assessment.  We may find out we need a much longer 43 

closure and I don’t know, but to come back to Robin’s point 44 

about there would still be time at the February meeting to 45 

change the closure, if you’re talking about changing to a March 46 

1 through May 31 closure, there will not be time at the February 47 

meeting. 48 
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 1 

We cannot get a rule in place in one month.  It’s minimally 2 

going to take three months and so that closure would likely be -3 

- We would be until the end of May before we could get it done. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Like Robin said, we’ve discussed this at three 6 

or four different council meetings and I don’t think this is the 7 

time to reopen that discussion.  We would never get it done. 8 

 9 

MR. FISCHER:  Possibly not, but this meeting was in Louisiana, 10 

where our average size charter vessel that fishes in the EEZ, 11 

our permitted vessels, probably average about thirty foot.  We 12 

even had Steve Tomeny, with a sixty-five-foot ship, stating he 13 

would prefer a spring closure so he could fish snapper and 14 

amberjack on the same day. 15 

 16 

Because of some of the consistency I’ve seen coming out of 17 

Louisiana and our recreational boats that fish the Gulf are also 18 

all in this twenty-something-foot range and for safety reasons 19 

to allow them out, I would like to make a substitute motion that 20 

the closure be the spawning season, April, May, and June. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second?  23 

 24 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there discussion? 27 

 28 

MR. FISCHER:  One other issue and this has nothing to do with 29 

this issue, but it had to do with Dr. Crabtree’s comment I 30 

believe to Mr. Teehan.  It’s an issue we’re going to have to 31 

work with internally, but when amberjack was closed a year and 32 

our Secretary followed suit, our commission overrode him, based 33 

on public outcry.  If we had a summer closure, I can’t speak for 34 

what our commission is going to do, but I think it will be a 35 

very hot meeting. 36 

 37 

MR. GREENE:  We’ve talked about this for three or four meetings.  38 

We go to Pensacola and we hear from the Alabama/Florida guys, 39 

where the largest percentage of the landings come from, and 40 

those guys want to close it. 41 

 42 

Damon mentioned a few minutes ago that Louisiana, in his 43 

opinion, was split half and half.  The guys that testified from 44 

Texas yesterday wanted non-concurrent closures, where we had 45 

something to fish for that was open year-round. 46 

 47 

We’ve got the largest percentage of landings coming out of the 48 
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eastern Gulf and that’s what those guys were asking for.  I’m 1 

sure if we go to a different state that we’re going to get 2 

something different, as Mr. Fischer indicated, but this is just 3 

something that we keep going on and at the last meeting in 4 

Pensacola, Dr. Shipp did mention that there was some spawning 5 

going on during the months of June and July as well and so I 6 

don’t think it’s a total wash. 7 

 8 

I think we’re trying to do the right thing here, but it seems 9 

like we’re getting off track a little bit.  I understand the 10 

public testimony, but I think we’ve beat this thing up or down 11 

three or four different times. 12 

 13 

MR. FISCHER:  The motion is March, April, May. 14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  That was going to be my question.  I think this 16 

is Alternative 3 that’s already in the document.  No, it’s 17 

Alternative 2 is what you’re referring to, which is a closed 18 

season March 1 through May 31.  Is that correct? 19 

 20 

MR. RIECHERS:  Myron, you said April, May, June.  Which is it 21 

you’re after here?  Is it one of the alternatives we have or is 22 

it a whole new preferred alternative? 23 

 24 

MR. FISCHER:  I’m sorry.  It is what Roy said and it’s March, 25 

April, and May. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other discussion on this?  Again, I want to 28 

go along with Johnny.  We’ve discussed this three different 29 

meetings and it depends on where you are.  Like you said, the 30 

majority of the amberjack take is in the eastern Gulf and their 31 

preference is June and July and so I would speak against this 32 

motion.  Let’s go ahead and are you all ready to vote it up or 33 

down?  All in favor of the motion signify by raising your hand, 34 

the substitute motion; all opposed.  The motion fails. 35 

 36 

MS. WILLIAMS:  It was eight to eight. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Eight to eight and so the motion fails and so 39 

we go back to the original motion.  Is that up on the board?  40 

Okay.  Let’s move on this.  All in favor of the original motion 41 

raise your hand; opposed.  The motion passes.  Roy, are we okay 42 

now? 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  As best I can tell. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Mr. Gill, let’s move on. 47 

 48 
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MR. GRIMES:  Just with the understanding that we’re going to 1 

finalize this document and we’ll be in communication with your 2 

staff and it’s going to be several weeks, at least, before it’s 3 

actually transmitted. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  As a reminder, let’s all hope that the stock 6 

assessment makes all this moot.  Okay, Mr. Gill. 7 

 8 

MR. GILL:  The next action was Final Action on Regulatory 9 

Amendment for Red Snapper Total Allowable Catch.  Steven Atran 10 

reviewed the alternatives and codified regulations to raise TAC 11 

in 2011, Alternative 2 -- 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Hold on just a second. 14 

 15 

MR. GRIMES:  I apologize, but as your staff just pointed out, 16 

your SOPPs require a roll call vote for submittal and we didn’t 17 

do that. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, we talked about that.  Rather than the 20 

raised hand vote, we’re going to have to have a roll call vote 21 

on the previous motion.  Dr. Bortone, are you ready? 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree. 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Gill. 28 

 29 

MR. GILL:  Yes. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Boyd. 32 

 33 

MR. BOYD:  Yes. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams. 36 

 37 

MS. WILLIAMS:  No. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. McIlwain is absent.  Mr. 40 

Riechers. 41 

 42 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. McKnight. 45 

 46 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Pearce. 1 

 2 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 3 

 4 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Hendrix. 5 

 6 

MR. HENDRIX:  No. 7 

 8 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Teehan. 9 

 10 

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 11 

 12 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Perret. 13 

 14 

MR. PERRET:  No. 15 

 16 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Sapp. 17 

 18 

MR. SAPP:  Yes. 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer. 21 

 22 

MR. FISCHER:  No. 23 

 24 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 25 

 26 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 27 

 28 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 29 

 30 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 31 

 32 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Abele. 33 

 34 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 35 

 36 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Shipp. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes. 39 

 40 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  The vote was twelve to four in 41 

favor. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dr. Bortone.  Go ahead, Mr. Gill. 44 

 45 

MR. GILL:  The next action was Final Action on Regulatory 46 

Amendment for Red Snapper TAC.  Steven Atran reviewed the 47 

alternatives and codified regulations to raise TAC in 2011, 48 
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Alternative 2, or to raise TAC in both 2011 and 2012, 1 

Alternative 3, with any increase contingent upon the TAC not 2 

being exceeded in the previous year.   3 

 4 

Phil Steele noted that the final waves on landings data would 5 

not be available until February.  This means that initially the 6 

previous year’s commercial quota would be released in January 7 

and the increased amount, if approved, would be released later.  8 

The committee discussed deferring final action until February, 9 

but there was concern about whether that would allow sufficient 10 

time to implement the amendment before the recreational closed 11 

season. 12 

 13 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, 14 

and I so move, that the regulatory amendment to set 2011 total 15 

allowable catch for red snapper with Alternative 2 as the 16 

preferred alternative and the implementing regulations which are 17 

deemed appropriate and necessary by the council be submitted to 18 

the Secretary of Commerce for implementation. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Since this is to 21 

be submitted, do we need another roll call vote?  Okay.  Is 22 

there discussion on the motion? 23 

 24 

MR. RIECHERS:  It’s not directly to the motion, but I want to 25 

make sure we have an opportunity to have a discussion about the 26 

split season notion.  Roy, could you walk us through how we 27 

would do that?  Would we need to include that notion in this 28 

document, if we were going to go forward with something like 29 

that into next season, or can we do it in the spring, kind of 30 

realizing that we would have to set up another date, because we 31 

would be beyond that September date, much like we did last year. 32 

 33 

We did it as an emergency rule, I believe, to move the year from 34 

September to December.  Walk us through that anyhow and tell us 35 

what we would need to do. 36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  A lot of the depends on the specifics, because 38 

there was some talk about having an earlier season, and I think 39 

the window of time to do that is going to run out, but in terms 40 

of having a summer season and then some kind of fall thing, one 41 

thing we need to do is to remove the September 30 end date from 42 

the regulations, which I suppose could we add something like 43 

that into this framework at this meeting, Shepherd? 44 

 45 

I guess we could, before we voted to submit it, we could talk 46 

about that and do that, but if you want to put changes to the 47 

season and all in this, this particular amendment, you could.  48 
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You could do that through a framework.  We probably would have 1 

to then bring this back to the February meeting and vote it up 2 

then and I think we could still then get that done, provided 3 

we’re talking about something that’s going to happen in the 4 

fall, but we would be later in terms of when we release the 5 

additional TAC and we would be later in terms of when we were 6 

able to announce the season dates and all that, but I don’t 7 

think we would be that much later, because none of this is going 8 

to finalize until we see the landings data from this year, which 9 

will probably be after the February meeting anyway. 10 

 11 

I guess doing it in this amendment is an option, depending on 12 

what you want to do, or doing a second regulatory amendment 13 

after this one would be an option, but we do need to get rid of 14 

that September 30 date, because that’s creating problems for us. 15 

 16 

MR. RIECHERS:  I know this is somewhat just procedural.  Do you 17 

think if we went ahead and -- The date is pretty simple to add 18 

here, in my opinion, and then if we could come back with options 19 

regarding a second framework at the February meeting and let 20 

this one go, basically, with just the date change and then come 21 

back with some staff options for a different framework in 22 

February that would deal with some of those seasons. 23 

 24 

I certainly don’t believe we have our heads wrapped around what 25 

that would look like at this point in time.  How would you 26 

prefer to do it procedurally?  Would you prefer to put it all in 27 

this one?  In some respects, it’s --  28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think what you’re precluded from is really any 30 

serious consideration of moving the season any earlier and so I 31 

don’t guess I have a strong preference one way or another as to 32 

whether you vote this up now. 33 

 34 

If we wait and vote this up in February, we’re going to be in a 35 

rush mode to get it done in time for the season and the only 36 

real downside with that is it’s going to delay when people know 37 

when the season is going to be and when it’s going to close, but 38 

if you’re contemplating changing it anyway, then they’re not 39 

going to really know what that’s going to be until very close to 40 

the season anyway. 41 

 42 

I would ask Shepherd.  Shepherd, if we want to end this 43 

amendment today and just add something to remove that September 44 

30 date, how would we do that exactly? 45 

 46 

MR. GRIMES:  I think that’s something -- There would be no 47 

effect from that.  The way it’s set up now, at least there would 48 
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certainly be no biological effect.  We went through the 1 

emergency rulemaking procedure this year because we had 2 

unforeseen events that precluded us from harvesting the quota in 3 

the window that’s established in the regulations, but harvest 4 

would be the same either way. 5 

 6 

It’s not the normal process we would follow, because you don’t 7 

have any of the analysis in front of you, but I don’t think it 8 

would be that big of a deal.  We could certainly add a few 9 

alternatives to look at the seasonal closure and remove that in 10 

this document. 11 

 12 

Procedurally, in the larger context though, you want this TAC 13 

increase if we stay within our overall ACL or within the overall 14 

TAC for 2010.  You want to be sure that this TAC increase occurs 15 

in 2011, but realistically, you don’t need this to be approved 16 

until sometime middle of the year in 2011, because that’s when 17 

the recreational sector is going to need it and you could 18 

release additional quota to the commercial sector at any time 19 

through the IFQ program. 20 

 21 

As I told you in committee, I think it’s certainly possible to 22 

wait a little bit on this and then come back in February and 23 

vote it up.  There may be implications to doing that, but it 24 

seems to me if you’re going to add a bunch of different season-25 

related alternatives to it that you shouldn’t vote it up at this 26 

meeting, probably. 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  I agree if we’re going to talk about different 29 

seasons and things that we can’t vote that up at this meeting.  30 

The only thing I disagree about is the timing of this.  We’ve 31 

heard from the recreational fishermen that they need -- The 32 

charterboat guys need to know what the closure date is going to 33 

be. 34 

 35 

If we wait until February, there’s a lot more procedural things 36 

we’re going to have to go through to get the closure date out, I 37 

think, whereas if we voted it up now, we could handle this like 38 

greater amberjack.  We could go through the proposed rule 39 

portion of it and go ahead and predict the closure date and all 40 

that for the proposed rule and then review the landings at some 41 

point, maybe during the comment period or something, but some 42 

point before we finalized it and we might be able to get the 43 

season announced a month or so earlier. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Back to the original question to Shep.  How do 46 

we remove that September 30 deadline?  Do we have a separate 47 

motion or do we incorporate it in this motion? 48 
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 1 

MR. GRIMES:  I would say before you made a decision that you 2 

wanted to submit the regulatory amendment, you would have to add 3 

that provision to the regulatory amendment.  You would not vote 4 

on this.  You would go back and add an action to the document to 5 

change the existing closed seasons for red snapper.   6 

 7 

That would have to include some alternatives, but basically your 8 

preferred, as I understand your discussion now, would be to 9 

remove the closure from October through the end of the year and 10 

that’s going to be your preferred alternative and staff could 11 

develop some other alternatives for adjusting closed seasons at 12 

the end of the year and your rationale would simply be that you 13 

want to eliminate that.  The closure of the fishery is really 14 

based upon harvest projections and not any fixed season and that 15 

fixed season just gets in the way and constrains your 16 

flexibility to leave it open through later in the fall. 17 

 18 

MR. GILL:  It seems to me that we’re wrapping ourselves around 19 

the axle unnecessarily.  There is no intent, I believe, by the 20 

council to change the desire for the motion that’s on the board.  21 

What we’re talking about is making additional changes and I 22 

think the discussion has indicated that those additional changes 23 

could be handled at the February meeting. 24 

 25 

It seems to me that we can deal with the motion that we have 26 

here and then if we want to consider additional changes in 27 

February, we do so, rather than trying to wrap new and 28 

additional things into this. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I agree.  Is there a problem with that, Shep? 31 

 32 

MR. GRIMES:  What I just heard him say is that you would vote 33 

this up and make absolutely no changes to it.  If you want to do 34 

something down the road, you do something down the road and 35 

that’s always an option. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Sounds logical to me.   38 

 39 

MR. SAPP:  I had another issue that I wanted to raise and I’m 40 

going to ask for guidance from Dr. Crabtree. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Ed, we’ve got a motion on the floor.  Is it to 43 

this motion? 44 

 45 

MR. SAPP:  Yes, it relates to where appropriately to consider 46 

other management options for red snapper and I think I am of the 47 

understanding that I’m way late to the party to get anything 48 
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included as part of what we’re dealing with right here. 1 

 2 

If in fact that’s the case, I would like some guidance as to 3 

when we could deal with the issue and the issue that I’m talking 4 

about is going in and changing the recreational accountability 5 

measures for red snapper. 6 

 7 

We’ve got something that I guess is ten years old and all we 8 

have the ability to do is to change the seasons in the following 9 

year.  We keep talking about this accountability issue and we 10 

keep overshooting those quotas and there’s no payback and so I 11 

want to know what’s available for us to fix what I see as a 12 

problem within the recreational red snapper fishery.  I’m not 13 

quite sure where is the right place to do it. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I don’t know how that relates to this motion.  16 

I think it’s a legitimate question, but I don’t know the answer. 17 

 18 

MR. SAPP:  The reason it relates to the motion is I assume we’ve 19 

got the opportunity within what we’re doing here now to add 20 

additional language or additional regulations or additional 21 

requirements of some sort.  I’m getting loud and clear that 22 

that’s not the case and if that’s true, then I’ll drop it 23 

completely and bring it as soon as we get past this motion here. 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  If the desire is to change the accountability 26 

mechanisms, Ed, I would do that in the ACL Amendment that you’re 27 

working on, because that has to be in a plan amendment right 28 

now, I believe. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion on this motion?  This 31 

requires a roll call vote. 32 

 33 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 34 

 35 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 36 

 37 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riechers. 38 

 39 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 42 

 43 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 44 

 45 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Abele. 46 

 47 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 48 
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 1 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree. 2 

 3 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 4 

 5 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. McKnight. 6 

 7 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  Yes. 8 

 9 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams. 10 

 11 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 12 

 13 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Pearce. 14 

 15 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Sapp. 18 

 19 

MR. SAPP:  Yes. 20 

 21 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Boyd. 22 

 23 

MR. BOYD:  Yes. 24 

 25 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer. 26 

 27 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 28 

 29 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Hendrix. 30 

 31 

MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 32 

 33 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Gill. 34 

 35 

MR. GILL:  Yes. 36 

 37 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Perret. 38 

 39 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. McIlwain is absent.  Mr. 42 

Teehan. 43 

 44 

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 45 

 46 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Shipp. 47 

 48 
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DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 1 

 2 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  The vote is fifteen to one.  The 3 

motion passes.  I said no, but I meant absent. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay. 6 

 7 

MR. RIECHERS:  I believe we’re getting the motion on the board.  8 

The motion is going to entail a motion that would change the 9 

recreational season end date from September 1 now or August 31, 10 

I think, to December 31 and it would have also options -- To 11 

create a new regulatory amendment to do that that we could look 12 

at in February and it would also have an option that looked at a 13 

seasonal change that would allow this weekend season notion for 14 

the month of October. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Would you want to restrict it to October or 17 

just say the fall? 18 

 19 

MR. RIECHERS:  I’m okay with just the fall.  I just didn’t know 20 

how much direction we needed to try to give staff.  We obviously 21 

want a pretty tight set as we come to the next meeting and I was 22 

kind of concerned about staff time and how much they would work 23 

into that.  It’s the pleasure of the council a little bit in 24 

that respect. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think October is fine. 27 

 28 

MR. FISCHER:  I thought fall might do, because -- 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We do need a second for that. 31 

 32 

MR. HENDRIX:  Second. 33 

 34 

MR. FISCHER:  I still think fall would do, because the way the 35 

first weekend in October falls, Friday is in September. 36 

 37 

MR. RIECHERS:  If the seconder agrees, we’ll just leave it at 38 

fall season.  I think we’ve had some expression of intent here 39 

and we’ll look at different options, but we know we’re going to 40 

have just a few -- If we get the increase, there’s a few days 41 

there to work with and we might end up having to pull a few days 42 

from the other season to do this, but that’s what we want to 43 

kind of look at.  We want to have enough of that in front of us 44 

to make a judgment as to whether or not we would like to do that 45 

or not. 46 

 47 

MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to clarify when we write this up -- 48 
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I’m fine with the way it’s written, but understand that it’s 1 

really not changing the recreational season.  What it would be 2 

doing is changing that fixed closed season at the end of the 3 

year. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we understand that. 6 

 7 

MR. FISCHER:  This is more housekeeping.  Is it weekends or are 8 

you looking at three-day weekends? 9 

 10 

MR. RIECHERS:  I was modeling it after what we did here, which 11 

was the three-day notion, starting Friday, Saturday, and Sunday. 12 

 13 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  This is for 2011? 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, it would be for 2011.  Any further 16 

discussion on this motion?  I think we’ve finally made some 17 

headway here and unwrapped the axle.  All in favor of the motion 18 

signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 19 

 20 

MR. GILL:  Note that after the committee meeting, National 21 

Marine Fisheries Service distributed a revised codified 22 

regulation for Preferred Alternative 2.  The revision added a 23 

specific statement that the 2011 increase in TAC is contingent 24 

upon the 2010 landings not being exceeded. 25 

 26 

The next item was Approval of Gag Update Assessment Terms of 27 

Reference.  The committee reviewed the Terms of Reference drawn 28 

up by staff for the gag assessment rerun.  The rerun will occur 29 

in November or early December.   30 

 31 

The Terms of Reference restrict the rerun to only evaluating the 32 

size distribution of the recreational discards and the effect of 33 

using the observer-based estimates of discards from the 34 

commercial fishery.  Kay Williams expressed concern as to 35 

whether the rerun would take into account reductions in longline 36 

effort due to Amendment 31 actions.  Bonnie Ponwith explained 37 

that the rerun will only change the two items listed in the 38 

Terms of Reference. 39 

 40 

By a voice vote with one opposed, the committee recommends, and 41 

I so move, to  approve the Draft Terms of Reference of the rerun 42 

of the Gulf of Mexico Gag Assessment Update. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 45 

discussion? 46 

 47 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I do not understand why when we have information 48 
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that we know that will have an extremely different outcome as to 1 

how we manage the fish, based on what the assessment we feel 2 

pretty good is going to show, because of all of the measures 3 

that we’ve taken, we can’t ask them to plug some of those in, 4 

but what we can ask them to do is because someone says I think 5 

the fishing mortality may be a little bit different on the 6 

discards from the commercial sector, based on some observers, 7 

although I still haven’t heard how many vessels, where were they 8 

fishing, was it longlines or was it bandits. 9 

 10 

There are so many factors that you have to look at when you’re 11 

looking at releasing the fish and we all know that, but even to 12 

go a step further, I went back and looked at some of the things 13 

that we had done and I read, and I think this was 30B, the 14 

proposed annual catch targets are yields under the council’s 15 

current definition of OY, which are projected to produce a 16 

faster rebuilding period, which is seven years. 17 

 18 

We didn’t go ten, but we could have.  We went with seven and 19 

then when you go in and you look to see what we did, we actually 20 

have a document, and it says -- There’s one letter I have and it 21 

was a B-12(a), Request to Reanalyze Gag and Red Grouper 22 

Overfishing Limits, and that was dated back September 11, 2009. 23 

 24 

It talked about all of the issues surrounding the assessments 25 

and what they used to calculate them and then there is another 26 

one that I found and it was a supplemental codified -- It was B-27 

6, Accountability Measures 29 Supplemental Codified.  28 

 29 

What it says under this 50 CFR Part 622, it says that if the 30 

landings are exceeded that the accountability measures -- I’m 31 

going to read it exactly. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Kay, can you move on with this? 34 

 35 

MS. WILLIAMS:  This is important. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It is important, but we discussed it in 38 

committee and Bonnie, I think, addressed your concerns at the 39 

time. 40 

 41 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I did not have a regulation that we have on the 42 

books that says that if the gag commercial landings exceeded the 43 

ACL that the quotas would be, in 2011, 1.76 million pounds.  44 

That hasn’t been discussed and it says the recreational -- 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We are talking about rerunning an assessment.  47 

We just had two issues to deal with with that.  We’re not going 48 
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to open the whole thing over again. 1 

 2 

DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  If it’s the wish of the council to do a 3 

brand new update assessment on gag grouper, that’s possible.  4 

What that would take is to go to the SEDAR Steering Committee 5 

with a proposal that that update be completely rerun from 6 

scratch and what it would require is taking one of the updates 7 

that were proposed for 2011 off the table as an adjustment for 8 

that. 9 

 10 

If it’s the will of the council, that can be done, but my 11 

understanding, based on previous discussions, was the will of 12 

the council was to let the existing update stand, with the 13 

exception of those two adjustments and those were to adjust the 14 

age distribution of the discards and then also to adjust the 15 

actual discard rates, using the new information we have that 16 

didn’t exist at the time the update was done from the observers. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  My understanding would be, Kay, if you wanted 19 

to move for a complete new assessment that we can do that, but 20 

that’s not the issue on the table here.  Roy, would you like to 21 

comment? 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  We don’t have time to do that.  We have 24 

definitive timelines in the statute that we have to operate in.  25 

We have an interim rule that we’re looking at January 1.  We 26 

have to have Amendment 32 implemented and effective by December 27 

1 of next year and so we’ve got to get this straightened out in 28 

a very timely, expedient manner so that we can come back in. 29 

 30 

We’re going to be working very quickly on Amendment 32 when we 31 

come back in at any rate and I don’t fully understand Ms. 32 

Williams’s comments as to why we would want to do a whole new 33 

update at any rate. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’m going to rule you out of order, Kay, 36 

because the motion deals with those two issues.  If you want to 37 

make a motion for a complete new stock assessment, you’re 38 

certainly free to do that, but that’s irrelevant to this motion. 39 

 40 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, if this deals with discards and 41 

this deals with factoring those discards in, then we need to 42 

look at what regulations affects the discards.  What affects 43 

them?  We remove half of the fishing effort and that’s got to be 44 

factored in as part of the fishing mortality. 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, Kay, and it will be in Amendment 32, but not 47 

in this assessment.  This assessment, I believe, includes 48 
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landings through the end of 2008 and most of the regulatory 1 

changes you’re talking about occurred after that.  We’re going 2 

to have to factor those in, but Amendment 32 is the place to do 3 

that. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’m going to take a vote on this now.  All in 6 

favor of the committee motion signify by say aye; opposed.   7 

 8 

MR. GILL:  The next section was IFQ Share Transfers Between 9 

Sectors.  Assane Diagne stated that under the red snapper IFQ 10 

system, after January 1, 2012, anyone will be able to buy IFQ 11 

shares, but a commercial reef fish permit will still be required 12 

for the commercial harvest of red snapper.   13 

 14 

If the council wants to make any changes to this, it needs to 15 

begin work.  He then provided a number of issues for 16 

consideration which are detailed on the bottom of page 2 and the 17 

top of page 3 of the committee report.  18 

 19 

A suggestion was made to have staff develop a white paper to 20 

address the issues.  By a voice vote without opposition, the 21 

committee recommends, and I so move, that staff continue to 22 

develop a white paper regarding the pros and cons of IFQ share 23 

transfers between sectors. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 26 

discussion?  Is there opposition?  I hear none and the motion 27 

passes. 28 

 29 

MR. GILL:  The next item was Discussion on the Pros and Cons of 30 

Regionalized Management.  John Froeschke reviewed the discussion 31 

paper on potential regional management of red snapper, including 32 

alternatives for dividing the red snapper into two or three 33 

subunits.   34 

 35 

Kay Williams noted that the Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper AP 36 

had discussed regional management and suggested reviewing their 37 

comments.  Bob Gill felt that the discussion should discuss the 38 

evidence to support the subunit boundaries.   39 

 40 

He also suggested evaluating what would have happened to 41 

recreational fishing if the subunits had been in effect in 2006 42 

through 2008 or earlier.  Committee members felt that there was 43 

no compelling reason to make decisions on this issue now, but 44 

that it should continue to be developed as a potential tool.  No 45 

motions were made.  Is there any further discussion by the 46 

council? 47 

 48 
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Seeing none, the next item on the agenda was Pros and Cons of 1 

Management Based on Numbers versus Pounds of Fish.  Brian Linton 2 

gave a PowerPoint presentation comparing management based on 3 

numbers versus pounds.   4 

 5 

Managing by numbers or weight will make no difference in the 6 

length of the season, but management by numbers might improve 7 

quota monitoring for recreational fisheries by eliminating one 8 

source of sampling variability, weight at size.  However, 9 

management by numbers might encourage fishermen to change their 10 

behavior to target larger fish, resulting in more pounds of fish 11 

being caught than intended.   12 

 13 

One positive benefit is that this could reduce pressure on the 14 

younger fish and allow more to survive to an older age.  In 15 

order to adjust to this, a predictive relationship would need to 16 

be developed between vulnerability and selectivity and 17 

socioeconomic factors or regulatory measures that affect angler 18 

behavior.  No motions were made.  Is there further discussion by 19 

the council? 20 

 21 

MR. FISCHER:  I just have a comment and it just has to do with 22 

the statement about recreational anglers might target larger 23 

fish.  I just don’t know a whole lot of recreational anglers 24 

that leave the dock and tell me they go and target small fish.  25 

I think this is what they do. 26 

 27 

MR. ANSON:  I’m sure Dr. Linton is very well versed in the 28 

subject and it wasn’t his presentation, per se.  He was kind of 29 

giving it for Dr. Porch kind of last minute was my 30 

interpretation.  I’m just wondering if maybe Dr. Porch can come 31 

to the next meeting and further discuss it. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  As I mentioned, and I don’t know if it’s in the 34 

committee report, but after the presentation, we had a further 35 

discussion with Bonnie and Brian the next morning and Dr. Nelson 36 

was there and we’re going to continue to pursue this. 37 

 38 

I’ve talked to Steve Atran and there’s some other aspects of 39 

this and so this is definitely not a dead issue.  We need to 40 

continue investigating and I don’t know if that’s reflected in 41 

the committee report or not. 42 

 43 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I was looking through documents and are we voting 44 

on the motion on the screen?  Not yet?  Okay. 45 

 46 

MR. GILL:  We then got into Other Business.  The first item was 47 

Recreational Bag Limit for Red Grouper.  Ed Sapp asked if an 48 
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increase in the recreational red grouper bag limit could be 1 

looked at in Amendment 32.   2 

 3 

His rationale was that the recreational fishery has not been 4 

meeting its allocation, even with the reduced total allowable 5 

catch, and it would demonstrate to the fishermen that the 6 

council will give back to the fishermen when appropriate.   7 

 8 

Kay Williams cautioned that any increase should not result in 9 

the recreational allocation being exceeded.  Steven Atran stated 10 

that the red grouper bag limit changes could be evaluated as 11 

part of a combination of management measures, but one concern 12 

would be the possible impact on bycatch of gag if fishermen fish 13 

longer as a result. 14 

 15 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, 16 

and I so move, to direct staff to combine into the management 17 

scenario alternatives in Amendment 32 options for increasing the 18 

recreational bag limit for red grouper. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 21 

discussion? 22 

 23 

MS. WILLIAMS:  My question is still if we did the analysis and 24 

we came up with a bag limit that’s already set and it was based 25 

through our assessments in order to raise the bag limit, there’s 26 

going to have to be more fish out there to do so, unless the 27 

fish shrunk and we know that didn’t happen. 28 

 29 

I still don’t understand how he’s talking about increasing the 30 

bag limit under the present TAC, especially when I have been 31 

reading where they’re going to suggest that we actually lower 32 

the TAC on red grouper. 33 

 34 

DR. CRABTREE:  Because, Kay, we’re going to have potential 35 

alternatives in Amendment 32 that could be seasonal closures in 36 

the recreational fishery for the entire shallow-water grouper 37 

complex.  If that happens, it’s going to dramatically lower the 38 

red grouper catch. 39 

 40 

If we end up with a ten-month shallow-water grouper closure, 41 

then in the two months the grouper fishery is open, you could 42 

easily have a higher bag limit on red grouper and catch fewer 43 

red grouper than are being caught now.  I think there are 44 

scenarios where it could make sense.  There will probably be 45 

some where it doesn’t make sense. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Further discussion?  Any objections?  Hearing 48 
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none, the motion passes. 1 

 2 

The next item was Presentation of Reef Fish Shareholders 3 

Alliance.  The Reef Fish Shareholders Alliance has requested 4 

that they be allowed to make a presentation to the council on 5 

the five-year review of the red snapper IFQ system.   6 

 7 

Committee members had concerns that this might result in having 8 

to make time available to other organizations and that it was 9 

premature to get such presentations, given that the initial 10 

staff report has not yet been produced.  Instead, it would be 11 

more appropriate to request that the Reef Fish Shareholders 12 

Alliance provide their materials to council staff to incorporate 13 

into the staff report to be presented in February.  There were 14 

no motions.  Is there further discussion by the council? 15 

 16 

Seeing none, the next item Use of Fishing Mortality Rates in 17 

Management.  Bob Shipp reported that he, Bonnie Ponwith, Brian 18 

Linton, Kevin Anson and Russ Nelson had been discussing the 19 

management by weight versus numbers issue and how the use of 20 

fishing mortality rates would factor into management.  Those 21 

discussions are ongoing. 22 

 23 

The last item that the committee discussed was Out-of-Area 24 

Fishing Vessels.  Kay Williams noted that there was concern 25 

among commercial fishermen that vessels from the east coast were 26 

coming to the Gulf to fish on non-IFQ stocks and that this could 27 

lead to depletion of some stocks.   28 

 29 

She suggested that the council consider beginning work on a 30 

total reef fish IFQ program.  Bill Teehan confirmed that this 31 

was an issue off Florida, where there were extremely restrictive 32 

management measures on the east coast.  Myron Fischer added that 33 

this has been an issue for several years with coastal pelagic 34 

and mackerel as well.  There were no motions made and is there 35 

further discussion by the council? 36 

 37 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I want the record to show that it wasn’t that I 38 

suggested we begin an IFQ for the remaining reef fish fishery.  39 

The fishermen requested that we do so.  Thank you. 40 

 41 

MR. GILL:  That concludes the committee report.  There was an 42 

item brought up by a number of folks yesterday at public comment 43 

that addressed an issue that was not on the agenda in the Reef 44 

Fish Committee and that was they requested that an ad hoc 45 

advisory panel be established as part of the red snapper five-46 

year review.  47 

 48 
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That was not an item on the Reef Fish Committee agenda, as I 1 

mentioned, but there were a number of folks that mentioned that 2 

and requested that and I think we ought to consider that.  We 3 

talked about that particular aspect to some extent at our last 4 

meeting and as you know, there are surveys being done and 5 

there’s work being done by the agency and there’s a number of 6 

parts to the red snapper review. 7 

 8 

However, this is somewhat different, I think, and it’s not 9 

intended to encompass things that are not being covered, because 10 

it seems to me that we pretty well have things covered and the 11 

surveys will cover everybody that’s out there that’s in the 12 

program, et cetera. 13 

 14 

What we do have is stakeholders asking to be involved in the 15 

process to a greater extent and this is something that we always 16 

encourage that involvement.  It’s not so much that they’re going 17 

to necessarily produce something that wouldn’t be otherwise 18 

produced, but they want to be involved and participate in the 19 

process that’s ongoing and I think that ought to be encouraged. 20 

 21 

I am supportive of that and therefore, I’ll make a motion that 22 

we establish an ad hoc advisory panel to participate in the red 23 

snapper five-year review. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s been moved and seconded that we establish 26 

an ad hoc committee.   27 

 28 

MR. FISCHER:  Bob, I agree with this.  I’m just curious if we 29 

should put in here how are we going to populate it.  I think I 30 

heard fishermen speak that when the initial IFQ program came to 31 

being that there were NGOs and enforcement and many other people 32 

giving them advice and I thought I understood that now they want 33 

to speak on their own and they wanted this made up of just 34 

fishermen with shares. 35 

 36 

MR. GILL:  I think that’s a significant question, as to what the 37 

composition of this group ought to be.  I suspect we all have 38 

some different opinions about how that ought to go, but if we 39 

incorporate and establish the ad hoc panel, I think we ought to 40 

bring that back in February and discuss what that composition 41 

ought to be and try and populate it properly, because there’s a 42 

whole host of questions as to who is involved and what their 43 

input would be and not be.  I think that’s a critical question 44 

that you bring up, Myron, and thank you. 45 

 46 

MR. SAPP:  In support of this, I do support it completely and I, 47 

like a lot of other people, think we ought to give some serious 48 
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consideration to who we ask to sit on this panel.  The one thing 1 

that I think that the council can get out of an ad hoc committee 2 

like this is we’ve heard criticism of some of the ways the IFQ 3 

program works. 4 

 5 

I think that the best people to address those criticisms and 6 

come back to us with suggestions for how we can fix those 7 

problems or deal with those issues are the fishermen themselves 8 

that are out there involved in it.  I support this completely. 9 

 10 

MR. PERRET:  I concur with what’s been said and I would suggest 11 

that during the interim, between now and the next meeting, that 12 

staff come back with a potential list of members and that sort 13 

of thing and we need to think about how many we want to put on 14 

this committee and all that sort of stuff, but I fully support 15 

it. 16 

 17 

MR. RIECHERS:  Going back to Myron’s question, and the only 18 

reason I think it’s somewhat important that we figure out what 19 

that group is today is because how we typically do this is staff 20 

will put a call out for applications or nominees and then at the 21 

next meeting, we would get to see all those. 22 

 23 

If you don’t really determine what your makeup is going to be, 24 

you may not get all the applications that you would like to 25 

have.  My personal opinion is, and I’m trying to think about 26 

limiting the numbers here, is something like five commercial 27 

folks, one from each state, one recreational individual, one 28 

charter individual, and I would have a federal and state law 29 

enforcement officer.  That’s the kind of notion that I would be 30 

looking for. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Robin, to that, I think at this point it’s 33 

premature, because you say one recreational and if we’re talking 34 

about making those shares available to the recreational 35 

community -- If you populate it with one group over another, I 36 

don’t think it’s going to be very well received. 37 

 38 

MR. RIECHERS:  I’m just looking at this as a review, Bob, of the 39 

past program.  I agree with you completely and I thought that 40 

was what our other LAPP ad hoc group that Mr. Gill helped form 41 

was previously.  We may have overlap of groups here and that may 42 

be part of the problem.  Maybe we all have a different view of 43 

what this is going to be and I don’t know. 44 

 45 

MR. GILL:  Robin, I understand there is a time element to this 46 

as well, but it seems to me that this composition is also a very 47 

important and critical one and I’m not sure just snapping it off 48 
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at this meeting would be the best thing for us.  I think a 1 

little thought and visiting the various impacts of what those 2 

decisions would be -- I think it will be fairly lengthy 3 

discussion come February, to be honest with you, and I think 4 

that’s probably the appropriate place for it. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I agree. 7 

 8 

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m not as prepared as Robin.  I haven’t thought 9 

out how to populate this, but I do believe there’s a certain 10 

amount of hurry-up involved here if we’re talking about getting 11 

some input from a panel before January of 2011.  There’s only a 12 

few meetings left between now and -- 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bill, remember at the discussion we don’t 15 

absolutely have to have it in place by 2011.  It could be six 16 

months later or nine months later.  I think there’s going to be 17 

a lot of discussion at the February meeting on this, but I 18 

certainly support it.  Let’s go ahead and vote this one up or 19 

down.  All in favor say aye; opposed.   20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you. 24 

 25 

DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  Does that mean then that we will not solicit 26 

for individual applicants between now and February and we will 27 

wait until you guys have the discussion as to the composition 28 

then?  Okay. 29 

 30 

MS. TRISH KENNEDY:  I kind of took that that we would go to the 31 

newsletter and such and advertise for anyone who would want to 32 

serve on this panel and then give you an AP Selection Committee 33 

in February and let you duke it out in closed session of how 34 

many of this and how many of that do you want, because you may 35 

end up with a whole lot of people on each category or maybe not 36 

and so you might want five of one and only get three who apply.  37 

We’ll bring you a full range of whoever wants to be on there and 38 

then you pick. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Mr. Gill says he could live with that. 41 

 42 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just point out that I think when you’re 43 

talking about specific people who you would put on that you do 44 

that in closed session, but if you’re duking out recreational, 45 

commercial, environmental composition of the panel, I think you 46 

should do that in open session. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Agreed. 1 

 2 

MR. FISCHER:  This is just something I would like for us to 3 

consider.  I don’t want to make a motion for us to create a new 4 

advisory panel, because I feel we have way too many advisory 5 

panels. 6 

 7 

However, I keep looking at future items that we’ll probably have 8 

to discuss and figure out where to put them and the example is 9 

sector separation.  It’s a recreational issue.  It’s not a 10 

charterboat issue and it’s purely recreational and it’s not a 11 

commercial issue. 12 

 13 

We don’t have a recreational AP made up of recreational anglers.  14 

We have a Reef Fish AP and I think when you look at it, it’s 15 

predominately commercial people and so that wouldn’t be 16 

appropriate.  The Red Snapper AP might not be the proper place 17 

to put it, because it’s a recreational issue. 18 

 19 

I was just wondering if sometimes we need advice on season 20 

openings, bag limits, size limits, recreational items, and we 21 

don’t really have the right forum to put this in front and I 22 

just want to put this out for future thought. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Well spoken, Mr. Fischer. 25 

 26 

MS. WILLIAMS:  We had a recreational red snapper ad hoc and we 27 

had a charterboat made up only of charterboat operators and so 28 

we’ve got the names still, I’m sure, in our files. 29 

 30 

MR. FISCHER:  But those were ad hoc that expired. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s go ahead and vote this one up or down.  33 

We did.  I’m sorry.  34 

 35 

MR. ANSON:  Is this the appropriate place to discuss crew size?  36 

We had some discussion about crew size and some requests from 37 

the public for increasing crew size on commercially permitted 38 

vessels. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, bring it up if you would like to. 41 

 42 

MR. ANSON:  We heard some discussion yesterday and requests 43 

primarily for those that engage in diving that they would like 44 

some addition to the crew size for safety reasons.  I think that 45 

would probably be very good to address. 46 

 47 

I’ve talked kind of behind the scenes with some other folks and 48 
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although an increase is generally accepted, putting limits on 1 

those is still warranted, in most people’s minds, including 2 

myself.  I think we just might need to consider possibly raising 3 

the current crew size an additional one, to no more than two, 4 

and I just wanted to see how other people feel. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Shep, if we wanted to do that, where would that 7 

go? 8 

 9 

MR. GRIMES:  I think you would have to do a plan amendment for 10 

it, but I’m not certain.  It’s a permit-related requirement, I 11 

suppose.  One of the things I wanted to clarify is some of the 12 

discussion you heard related to the use of VMS now and that you 13 

declare a trip, some of that is not accurate. 14 

 15 

You have VMS requirements now and you declare what fishery 16 

you’re going to engage in, but it’s mackerel, reef fish, spiny 17 

lobster.  That’s how the fishery is structured and there’s 18 

nothing that prevents a commercial vessel going out on a trip 19 

from declaring multiple fisheries that they would engage in. 20 

 21 

If we want to tie things to a VMS requirement, we need to change 22 

the regulations related to VMS, in that you would declare what 23 

you’re going to do on that trip and that’s all you could do on 24 

that trip until you came back to the dock and left again.  It 25 

would be a little bit -- Not if you just want to up the number 26 

of crew, as you’re talking about, but you would have to consider 27 

other options and I’m sure the discussion would spin off into 28 

potentially eliminating the requirement altogether and so just 29 

so you’re aware of that. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  What is your pleasure, Mr. Anson? 32 

 33 

MR. ANSON:  I guess I still am under the impression that we need 34 

to go forward with a plan amendment then and so we need to 35 

direct staff to come up with some verbiage to address that and 36 

develop a plan amendment. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is that a motion? 39 

 40 

MR. ANSON:  That is a motion, yes. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do I hear a second?  We have a second.   43 

 44 

MR. RIECHERS:  Kevin, I’m certainly in favor of us looking at 45 

this further, as we discussed in committee.  One of the notions 46 

though that I have is I think this is one that we really ought 47 

to get our Law Enforcement Committee and the LEAP group to look 48 
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at as we move forward and I suspect that as we have one of these 1 

joint meetings that we’ll certainly have an opportunity to bring 2 

it before them and make sure it’s on their agenda or ask them to 3 

take a look at it, because I mean obviously that’s what this 4 

whole issue is about.  It’s an enforcement issue and we want 5 

those guys to weigh in on this one. 6 

 7 

MR. ATRAN:  I just wanted to remind you that we already have 8 

some verbiage and several alternatives in Tab G, Number 4 and so 9 

I assume your instructions are for us to expand this into a 10 

full-blown amendment. 11 

 12 

LCDR DEGEORGE:  I concur with Robin.  I think this is really the 13 

first we’ve got to dig into this topic a little bit here and we 14 

got it out a little bit, but I really think the LEAP should take 15 

a look at it and kind of dive into it and make sure we’re not 16 

missing anything here before we make any big changes like this. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I agree and if we go forward with a plan 19 

amendment, we’ll have that opportunity for sure.  Any further 20 

discussion on this motion?  All in favor signify by saying aye; 21 

opposed.  The motion passes.   22 

 23 

MR. SAPP:  Before we leave Reef Fish, I want to real briefly, 24 

once again, address the issue of the red snapper recreational 25 

accountability measures and look at what the options are.  Roy, 26 

you suggested that it’s something we conceivably could do within 27 

the Generic ACL/AM Amendment, but understand also that it’s on a 28 

tight timeline and we intend to choose preferreds at the 29 

February meeting.  Is it even possible to do it within that 30 

amendment at this point and if not there, what other options 31 

have we got for getting it addressed? 32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  You already have a number of different 34 

accountability mechanism alternatives in the ACL Amendment and 35 

so I guess it really comes down to whether you could apply one 36 

of those to red snapper. 37 

 38 

There are alternatives in there with paybacks and assorted 39 

things, I believe.  Otherwise, you could do it in some other 40 

amendment, but it’s going to happen later, but it really depends 41 

on exactly what you’re trying to do. 42 

 43 

MR. SAPP:  What I think we need to do is to tighten up the 44 

accountability measures so that we include some kind of a 45 

payback when we have overages.  We’re constantly having the 46 

finger pointed at us about lack of accountability because we 47 

keep overshooting what the regulations allow us to harvest.  I 48 
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think it’s something that it’s come upon us to get fixed. 1 

 2 

DR. CRABTREE:  Maybe staff could tell us, but I think there are 3 

some alternatives in the ACL Amendment that include paybacks now 4 

in the accountability mechanisms.  Is that correct, Steve? 5 

 6 

MR. ATRAN:  Yes, there are.  The options would be to apply those 7 

paybacks either to any fishery or to apply them only to 8 

fisheries under rebuilding plans.  Red snapper is obviously 9 

under a rebuilding plan. 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  If you wanted to put something to apply this 12 

specifically to red snapper, it seems that would be relatively 13 

easy to do. 14 

 15 

MR. SAPP:  Would we need a motion so that staff could develop 16 

alternatives so that we can have them to review and to vote on 17 

at February or are we too far down the time table road to do 18 

that? 19 

 20 

MR. ATRAN:  They’ll be in the ACL Amendment, which is a full 21 

amendment.  It will be generic and it will apply to everything.  22 

If you’re talking about adding something to a red snapper 23 

regulatory amendment, I don’t think it’s something we could put 24 

in a regulatory amendment, because our current framework 25 

procedure doesn’t allow for that sort of a management change. 26 

 27 

MR. SAPP:  I understand I’m asking for something unilaterally 28 

and I don’t have any idea if there’s any council support for 29 

proceeding down that path anyway. 30 

 31 

DR. ABELE:  What about the suggestion that you just get a reef 32 

fish permit or a stamp when you get a fishing license, at least 33 

to narrow down the universe? 34 

 35 

DR. SHIPP:  That’s something that has been part of discussions 36 

for the past several meetings.  I don’t know that we could put 37 

that in this amendment, but it’s something that we could bring 38 

up subsequently. 39 

 40 

MR. RIECHERS:  You might have Bonnie speak to that whole notion 41 

of MRIP and how they’re viewing the changes that are going on 42 

and the time tables of that, because that seems to -- We kind of 43 

get lost in all these discussions.  There are some things moving 44 

out there that are going to help us with our recreational 45 

accountability as well as -- Remember, again, Ed, when you talk 46 

about this accountability measure, that would be an ad hoc 47 

adjustment. 48 
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 1 

The problem is that we can’t predict well enough in-season where 2 

we’re at.  It has nothing to do with our ability to close or 3 

adjust limits.  Our prediction method doesn’t allow us to do 4 

that in a timely fashion and so that’s one of our issues.  We’ve 5 

got several things going on here, but maybe Bonnie can help 6 

answer a few of those questions. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bonnie, would you like to? 9 

 10 

DR. PONWITH:  Sure.  I think that that’s a pretty good 11 

characterization.  One of the big challenges in the recreational 12 

fishery is the time lags in when actual estimates are released 13 

and we’ve done some work in trying to reduce the wave duration 14 

from two months to one month, but as we’ve spoken about this 15 

before, you realize that even with a one-month wave that you 16 

have that one month plus the recall period where they’re making 17 

the calls to get the effort estimates and then the time to do 18 

the analysis.  There are still lags. 19 

 20 

It creates some challenges to use the MRIP data for actual in-21 

season closures rather than using sort of burn rates or harvest 22 

rates from the previous year as an indicator to project what the 23 

closure dates would be. 24 

 25 

I think it will be a while before we’re at a point where, even 26 

if we cut back to one-month waves, before we’re at a point where 27 

we can think about instantaneously knowing what the catch was 28 

last week and being able to close in-season. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bonnie, while we’re on this, Roy mentioned 31 

earlier that he didn’t think we would have the catch data from 32 

the expanded snapper season, this fall data, by the February 33 

meeting.  It seems to me it’s almost three months and it’s such 34 

a vital issue and could we not do something to make sure that by 35 

the February meeting we knew whether we had overshot the quota 36 

or not? 37 

 38 

DR. PONWITH:  What I can do is look into the -- It depends on 39 

the timing of the wave and so what I’ll have to do is touch 40 

bases with the MRIP people to find out where in the timing of 41 

that wave that opening was and if it spans two waves versus if 42 

it’s captured in one and then what the turnaround time what the 43 

production of those numbers are.  I would be willing to touch 44 

bases with them and find out. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I wish you would put whatever pressure you 47 

could on them. 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  The problem is because a lot of the data is 2 

November and so it’s Wave 6, which doesn’t end until the end of 3 

December.  Is the February meeting in early February or late 4 

February?  Early February would be tough to get Wave 6 and I 5 

can’t recall when we did it. 6 

 7 

We talked to the MRFSS people about how much can we speed this 8 

up, but they’re contractors and all involved and we’ll do what 9 

we can do, but I still think it’s unlikely we’ll have Wave 6 by 10 

early February. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We will have the October numbers though, will 13 

we not? 14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would think we would have Wave 5 by then, yes. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Your agency is very good at projections. 18 

 19 

DR. CRABTREE:  Thank you. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It seems like October certainly is going to 22 

surpass anything that would be caught in November. 23 

 24 

DR. CRABTREE:  Let me say no one has ever really said that 25 

before to me. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There might have been a touch of sarcasm. 28 

 29 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Different subject and a quick question.  Roy, 30 

under 30B, we had established the commercial aggregate quota, 31 

which was the gag plus the red plus 0.41 million pounds for the 32 

rest.  That 0.41 million pounds, that is a joke as to the amount 33 

of aggregate of the other groupers that we have listed as to 34 

what the commercial industry has landed historically over the 35 

years. 36 

 37 

They are missing, losing, hundreds of thousands of pounds of 38 

fish and I think we need to take a look to see, because by 39 

reading what is reading in the documents, it actually says that 40 

the sector ACLs and ACTs do not sum up to the overall annual 41 

ACLs or ACTs. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I don’t disagree, Kay, but we’re off topic 44 

here. 45 

 46 

MS. WILLIAMS:  We’re under Reef Fish. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I understand that, but if you want to make a 1 

motion or something, we can do that, but otherwise, we need to 2 

move on. 3 

 4 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m asking if there’s anything we can do about 5 

that, because there’s no reason for me to make a motion if Roy 6 

says no. 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  Kay, off the top of my head, I can’t respond to 9 

it.  We would have to look back and review the basis for those 10 

quotas and things, but I can’t respond just off the top of my 11 

head on it. 12 

 13 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll wait and bring that information back to the 14 

February meeting. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Kay.  Anything else on Reef Fish? 17 

 18 

DR. ABELE:  Did I get an answer as to the simple question of if 19 

we’re going to monitor saltwater fishing activity, why couldn’t 20 

we reduce the pool of people that we have to collect data from 21 

by using some sort of a stamp?  It could be free as part of the 22 

same thing we have now. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think the best person to address that is 25 

Bonnie and the MRIP program and where that may go, because one 26 

of the purposes of MRIP, I think, is to reduce the size of the 27 

universe.  Is that not right, Bonnie? 28 

 29 

DR. PONWITH:  One of the objectives of MRIP was to refine the 30 

sampling frame and the method that it chose to do that, after 31 

reviewing that, was to create the saltwater license and as you 32 

know, several states have received waivers from a federal 33 

saltwater license by having a state license that actually met 34 

all of the data collection criteria.  In my mind, that’s a very 35 

good thing. 36 

 37 

What you’re asking is could we further refine the sampling frame 38 

by specifically identifying within that larger frame of 39 

saltwater anglers people who target reef fish by doing a reef 40 

fish stamp and would doing that enable us to shorten the amount 41 

of time? 42 

 43 

We can certainly talk about that, but it still has the same 44 

challenges if you operate that within the MRIP framework, 45 

because you would obtain your effort by phoning, instead of this 46 

broader community, an even more refined community and so you 47 

would have a higher percentage of yes to the question of did you 48 
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fish for saltwater or not. 1 

 2 

That would create some efficiencies, but then you get at the 3 

landings data the same way you would and that’s by dockside 4 

intercepts and so I would be willing to talk with you offline on 5 

what your thoughts are, but right now, what I would see is 6 

improvements in precision, but it’s hard for me to picture how 7 

that would improve the pace, but I might be missing part of your 8 

vision on that. 9 

 10 

MR. FISCHER:  I totally agree and the precision would be better, 11 

but if the phone interviews don’t begin until the month after 12 

the wave is over, the speed won’t be any faster. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I don’t know that your question is any closer 15 

to an answer, but at least a discussion has begun. 16 

 17 

DR. ABELE:  This makes a faculty meeting look positively 18 

efficient. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anything else on reef fish?  Hearing nothing, 21 

let’s move on and I think we’ve already done the SEDAR Selection 22 

and so that brings us all the way to Budget/Personnel and Mr. 23 

Fischer. 24 

 25 

BUDGET/PERSONNEL COMMITTEE REPORT 26 

 27 

MR. FISCHER:  The Budget/Personnel Committee was convened at 28 

9:35 precisely.  The agenda was approved with the following 29 

items added for discussion under Other Business, providing 30 

materials to council members and new staff. 31 

 32 

The minutes of the Budget/Personnel Committee held in Galveston 33 

on April 12 were approved as written.  Ms. Readinger gave an 34 

overview of the various types of council funding for CY2010.  35 

She referred to Tab K-3, the Year-to-Date Budget Update, for the 36 

council’s 2010 administrative award. 37 

 38 

Ms. Williams asked for an update of the no-cost extension funds.  39 

Cathy explained that most of the no-cost extension funds have 40 

been liquidated and a status of the funding can be sent to 41 

council members via email.  The no-cost extension expires on 42 

December 31 of this year.  Ms. Williams requested that the 43 

council make a request to obtain a second extension, in the 44 

event all the funds are not spent.   45 

 46 

Cathy reviewed the items in Tab K-3.  Ms. Williams felt the line 47 

item categories such as Overtime Pay for the 1st, 2nd, and 3rd 48 
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quarter budget statements did not add up.  Ms. Readinger 1 

responded that it was due to an accrual system of accounting 2 

versus a cash accounting system.  She advised the committee that 3 

she would investigate the difference and report her findings to 4 

the council during full session.  Is that something you want to 5 

do right now and we’ll interrupt the committee report? 6 

 7 

MS. CATHY READINGER:  Attached to your committee report, you 8 

should have a Tab K-3 revised spreadsheet.  I kind of modified 9 

the budget statement to give you a 1st and 2nd quarter review, 10 

since the first review you had was for three months, and the 11 

response to Kay’s question about the quarterly budget statements 12 

not, quote, adding up was in fact due to our accrual accounting 13 

system. 14 

 15 

When we develop our monthly accruals, we also include amounts 16 

for items that have been obligated in a certain timeframe but 17 

have not been paid out as cash and so those unliquidated 18 

obligations are paid out in subsequent months and so you can’t 19 

add all three budget statements together, because they include 20 

unpaid items for each period.  That’s the one answer to that 21 

question. 22 

 23 

I did talk to our financial assistant and she did indicate for 24 

the June budget statement that she inadvertently only included 25 

the month of June and the current quarter numbers, but the 26 

bottom line is when you look at the budget statement for the 27 

period ending September 30, that is accurate. 28 

 29 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Cathy.  Any questions?  If not, I’ll 30 

move on with the committee report.  Cathy also continued to 31 

review Tab K-3 and she related to the committee that the travel 32 

category has a surplus mainly due to a lack of full attendance 33 

at meetings.  The AP and SSC meeting attendance averages 34 

approximately 70 percent.   35 

 36 

The contractual services cost category is lower than the normal 37 

balance remaining because of costs related to IT service needs, 38 

due to the replacement of the council’s file and email server.  39 

She noted that surplus funding in the printing costs category is 40 

a result of newsletter recipients converting to electronic 41 

subscriptions. 42 

 43 

Ms. Williams asked if staff was supplied with cell phones.  Ms. 44 

Readinger responded that staff has the option of having a 45 

council-supplied cell phone or an allowance of $50 per month for 46 

the business use of his or her personal cell phone.  Ms. 47 

Williams requested that staff explore the option of providing a 48 
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stipend to each council member that could go towards a cell 1 

phone so that stakeholders can contact council members on a cell 2 

phone versus a home phone. 3 

 4 

She also requested staff explore the purchase of air cards for 5 

council members.  Mr. Gill expressed concern to committing to a 6 

continuing cost that creates long-term financial obligation.  7 

Mr. Perret asked if the council could legally make these types 8 

of purchases for members. 9 

 10 

Dr. Crabtree commented that he would discourage the council from 11 

purchasing cell phones, air cards, laptops, or any similar 12 

items, since council member positions are not full-time 13 

positions.  He commented that none of the other Southeast 14 

councils offer such purchases. 15 

 16 

Mr. Grimes responded that this issue is a Financial Assistance 17 

Law Division question.  Ms. Williams commented that her intent 18 

is not to request the council to purchase a cell phone.  She is 19 

asking for a stipend to help pay for a cell phone so that 20 

council members could keep in touch with members of industry and 21 

possibly an air card since paper copies of briefing material are 22 

no longer provided. 23 

 24 

Mr. Grimes expressed concern in having to police the use of an 25 

air card or cell phone.  He indicated he will investigate the 26 

issue to determine whether this is an option.  Dr. Crabtree felt 27 

archiving briefing materials on a CD will solve the briefing 28 

material problem expressed by Ms. Williams.  Additionally, he 29 

did not feel that there was an issue with council members not 30 

being available to the fishermen.   31 

 32 

Dr. Bortone advised the committee that Ms. Ava Lassetter was 33 

hired as the council’s anthropologist and she will be working 34 

with NOAA personnel on the social impacts of the oil spill.  He 35 

also announced that Dr. Carrie Simmons and her husband Lane had 36 

a baby boy last week and is named Gavin Robert and a picture was 37 

circulated via email. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Fischer. 40 

 41 

MR. GILL:  I would like to clarify that we’re at the point that 42 

staff understands that they’re not taking any action relative to 43 

this stipend, although Mr. Grimes has an action item that he 44 

agreed to take on.  At this point, it’s a no action for staff 45 

and there is an action for Mr. Grimes, as per Mr. Grimes in 46 

committee.  Did you answer that? 47 

 48 
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MR. GRIMES:  I have dutifully pursued my obligations and I’ve 1 

checked with Department of Commerce and you should probably 2 

enjoy this, because I got an answer to a slightly different 3 

question than I asked, but the response was that you can provide 4 

-- The use of grant funds can be used to provide reimbursement 5 

for let’s say cell phone or air card or whatever that you have 6 

that you used for council purposes.  That’s a little different 7 

than the stipend.  There’s the advance payment versus the 8 

reimbursement issue there. 9 

 10 

Nonetheless, you can provide the reimbursement, but they did 11 

note that you have the same inquiry that I raised that it’s for 12 

business purposes and you would need some documentation and that 13 

opens the door a little bit to having to police what was 14 

actually -- What services you’re actually paying for or 15 

reimbursing for. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Ms. Williams, did you have a comment? 18 

 19 

MS. WILLIAMS:  A comment and a motion.  The comment was the air 20 

cards came from the frustration of trying to stay on the 21 

internet when we’re at the hotels.  That’s where the air cards 22 

come from, when Myron and I was talking. 23 

 24 

The stipends had to do also with Myron felt that it would be 25 

easier that way than actually having the council staff go out 26 

and purchase the air cards and plus, he has people contacting 27 

him and he thought that would be a good thing as far as -- 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Ms. Williams, wouldn’t this be more appropriate 30 

after you make the motion and then we can discuss it? 31 

 32 

MS. WILLIAMS:  This has nothing to do with the motion I’m going 33 

to make, but I just wanted to comment because of the language 34 

that we just read about what we were requesting and why we were 35 

actually requesting it.  Later, at the end, I think a lot of the 36 

issues that we talked about is going to be taken care of. 37 

 38 

Now, for the motion.  Since we do not actually come back and 39 

have a council meeting where we will make motions until 40 

February, I would like to make a motion, because I have checked 41 

with Cathy and we have the funds to give all of our employees a 42 

$500 annual bonus for this year.  That’s my motion, is to give 43 

each staff member $500 as an end-of-the-year bonus, period. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second to that motion?  The motion 46 

dies for lack of a second.  I think that’s something that a 47 

recommendation should come from the ED, but in any case, the 48 
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motion dies for lack of a second. 1 

 2 

MR. FISCHER:  I don’t think I need a motion and this is probably 3 

just a request.  I am the person that has the difficulty 4 

downloading.   5 

 6 

My state computer is totally blocked from many sites.  It blocks 7 

a lot of the council sites and I can now get on the council 8 

site, but I cannot get to the FTP site and for me to download 9 

the information -- I had to use three different computers and 10 

swap data around. 11 

 12 

I would really request a flash drive or stick or whatever you 13 

want to call it, jump drive, some time in advance.  Now, I am 14 

getting a new computer and whenever this happens, maybe all this 15 

will be taken care of. 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Let me address that.  We’re going 18 

to go ahead and supply you with whatever format you need.  We’re 19 

obviously in a transition and trying to go completely digital 20 

and just to reemphasize the difference, I used the word 21 

“astronomical” last time for the amount of paper, but our paper 22 

bill dropped from $5,000 to $500 per year, just as an example of 23 

this.  In this transitional period to the twenty-first century, 24 

we will send you whatever format you need. 25 

 26 

MR. PERRET:  Being the dinosaur, I just want all of you, in case 27 

you haven’t recognized, all the committee reports are given by 28 

hard copy and so there’s an advantage to some paper, of course. 29 

 30 

MR. GILL:  I would note, Dr. Bortone, that the number that you 31 

quoted was just for the paper costs and doesn’t take into 32 

account the bigger costs of staff time to handle, process, copy, 33 

collate, whatever.  The paper costs is probably a drop in the 34 

bucket compared to the true total cost. 35 

 36 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Perret, I just want to remind you that we have 37 

hired an anthropologist that can study the effects of no paper 38 

on a dinosaur like you and so I think we can handle that 39 

problem. 40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  It’s not just the staff time to do 42 

that, but it’s the mailing costs as well that are considerable 43 

and so there’s a lot of savings all down the road, but we’ll 44 

move in that direction, with your consent. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That takes care of Budget/Personnel and next is 47 

Spiny Lobster and Mr. Teehan. 48 
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 1 

SPINY LOBSTER/STONE CRAB COMMITTEE REPORT 2 

 3 

MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Chairman, if you don’t mind, I will read this 4 

electronic version of the Spiny Lobster Report and what I will 5 

do, in the interest of time, is just hit on the highlights that 6 

have motions involved. 7 

 8 

The Stone Crab/Spiny Lobster Committee was convened and the 9 

agenda was approved as written.  The members present were 10 

myself; Bob Gill, Vice Chair; Ed Sapp; Larry Simpson; and Corky 11 

Perret. 12 

 13 

Ms. Gerhart concurrently reviewed a report on the South Atlantic 14 

Fishery Management Council actions and Joint Amendment 10 to the 15 

Spiny Lobster Amendment.  This report contained recommendations 16 

on eleven items.  17 

 18 

The committee discussed Action 1 concerning Spanish lobster, 19 

Spanish slipper lobster, and ridged slipper lobster.  This 20 

committee considered several management alternatives and 21 

selected Management Alternative 2 as the preferred and that was 22 

to set annual catch limits for scyllarides aequinoctialis and 23 

scyllarides nodifer and before I go into a motion on that, I 24 

would like to just flesh out that a little bit more. 25 

 26 

When we included Spanish lobster and slipper lobster, the two 27 

species I just mentioned, we will then need to do a full suite 28 

of actions for MSY, OY, MSST, MFMT, OFL, and ABC, yada, yada, 29 

yada.  The only landings data that we have for these two species 30 

are by the family scyllarides.  They’re not broken out into the 31 

two species. 32 

 33 

There is little to no recreational landings information on these 34 

two species.  They’re not covered directly in the Florida spiny 35 

lobster recreational survey that’s sent out every year and so we 36 

have very little information on that.  Aequinoctialis is 37 

generally not a targeted species to begin with.  Nodifer is 38 

really the only one and so we’re really putting ourselves and 39 

staff in a situation where they may not be able to achieve 40 

getting these MSY and so forth together if we move forward with 41 

the amendment that the committee moved out. 42 

 43 

Having said all that, the committee recommends, and I so move, 44 

the preferred alternative in Action 1 be Alternative 2, which is 45 

to set the annual catch limits and accountability measures for 46 

those two species. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 1 

discussion? 2 

 3 

MR. SAPP:  Mr. Chairman, I would like to make a substitute 4 

motion.  The substitute motion is that the preferred alternative 5 

in Action 1 be Alternative 4, Options c and d. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second? 8 

 9 

MR. GILL:  Second. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Discussion?   12 

 13 

MR. GILL:  I would note that this is just for those two species 14 

and there are other preferreds on smoothtail spiny and spotted 15 

spiny lobsters in Alternative 3 that remain and so this motion 16 

doesn’t obviate the other two species.  It’s only related to the 17 

slipper lobsters. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Mr. Teehan, are you comfortable with this? 20 

 21 

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes, sir, I am. 22 

 23 

MR. GRIMES:  Can you give us just a second?  Without the 24 

document in front of us, it’s kind of hard to know exactly what 25 

we’re choosing and so give me just a second to pull this up. 26 

 27 

MR. SAPP:  The document is I-3(b), for anybody that wants to 28 

pull it up. 29 

 30 

MR. TEEHAN:  It’s Alternative 4, Shep, and it’s Options c and d 31 

and it states to remove species from the Joint Spiny Lobster FMP 32 

and it’s the two species of slipper lobster that are mentioned 33 

in the genus scyllarides. 34 

 35 

MR. GRIMES:  Might I ask what the rationale for removing a 36 

species that you just said was targeted in the recreational 37 

fishery might be? 38 

 39 

MR. TEEHAN:  I thought I laid that out when I explained it 40 

before we went into the motion.  There is a complete lack of 41 

data on recreational catch and very limited data on commercial 42 

catch and they are not broken out by the two species.  They are 43 

lumped in together as a slipper lobster scyllarides.  All 44 

species are lumped in the trip ticket system in Florida together 45 

and so there’s very little data, if no data at all, in order to 46 

be able to calculate MSY, OY, and those sorts of things. 47 

 48 
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MR. GRIMES:  I understand that and those arguments all relate to 1 

the complexities associated with establishing these, which are 2 

certainly not unique to these species nor just lobster.  We have 3 

data-poor species throughout our plans, but if you’re going to 4 

remove it from the FMP, then the rationale needs to go to the 5 

lack of need for conservation and management and not the 6 

difficulty associated with establishing management parameters. 7 

 8 

Everything you just said seems to me to argue points related to 9 

the difficulty in establishing these parameters.  You started 10 

out by saying that only one of them was actually targeted. 11 

 12 

MR. TEEHAN:  That’s true and the combined landings for 13 

scyllarides are only 6,000 pounds.  It’s a minimal commercial 14 

landing to begin with that’s reported and we cannot break that 15 

out into whether it’s nodifer or not.  I don’t know what else I 16 

can say, Shep. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Roy, did you have a comment?  No?  19 

 20 

MR. HENDRIX:  It’s a bycatch isn’t it, Bill? 21 

 22 

MR. TEEHAN:  Correct.  It doesn’t go into traps. 23 

 24 

MR. HENDRIX:  None of them are targeted, even in the shrimp 25 

fishery. 26 

 27 

MR. TEEHAN:  It’s a bycatch in shrimp trawls, generally.  It 28 

does not go into traps like spiny lobster and with the 29 

introduction of hard TEDs into the shrimp fishery, that has even 30 

reduced the poundage of landings for nodifer. 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  Bill, is most of this off of Florida or is it 33 

other places or do you know? 34 

 35 

MR. TEEHAN:  I believe it’s a majority of a Florida fishery.  36 

I’ve just got landings broken down here by Gulf and Atlantic.  37 

Florida accounts for about 1,500 pounds of that 6,000 and so I 38 

imagine that it spills over into some other states also. 39 

 40 

DR. CRABTREE:  Do you have any regulations, the FWC, on them? 41 

 42 

MR. TEEHAN:  Only on prohibiting the harvest of egg-bearing 43 

females and in John Pennekamp Park, prohibiting the harvest in 44 

general of those species. 45 

 46 

MR. GRIMES:  Just one more point.  These two species, just for 47 

clarification, are ones that the South Atlantic Council has 48 
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recommended ecosystem classification for, correct? 1 

 2 

MR. TEEHAN:  That’s correct, but I believe there also was some 3 

discussion of the fact that the South Atlantic Council might be 4 

willing to withdraw these two species also, but I would have to 5 

defer that to Mr. Cupka. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do you want to address that, Dave? 8 

 9 

MR. CUPKA:  Currently, our preferred, I think, is to list all 10 

four of those as ecosystem species, for the reasons that I think 11 

Bill had pointed out.  At least that’s our current preferred.  12 

We could always reconsider that and change it, but right now we 13 

think they ought to be ecosystem component species, where they 14 

would still be in the unit, I guess, but we wouldn’t have to go 15 

through ACLs and all that. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Given that Mr. Teehan is comfortable with this 18 

amendment, are we ready to vote?  All in favor say aye; opposed.  19 

The motion carries. 20 

 21 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Action 2, the committee 22 

made no motion or had no action and so I’ll move on to Action 3, 23 

which is similar.  There was no action taken by the committee, 24 

which had to do with separate allocations by gear type. 25 

 26 

For Action 4, it was Set Acceptable Biological Catch Control 27 

Rule, Annual Catch Limits, and Annual Catch Targets for 28 

Caribbean Spiny Lobster.  The committee recommends, and I so 29 

move, that the options in Alternative 2 and Alternative 3 in 30 

Action 4.2 be added to Action 4.3, Alternative 2 and Alternative 31 

3.   32 

 33 

You would have to really go to the report to see what all that 34 

does, but essentially it adds the annual catch limits and annual 35 

catch targets to all of 4.2 and 4.3. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any further 38 

discussion?  Any objection?  I hear none and the motion carries. 39 

 40 

MR. TEEHAN:  Action 5 would be to develop accountability 41 

measures by sector.  The South Atlantic Council agreed with this 42 

council to remove recreational in-season AMs and no preferred 43 

was chosen by either council. 44 

 45 

Action 6 would develop or update a framework procedure and 46 

protocol for enhanced cooperative management for spiny lobster.  47 

The IPT recommended Alternative 2 and Alternative 4, Option 1.  48 



168 

 

This committee selected Alternative 2 as preferred.  The 1 

committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 6 that 2 

Alternative 2 be a preferred alternative and that is to update 3 

the current protocol for enhanced cooperative management. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion? 6 

 7 

MR. GILL:  I just wanted to note for the record that that 8 

doesn’t preclude making something in Alternative 4 a preferred, 9 

but we did not choose a preferred in Alternative 4.  We just did 10 

one and there might be more to come. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  Any further discussion?  13 

Any objection?  The motion passes. 14 

 15 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mr. Gill, for that clarification.  16 

Action 7 would modify regulations regarding possession and 17 

handling of short Caribbean spiny lobster as undersized 18 

attractants. 19 

 20 

This council previously selected the Preferred Alternative 4, 21 

which is to allow undersized spiny lobster not exceeding fifty 22 

per boat and one per trap aboard each boat if used exclusively 23 

for the luring, decoying, or otherwise attracting non-captive 24 

spiny lobsters into the trap.  Dr. Crabtree reminded the 25 

committee of issues concerning National Standard 9, which is to 26 

reduce bycatch whenever practicable.   27 

 28 

Moving on to Action 8, there was no action by the committee and 29 

this would modify the tailing requirements of the Caribbean 30 

spiny lobster.  Presently, there is a federal tailing permit 31 

that allows you to tail lobsters and land them that way and 32 

proceed through Florida waters, where tailing is not permitted, 33 

but if you have the permit, you’re still allowed to do it.  In 34 

Action 8, the committee took no action. 35 

 36 

Action 9 would limit spiny lobster fishing in certain areas of 37 

the EEZ off of Florida to address the Endangered Species Act, 38 

which deals with Staghorn and Elkhorn coral.  The South Atlantic 39 

Council directed the IPT to rewrite alternatives to address 40 

specific areas. 41 

 42 

Alternatives 3 and 4 will have options for small, medium, and 43 

large areas around each colony.  The committee will see these 44 

new alternatives at the February meeting. 45 

 46 

Action 10 requires gear marking on all spiny lobster traps in 47 

the EEZ off of Florida, so that they can be identifiable as 48 
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belonging to the spiny lobster fishery.  The South Atlantic 1 

Council directed the IPT to work with industry to develop more 2 

specific alternatives.  The committee will see these new 3 

alternatives at the February meeting.  Ms. Gerhart requested 4 

inclusion of the 2014 compliance deadline in each alternative 5 

and the committee gave that approval. 6 

 7 

Action 11 would allow the public to remove trap lines, buoys, or 8 

otherwise make unfishable any spiny lobster gear found in the 9 

EEZ off of Florida.  The South Atlantic Council selected 10 

Preferred Alternative 1.  This is the no action alternative that 11 

does not allow the public to remove any spiny lobster trap found 12 

in the EEZ off of Florida. 13 

 14 

However, the South Atlantic Council added Alternative 6 which is 15 

to delegate regulations to the Florida Fish and Wildlife 16 

Conservation Commission regarding removal of trap lines, buoys, 17 

or otherwise making traps unfishable. 18 

 19 

Mr. Teehan explained the Florida program and discussed how this 20 

program might work with this action.  The committee selected 21 

Alternative 6, which is the action that I just outlined for you, 22 

as the preferred.  Therefore, the committee recommends, and I so 23 

move, that the preferred alternative for Action 11 be 24 

Alternative 6, which is to delegate regulation to Florida FWC 25 

regarding removal of trap lines, buoys, or otherwise making 26 

unfishable any spiny lobster gear.  27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any further 29 

discussion?  Any objections?  We have one objection and the 30 

motion passes. 31 

 32 

MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Gill requested at the August 2010 council 33 

meeting the committee chairs from the Gulf and South Atlantic 34 

Councils meet to discuss preferred alternatives.  However, both 35 

councils will convene in Key West, Florida in June 2011.  This 36 

would allow the full committees to meet without incurring 37 

additional travel costs. 38 

 39 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to hold a joint meeting 40 

of the Spiny Lobster Committees at our council meeting in Key 41 

West on June 6 to 9, 2011.  This motion carried without 42 

opposition. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  45 

Any objection?  The motion passes. 46 

 47 

MR. TEEHAN:  As I warned at the committee level, don’t bring 48 
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your fishing rods or your boat to that particular hotel.  Mr. 1 

Teehan deferred selection of public hearing locations to confer 2 

with the South Atlantic prior to making a final decision. 3 

 4 

At this point, I can make a recommendation of Marathon, Florida 5 

as a public hearing location.  I’ve conferred with Bill Kelly 6 

from the industry and he believes that that location will be 7 

sufficient to cover the Key West and Key Largo area.  I don’t 8 

know if that has to be in the form of a motion or what, Mr. 9 

Chairman. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I don’t think so.  We left it open to you. 12 

 13 

MR. TEEHAN:  Moving on, Dr. Froeschke reported on analysis to 14 

repeal the Stone Crab Fishery Management Plan, Tab G, Number 3.  15 

The committee briefly discussed this topic.  However, they 16 

agreed this topic has previously been addressed by the 17 

Sustainable Fisheries Committee and deferred action to this 18 

committee.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Teehan.  Any further comments on 21 

the Spiny Lobster Committee?  Hearing none, that moves us to Law 22 

Enforcement and Mr. Pearce. 23 

 24 

LAW ENFORCEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 25 

 26 

MR. PEARCE:  The Law Enforcement Committee agenda was adopted as 27 

written.  The minutes of the October 27, 2008 meeting in Mobile, 28 

Alabama were approved as written.  Also, the minutes of the LEAP 29 

and LEC meetings on March 9, 2010 in Orange Beach, Alabama were 30 

approved as written. 31 

 32 

Review and Approval of the 2011-2012 Operations Plan, Mr. 33 

VanderKooy reviewed the Operations Plan, particularly with 34 

regard to the new and deleted sections.  With regard to the 35 

Operations Plan, the committee and advisory panels had a general 36 

discussion of the interactions between law enforcement and 37 

management.   38 

 39 

The discussion focused on the need for better communication 40 

between enforcement and management and the increase in 41 

enforcement responsibilities, particularly with regard to the 42 

Deepwater Horizon oil spill and the potential for other such 43 

calamities, such as hurricanes, floods, et cetera. 44 

 45 

Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 46 

that at the February or April council meeting to schedule a 47 

round-table workshop to include council members and members of 48 
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the Law Enforcement Advisory Panel.   1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any further 3 

discussion?  Any objections?  The motion passes. 4 

 5 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. VanderKooy then continued to review the 6 

modifications to the Operations Plan.  Under Section 4.1, the 7 

committee recommends, and I so move, to modify the language to 8 

read, “Identify positive and negative impacts of current and 9 

proposed regulations and management strategies to living marine 10 

resources.” 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  13 

Objections?  Seeing none, the motion passes. 14 

 15 

MR. PEARCE:  Under Goal #5, the committee recommended that there 16 

be modifications to address seafood safety of exports.  17 

Following additional discussion, the committee recommends, and I 18 

so move, to approve the 2011-2012 Operations Plan as modified 19 

and giving staff editorial license to clean up the document for 20 

distribution to the appropriate agencies and the public. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  23 

Objections?  The motion passes. 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  The committee further discussed the need to improve 26 

and expand the scope of Joint Enforcement Agreements and 27 

following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 28 

to request that the council approve writing a letter to Dr. 29 

Lubchenco in support of the cooperative program between JEA and 30 

the state fisheries’ law enforcement agencies. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The final committee motion and any discussion?  33 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 34 

 35 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Pearce.  I believe that takes 38 

care of all the committee reports and so that moves us on to 39 

Other Business.  The first is a report from the South Atlantic 40 

Council meeting.  I’m listed, but I don’t know nearly as much as 41 

Mr. Cupka and so he’s agreed to give the report. 42 

 43 

OTHER BUSINESS 44 

REPORT FROM SOUTH ATLANTIC FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCIL MEETING 45 

 46 

MR. CUPKA:  I don’t remember agreeing to that, but I’m willing 47 

to do that.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Our September meeting was 48 
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a busy meeting, as usual.  I think we passed something like 142 1 

motions.  A good many of those pertained to snapper grouper 2 

issues. 3 

 4 

We’re currently working on our snapper grouper plan and spending 5 

a lot of time on that.  We’re currently working on seven 6 

amendments, two regulatory amendments, plus the ACL 7 

Comprehensive Amendment, which includes snapper grouper actions 8 

as well as actions on dolphin, wahoo, sargassum, and golden 9 

crab. 10 

 11 

Earlier this week, NOAA Fisheries approved Amendment 17A, which 12 

pertains to red snapper.  This would continue the moratorium 13 

that we have in place on red snapper fishing and also 14 

established a large closed area off of Florida where bottom 15 

fishing for all snapper grouper species would be prohibited. 16 

 17 

We recently had a new red snapper assessment and that was done 18 

through SEDAR-24 and the results of this continue to show that 19 

red snapper in our area are not only overfished, but undergoing 20 

overfishing. 21 

 22 

We’re going to review that.  Our SSC will review that assessment 23 

during their meeting next month, in November, and then it will 24 

come before our council in December to see if we want to take 25 

any action based on that amendment.  We had planned to do a 26 

regulatory amendment and if the outcome of the new assessment 27 

allows us to shrink that closed area, then we would do that 28 

through a Regulatory Amendment 10 that we’re currently working 29 

on. 30 

 31 

Our Ecosystem-Based Management Committee is working on a number 32 

of issues, including octocoral actions, which you all heard 33 

about earlier this week, and the possibility of designating 34 

sargassum as an ecosystem component species under another FMP, 35 

for example maybe under our Dolphin and Wahoo FMP, and/or 36 

withdrawing our Sargassum FMP. 37 

 38 

We continue to work on mackerel and the spiny lobster amendments 39 

and you heard about those earlier this week and so I won’t go 40 

over those again. 41 

 42 

We did pass a motion to implement a September 17, 2010 control 43 

date for snapper grouper and also our king and Spanish mackerel 44 

fisheries and we have sent a letter to this effect to the 45 

regional office, requesting that control date be established. 46 

 47 

We also hosted the National SSC Workshop in Charleston here 48 
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recently and the only other thing I would bring to your 1 

attention, and we had some discussion on this earlier, but 2 

Wednesday, we received an email from NOAA Fisheries Statistics 3 

Division about a recreational data time in this workshop that 4 

they plan on holding in January or February of 2011. 5 

 6 

The primary objective of the workshop is to identify species 7 

priorities/data timeliness issues and to evaluate tradeoffs 8 

associated with alternative data collection systems.  They are 9 

beginning to look at some of these issues that we’ve been 10 

talking about for quite some time related to timeliness and 11 

recreational data. 12 

 13 

It’s my understanding that the workshop is for the southeast 14 

region and so I’m assuming that you all will be getting some 15 

kind of communication on it and given an opportunity to 16 

participate the same as our council did.  I think with that, Mr. 17 

Chairman, I’ll conclude my report. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Cupka.  Next on the agenda is 20 

HMS Species Meeting and Ed. 21 

 22 

REPORT FROM THE HIGHLY MIGRATORY SPECIES (HMS) MEETING 23 

 24 

MR. SAPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’ve got about a ten-minute 25 

report that I’m prepared to give you here that gives you some of 26 

the details of the bluefin and the swordfish fisheries, but I 27 

think I’ve already worn out my welcome here today and so anybody 28 

that’s interested, I’ll refer you to Tabs O-1 and O-2, which are 29 

my written reports from the meetings, but there are a couple of 30 

real quick things that I want to touch on. 31 

 32 

First off, Corky was busting my chops about going to a two-week-33 

long meeting in Europe or someplace and I’m sure Corky knows the 34 

answer, but for him and for anybody else that’s interested, the 35 

ICCAT is represented at the advisory committee that I serve on 36 

by five different councils. 37 

 38 

One of those councils goes along with the delegation to the 39 

international meeting and so they’re done on a rotating basis.  40 

Kay went a year ago to Monaco or it might have been two years 41 

ago and so it will be three years or four years before our 42 

rotation comes up again and I can assure you that -- First off, 43 

I am not our -- I am not the assigned person to ICCAT.  The 44 

chair is and I am the proxy. 45 

 46 

I will make sure that when the chair gets appointed the year 47 

that we’ve got the responsibility to go that it’s somebody that 48 
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agrees that they want to take off on a foreign trip that’s going 1 

to last for two weeks, because I have no interest at all in 2 

doing it. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  This particular one is in Paris, I understand, 5 

Ed. 6 

 7 

MR. SAPP:  Yes, there’s on this November in Paris and if I’m not 8 

mistaken, somebody from the Mid-Atlantic Council is going to be 9 

going.  We’ll fall back into rotation at some point, but I was 10 

retired until I took this five-week assignment on this council 11 

and I don’t care to go on a two-week long meeting and thank you. 12 

 13 

The other thing that I do want to mention is that when I first 14 

got appointed to this, and I don’t remember volunteering to go 15 

to ICCAT and to HMS.  I think I was assigned because I expressed 16 

some interest in HMS issues that dealt with the recreational 17 

shark fishery and I was actually able to be engaged in the 18 

process because I requested from the council and got some input 19 

from them. 20 

 21 

We provided a letter and I could actually go be part of the 22 

process.  Since then, I’ve pretty much been a wallflower at 23 

these events.  I feel like it’s not my position to represent my 24 

own point of view, but rather what the wishes of the council are 25 

and frankly, I’ve gotten very little input from the council on 26 

any of the issues, in spite of everybody having the opportunity 27 

to review the reports that I do. 28 

 29 

With that in mind, what I’ve asked of Steve is that I be allowed 30 

to make Fisheries 101 presentations, one for ICCAT and one for 31 

HMS, at some time in the future and Steve says we’ve got things 32 

booked up for the next year or so, but I would like to have that 33 

opportunity so that I can hopefully engage the council a little 34 

bit more on some of those things. 35 

 36 

Additionally, I really did want to go a little bit more into the 37 

swordfish and bluefin tuna issues a little bit.  I don’t know 38 

that there’s anything we can offer up solutions to, but I would 39 

at least like for the council members to understand what those 40 

issues are and some of the complexities involved. 41 

 42 

What I would ask is that at some of the meetings in the future 43 

when I don’t need to make a report specifically on the meetings 44 

that I’ve attended that I have a little bit of time where I can 45 

kind of flesh out some of these issues and make the council 46 

members aware of them.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report 47 

and I’ll be glad to field any questions. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I wholeheartedly agree with that request and I 2 

think we’ll do it as soon as staff can identify the appropriate 3 

time.  I personally would be very interested, especially on 4 

those two species, to get a status update.  I think that 5 

concludes the agenda except for Other Business and so Dr. 6 

Bortone. 7 

 8 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Some of the other items that were 9 

identified, Corky wanted to speak about allocation. 10 

 11 

ALLOCATION ISSUES 12 

 13 

MR. PERRET:  This is something I’ve never done before.  I’m 14 

going to recommend that we pick up for the expenses for an 15 

attorney to come to our February meeting in Biloxi.  Anyway, two 16 

or three months ago, Ms. Morris, Dr. McIlwain, Mr. Gill and I 17 

had the opportunity to listen to this attorney by the name of 18 

Barton Buzz Thompson from Stanford University discuss allocation 19 

and the history of allocation and processes that were used with 20 

timber and mineral rights and grazing and so on and so forth and 21 

then, of course, fishing or fish. 22 

 23 

Bob and I got together after and we both thought it was a really 24 

good presentation.  We’re all dealing with allocation and I 25 

think whatever we can learn to help us when we have to make 26 

decisions on that subject, I think this gentleman, if his 27 

schedule allows him to come, it would be beneficial to all of 28 

us.  Do I need a motion to pick up his -- He indicated if we 29 

picked up his travel tab and if it fit in his schedule, he would 30 

be able to come. 31 

 32 

Mr. Gill and I, what we had in mind, is he makes a presentation 33 

to the entire council and hopefully be available for the Q&A 34 

session at night and so maybe we get double bang for our travel 35 

buck.  With that, I move we pick up the travel expenses for Mr. 36 

Thompson to attend our February meeting and give us a 37 

presentation on allocation issues. 38 

 39 

MR. GILL:  Second. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s been moved and seconded. 42 

 43 

MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Perret, we have a perfectly good lawyer sitting 44 

right at the end of the table over there and what’s wrong with 45 

him? 46 

 47 

MR. PERRET:  There’s two lawyers at the table, he and I.  The 48 
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third one, he’ll give another opinion.  I think it would be 1 

beneficial, seriously, to all of us. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ve got a motion on the floor.  Any further 4 

discussion?  All in favor signify by saying aye; opposed.  The 5 

motion passes.  Other new business, Dr. Bortone? 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  The second item is from Mr. Gill 8 

and it involves permits. 9 

 10 

PERMIT DISCUSSION 11 

 12 

MR. GILL:  An issue was brought to our attention of a permit 13 

expiration due to unforeseen and difficult circumstances this 14 

summer and I would like to defer that discussion to Ed.  The 15 

individual, Mark Hubbard, has a charter service in Florida and 16 

he’s contacted, I think, all the Florida delegation, if I’m not 17 

mistaken, by email and by phone and, Ed, if you would discuss 18 

the issue. 19 

 20 

MR. SAPP:  I really can’t add a whole lot to it.  I got the same 21 

story that Bob did and each of the Florida council members got 22 

the same call.   23 

 24 

He evidently before he called us had some communication with Dr. 25 

Crabtree to see if he could get any relief through the agency 26 

that way and I guess his understanding of his conversation with 27 

Dr. Crabtree suggested that perhaps the council could come in 28 

and help solve his problem.  I don’t know that there’s any 29 

solution possible and I’ll defer to Dr. Crabtree to maybe 30 

address it and see if there’s anything at all we can do. 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  The issue is I believe he had two permits that 33 

expired and he did not renew them within the one-year grace 34 

period that you have to renew the permits and he had lots of 35 

reasons related to I think some health issues with family and a 36 

lot of economic issues and things that were there, but 37 

essentially, he just neglected to renew his permits within the 38 

period that they have. 39 

 40 

I think what you have to bear in mind is that anything you do 41 

here, you’ve got to make sure you treat everyone the same and 42 

we’ve had this happen to a lot of folks, but essentially, I 43 

think the only way you could deal with it would be to amend the 44 

plan somehow to allow people whose permits were lost in this way 45 

to reapply somehow. 46 

 47 

MR. GILL:  There is some consideration as to whether it’s 48 
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related to the Deepwater Horizon incident and you looked, I 1 

believe, to see whether there had been a rise this year as a 2 

result, at least in timeliness, and would you share that 3 

information? 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  I did take a look at the monthly number of 6 

permits that are lost because they’re not renewed and I have not 7 

seen a big upward tick of that during the months of Deepwater 8 

Horizon, I think probably because you have a year to renew them, 9 

but I haven’t seen any rise in those as related to the spill, 10 

but that’s certainly not to say that some of those permits 11 

weren’t somehow related. 12 

 13 

DR. ABELE:  I had the same knowledge as everyone else, just a 14 

phone call and then an email, but I was under the impression 15 

from a comment that someone in the audience made that it’s a 16 

pretty big operation down there.  Is that the case? 17 

 18 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think these were headboat permits with 19 

substantial vessel capacity and there are a limited number of 20 

those high-passenger capacity headboat permits around and so 21 

it’s much more difficult for Mr. Hubbard to buy a new permit, 22 

because there aren’t many to buy one. 23 

 24 

One way I guess that you could come at this would be to 25 

potentially allow him to buy some lower capacity permits and 26 

somehow stack them to get to the capacity he needs on the 27 

headboat and it would certainly be easier to find lower capacity 28 

permits, but it would be costly and you couldn’t just do this to 29 

allow Mr. Hubbard.  If you made a provision to allow that kind 30 

of stacking though, you would basically allow anyone who wanted 31 

to do that to do it and I don’t know what the ramifications of 32 

that would be. 33 

 34 

MR. GILL:  To Larry’s point, my understanding is the operation 35 

is a seventy-five or eighty-year multigenerational operation and 36 

Mr. Hubbard did tell me that he had searched diligently to see 37 

if there were some permits he could buy and he couldn’t find 38 

anything and so he had no options in that venue. 39 

 40 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  I spoke with him also and he said that he is 41 

running his business without the permits right now, which is 42 

what really bothers me, and if you do open this up, you would 43 

have to open it up for everyone and I just don’t think everyone 44 

deserves that chance. 45 

 46 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just add that if he has been running the 47 

business, he has been running it illegally for a year, if his 48 
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permits have been expired that long.  I don’t know that he has, 1 

but it goes to what Mr. McKnight said. 2 

 3 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m assuming that he means he’s fishing in state 4 

waters.  I don’t know, but he could legally fish in state 5 

waters, which are nine miles where he is. 6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  What I didn’t understand is if you have a year to 8 

renew your permits, the Deep Horizon didn’t take place a year 9 

ago and so I don’t understand why he didn’t go ahead and renew 10 

his permit, but I also know that there have been some commercial 11 

vessels that lost their permits because they didn’t renew and 12 

they were told sorry, but you had a year.   13 

 14 

I just think if we make an exception for one and if we want to 15 

do that, that’s perfectly okay, but you’re going to have to do 16 

it for everybody and it’s going to open it up for everybody. 17 

 18 

DR. ABELE:  Can I ask one last question?  Is there a database 19 

where we could see -- I’m just curious about how many permits 20 

are lost each year as a result of failure to renew.  Am I right 21 

that there’s about 1,200 right now total permits? 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think that’s close with charterboats, but there 24 

are a lot of different permits and all of them, with only 25 

limited exceptions, have the one-year period to renew and there 26 

are some permits on all of them that are lost monthly. 27 

 28 

I did, in fact, have a spreadsheet to look at to see if any of 29 

them have had an uptick due to Deepwater Horizon and that listed 30 

all of the permits we issue and how many had been lost and so if 31 

the council wanted to see something like that, if Dr. Bortone 32 

requested it, we could provide something like that. 33 

 34 

I’ve thought about this.  It is a harsh outcome for someone who 35 

simply forgets to do something, but to figure out how to change 36 

that is not that easy.  We don’t want to have permits just 37 

laying out there expired for years and years that could be 38 

renewed.  You would never really know what you have there. 39 

 40 

If one year is not enough, what do you do?  Then give them an 41 

extra few months?  Then when they miss that, you’re right back 42 

where you were and so it’s not that easy.   43 

 44 

If we could find some way that when the one year is up that 45 

they’re fined or something, but that doesn’t seem very workable 46 

either and so it’s hard to come up with an alternative and the 47 

idea has always been one year.  If you had health issues or you 48 
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had financial issues, you still ought to be able to renew your 1 

permit within that one-year period, but this happened. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  A question and then I’ll recognize Bill.  Does 4 

the agency send any kind of reminders or -- 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  My understanding is that there was an application 7 

to renew his permit that was sent to him and I can confirm that 8 

if you wanted to see copies of the letters that were sent.  If 9 

Dr. Bortone asks for those, I could provide them to him and he 10 

could send them to all of you. 11 

 12 

We are aware of the problem and I have asked my permits folks to 13 

really try to engage with people to make sure they don’t miss 14 

them, but what happens is even though the regulations require 15 

that people keep their addresses updated, we have people that we 16 

lose touch with.  We normally send a reapplication out to people 17 

and I believe in the case of these permits that that was done. 18 

 19 

MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Hubbard called me too and, Roy, I’m certainly -20 

- We have permit problems in Florida also and I’m certainly 21 

understanding of what you’re saying about leaving permits lying 22 

out there for years at a time unresolved. 23 

 24 

Would it be possible, if the council wanted to move in this 25 

direction and covering the universe of permits, to confine that 26 

to a period of time that we would consider the whatever 27 

definition of the Deepwater Horizon disaster would be and look 28 

at permits that were lost during that period and that period 29 

only? 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  As I said, we could provide you a list of how 32 

many permits on a monthly basis were lost and then you can 33 

compare that to when Deepwater Horizon was an issue, but just my 34 

cursory look at it, I didn’t see any trend that was apparent. 35 

 36 

MR. TEEHAN:  Would we need to make a motion to Steve to request 37 

that information or is it just kind of understood that maybe we 38 

would like to see that? 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I don’t think that would require a motion. 41 

 42 

MR. PERRET:  I don’t envy the position Roy and his agency is in.  43 

I served on appeal boards on two occasions and it’s something I 44 

never want to do again.  You have people come up to you and you 45 

think you can imagine every problem that’s possible and there’s 46 

always exceptions. 47 

 48 
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This gentleman, I would love to help him, but if we help him, 1 

there will be others and what’s the difference between a manmade 2 

disaster versus a natural disaster?  We’ve had storms and we’ve 3 

had floods and we’ve had all sorts of things, but if we open it 4 

up, we’re going to have a lot more than this one individual to 5 

consider. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion? 8 

 9 

MR. BOYD:  Just a quick question.  This particular situation and 10 

in the process of renewal, can someone renew for you in your 11 

name or do you have to do it in person yourself? 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s all done through mail and I think the 14 

responsible party has to sign the application and they have to 15 

send a check in, but it doesn’t require any personal visit to 16 

the office or anything like that. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  If there’s no further discussion, I think we’re 19 

just going to have to leave it at that.  We’ll get the 20 

information that Bill requested and see if there’s anything we 21 

can do based on permits lost during the Horizon episode.  Dr. 22 

Bortone, do we have one or two more? 23 

 24 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  We have several more.  Ms. Williams 25 

on procedures. 26 

 27 

DISCUSSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURES 28 

 29 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Under procedures, I’ve had a lot of comments from 30 

people that view us online and also the public, they don’t 31 

always understand what we’re doing when we do our motions and it 32 

wasn’t just for Administrative Policy, but it was actually for 33 

all of the motions that we make. 34 

 35 

Trying to refer to what’s on the board to what’s on the disk, it 36 

tends to get quite complicated and so if there’s some way, and 37 

there may be exceptions to where we can’t always do it, but if 38 

there’s some way that we could put the entire motion on the 39 

board, as we have in the past, rather than referring to just the 40 

tab or the page or something like that, it would be quite 41 

helpful. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Dr. Bortone, another new business item? 44 

 45 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Johnny Greene on snapper season. 46 

 47 

MR. GREENE:  We’ve already done that. 48 
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 1 

REPORT ON SSC ATTENDANCE 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I just have a few reports that I 4 

was asked for last time.  I sent out a request for information 5 

about SSC attendance and I’ve gotten a few responses back.  6 

Those aren’t totally compiled. 7 

 8 

SSC attendance continues to stay low and often we don’t meet a 9 

quorum, as we found out isn’t really defined, but what we think 10 

it is, it hasn’t been met.  I’m still pursuing that and I’m 11 

going to meet with the SSC soon and discuss this further and 12 

come back to you with some suggestions of how we might improve 13 

that attendance.  The next item is a liaison.  We approached the 14 

Caribbean. 15 

 16 

MR. SIMPSON:  Could you ask some of those guys what we could do 17 

to respond to whenever you send them a letter, like for 18 

attendance to a SEDAR?  There were some just non-respondents and 19 

include that into the discussion, would you? 20 

 21 

REPORT ON LIAISON WITH CARIBBEAN FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCIL 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Yes, we do and actually, we follow 24 

up when they’re requested, but that is an issue.  The next issue 25 

is a liaison we requested of the Caribbean Fishery Management 26 

Council.  They turned down our request to form that liaison.  27 

However, I believe they’re going to take it up at their next 28 

meeting and we will see about that, in I think February. 29 

 30 

MR. TEEHAN:  Steve, why do you think they turned down our 31 

request? 32 

 33 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Bob Gill knows the answer to that.  34 

They had a variety of excuses and they were all very sorry that 35 

it didn’t happen.  I don’t think they fully understood what we 36 

were really asking for, but they’re going to bring it back again 37 

and we’ll see.  There’s more stuff. 38 

 39 

UPDATE ON SPONSORSHIP OF SEAFOOD COOK OFF 40 

 41 

Sponsorship of the Great American Seafood Cook Off, we have 42 

found out that we can spend our monies to do that under the 43 

auspices of outreach.  There’s a problem on the amount of money, 44 

because we were only certified for $2,500 and Charlene is 45 

looking into that. 46 

 47 

NATIONAL FISH AND WILDLIFE FOUNDATION REQUEST 48 
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 1 

The last item that I have is the National Fish and Wildlife 2 

Foundation grant request.  There’s some flyers on the table back 3 

there.  The due date for proposals is November 30 and we’ve 4 

circulated this to you, but we’ll re-circulate it.   5 

 6 

This is an opportunity for scientists, researchers, everybody, 7 

including the fishing community, to participate in a grants 8 

program.  It’s called the Marine and Coastal Conservation 9 

Fisheries Innovation Fund and you’ve heard about it previously 10 

here and that is all. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other items? 13 

 14 

MR. HENDRIX:  A question about the Wildlife deal.  Is that a 15 

request for the council to participate in contributing money? 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  No, it’s a request for proposals 18 

from council members.  Most often when we get what we call a 19 

request for proposals, after we get them we find out, for some 20 

reason or another, we’re ineligible.   21 

 22 

There’s a variety of categories we don’t seem to fall into, but 23 

in this case we are eligible and so I will be getting with 24 

staff, but if members of the fishing community want to submit 25 

proposals, either with us or by themselves, they are able to in 26 

this particular case. 27 

 28 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Three things.  One, we made a motion to start 29 

sending a liaison to the Caribbean based on the South Atlantic 30 

was doing it and the South Atlantic is not doing it. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  No, that was not it at all.   33 

 34 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay, but they are jealous now, because they 35 

think we’re going to send a liaison and so there’s some stuff 36 

going on there and so that’s just one comment. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Number two. 39 

 40 

DISCUSSION OF COUNCIL CALENDAR 41 

 42 

MS. WILLIAMS:  The calendar, the way that we set up our 43 

meetings, the industry doesn’t understand why we take off 44 

November, December, January.  Most of them are off too then and 45 

they were just wondering why we couldn’t stretch our meetings 46 

out to sort of help them to where they can come to more of the 47 

meetings without having to take off from work in those winter 48 
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months rather than what we’re doing now, because we were going 1 

to six meetings and we went to five to give our staff time to 2 

get the materials to us and now here we’ve got this we’re still 3 

shoved together with our meetings, rather than spreading them 4 

out.  That was just something that we may want to look at. 5 

 6 

The other thing is I was going to make a motion on the 7 

materials, but Dr. Bortone has said there will be no problem 8 

with us requesting materials and them being sent to us.  Thank 9 

you. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  If there’s no other business, we stand 12 

adjourned until February. 13 

 14 

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 11:15 a.m., October 29, 15 

2010.) 16 

 17 

- - - 18 

19 



184 

 

TABLE OF CONTENTS 1 

 2 

Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee Report.................3 3 

 4 

Shrimp Management Committee Report...............................16 5 

 6 

Habitat Protection Committee Report..............................25 7 

 8 

Data Collection Committee Report.................................27 9 

 10 

Opening Statement and Introductions..............................29 11 

 12 

Adoption of Agenda...............................................30 13 

 14 

Approval of Minutes..............................................31 15 

 16 

Fisheries 101....................................................31 17 

 18 

U.S. Navy Environmental Impact Statement Presentation............40 19 

 20 

Public Testimony.................................................48 21 

 22 

Administrative Policy Committee Report...........................108 23 

 24 

Mackerel Management Committee Report.............................114 25 

 26 

Other Business...................................................116 27 

     Committee Appointments......................................116 28 

 29 

Further Discussion of Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee..117 30 

 31 

Reef Fish Management Committee Report............................126 32 

 33 

Budget/Personnel Committee Report................................159 34 

 35 

Spiny Lobster/Stone Crab Committee Report........................164 36 

 37 

Law Enforcement Committee Report.................................170 38 

 39 

Other Business...................................................171 40 

     Report from the South Atlantic Council Meeting..............171 41 

     Report from the Highly Migratory Species (HMS) Meeting......173 42 

     Allocation Issues...........................................175 43 

     Permit Discussion...........................................176 44 

     Discussion of Council Procedures............................180 45 

     Report on SSC Attendance....................................181 46 

     Report on Liaison with Caribbean Fishery Management Council.181 47 

     Update on Sponsorship of Seafood Cook Off...................181 48 



185 

 

     National Fish and Wildlife Foundation Request...............181 1 

     Discussion of Council Calendar..............................182 2 

 3 

Adjournment......................................................183 4 

 5 

Table of Contents................................................184 6 

 7 

Table of Motions.................................................186 8 

 9 

- - - 10 

11 



186 

 

TABLE OF MOTIONS 1 

 2 
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paragraph 5.d., Cash or Honorary Awards.  The motion carried on 1 
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Travel subsections a through q, pages 45 to 52.  The motion 12 
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and Port Aransas, Texas.  The motion carried on page 115. 47 
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PAGE 115:  Motion to hold a joint Gulf and South Atlantic 1 

Coastal Migratory Pelagic Committee meeting at the June 2011 2 

meeting of the Gulf Council.  The motion carried on page 115. 3 

 4 
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The motion carried on page 116. 6 
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for their livelihood.  The motion carried on page 120. 13 

 14 
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PAGE 128:  Motion that the Regulatory Framework Action for 19 

Greater Amberjack Recreational Fishing Season Closure with 20 

Alternative 4 as the Preferred Alternative and the implementing 21 

regulations which are deemed appropriate and necessary by the 22 

Council be submitted to the Secretary of Commerce for 23 

implementation, recreational seasonal closure June 1 through 24 

July 31.  The motion carried on page 134. 25 

 26 

PAGE 135:  Motion that the regulatory amendment to set 2011 27 

total allowable catch for red snapper with Alternative 2 as the 28 

preferred alternative and the implementing regulations which are 29 

deemed appropriate and necessary by the council be submitted to 30 

the Secretary of Commerce for implementation.  The motion 31 

carried on page 141. 32 
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provision of changing the recreational season end from September 35 
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season of weekends.  The motion carried on page 142. 37 

 38 

PAGE 142:  Motion to approve the Draft Terms of Reference of the 39 

rerun of the Gulf of Mexico Gag Assessment Update.  The motion 40 

carried on page 145. 41 

 42 

PAGE 145:  Motion that staff continue to develop a white paper 43 

regarding the pros and cons of IFQ share transfers between 44 

sectors.  The motion carried on page 145. 45 

 46 
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scenario alternatives in Amendment 32 options for increasing the 48 
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recreational bag limit for red grouper.  The motion carried on 1 

page 148. 2 

 3 

PAGE 149:  Motion to establish an ad hoc advisory panel to 4 

participate in the red snapper five-year review.  The motion 5 

carried on page 151. 6 
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154. 10 
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 14 

PAGE 167:  Motion that the options in Alternative 2 and 15 
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 18 
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for enhanced cooperative management.  The motion carried on page 21 
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PAGE 169:  Motion that the preferred alternative for Action 11 24 

be Alternative 6, which is to delegate regulation to Florida FWC 25 
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169. 28 
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 33 

PAGE 170:  Motion that at the February or April council meeting 34 
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PAGE 171:  Motion to request that the council approve writing a 1 

letter to Dr. Lubchenco in support of the cooperative program 2 

between JEA and the state fisheries’ law enforcement agencies.  3 

The motion carried on page 171. 4 
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PAGE 175:  Motion to pick up the travel expenses for Mr. 6 
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